COMMUNAUTÉ FRANÇAISE DE BELGIQUE UNIVERSITÉ DE LIÈGE – GEMBLOUX AGRO-BIO TECH

QUALITY EVALUATION OF PEACH CHIPS AND ANTICANCER ACTIVITY OF PECTIN EXTRACTED FROM CHIPS DEHYDRATED BY EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING

LYU JIAN

Dissertation originale présentée en vue de l'obtention du grade de docteur en sciences agronomiques et ingénierie biologique

Promoteur: Luc WILLEMS (ULg, Belgium)

Co-promoteur: Jinfeng BI (CAAS, China), Yiming HA (CAAS, China)

Année académique 2016 - 2017

Copyright. Aux termes de la loi belge du 30 juin 1994, sur le droit d'auteur et les droits voisins, seul l'auteur a le droit de reproduire partiellement ou complètement cet ouvrage de quelque façon et forme que ce soit ou d'en autoriser la reproduction partielle ou complète de quelque manière et sous quelque forme que ce soit. Toute photocopie ou reproduction sous autre forme est donc faite en violation de la dite loi et des modifications ultérieures.

COMMUNAUTE FRANÇAISE DE BELGIQUE

UNIVERSITÉ DE LIÈGE – GEMBLOUX AGRO-BIO TECH

QUALITY EVALUATION OF PEACH CHIPS AND ANTICANCER ACTIVITY OF PECTIN EXTRACTED FROM CHIPS DEHYDRATED BY EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING

LYU JIAN

Dissertation originale présentée en vue de l'obtention du grade de docteur en sciences agronomiques et ingénierie biologique

Promoteur: Luc WILLEMS (ULg, Belgium)

Co-promoteur: Jinfeng BI (CAAS, China), Yiming HA (CAAS, China)

Année académique 2016 - 2017

LYU JIAN (2017) Quality evaluation of peach chips and anticancer activity of pectin extracted from chips dehydrated by explosion puffing drying (PhD thesis). Gembloux, Belgique, Université of Liège, Gembloux Agro-Bio Tech.

The objectives of this research are to discriminate the overall quality level of peach and nectarine chips prepared by explosion puffing drying (EPD), determine the changes of texture and water soluble pectin (WSP) during EPD processing and study the anticancer activity of WSP on malignant mesothelioma (MM). Principle component analysis (PCA), Analytic hierarchy process (AHP), K-mean cluster and Discriminant analysis (DA) are used to distinguish the overall quality level of peach and nectarine chips and get the characteristic evaluation indicators, which of them (e. g. rehydration ratio and expansion ratio) are corresponding to texture properties of dehydrated products. Additionally, biochemical changes of the cell wall (e. g. pectin) are also related to texture changes. The investigate on the changes of texture and WSP at different stages of EPD processing in which osmotic dehydration (OD) was used as the pretreatment, show that OD with the appropriated concentration can improve the texture modification of WSP, which can induce apoptosis in MM cells. EPD technology can be carried out as a potential pathway on modification of pectin, which may contribute to the development of a potential therapy against MM.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to extend my sincere thanks and appreciation to all of the members who contributed to the achievement of my PhD dissertation.

First of all, I would like to extend my sincere gratitude to my distinguished and respectable supervisor, Professor Luc Willems, for his all-along supports during not only the research process, but the whole year I studied in Belgium. He is the one who gives me inspiration of the thesis topic, enlightens me empirical method, helps me conduct experiment and instructs me analyzing approaches.

I am so lucky to be part of this team. We work together, study together and be happy together. It is a significant and unforgettable experience for me to study in Molecular and cellular epigenetic laboratory, GxABT/GIGA, University of Liège – Gembloux and Liège – Belgium.

I will also show my sincere thanks to my co-supervisor Professor Jingfeng Bi who has given me invaluable guidance and constant support and encouragement throughout the whole doctoral career. His detail guidance and helpful comments on my research and thesis encourage me to overcome difficulties and think more critically.

Secondly, I will also express my sincere gratitude to other professors and teachers who had given me constructive suggestion to my research and thesis, and thanks to the for instructing me to construct my knowledge in explosion puffing drying, pectin analysis, evaluation of anticancer activity in the past four years.

Life is the case. We will encounter many people and many things. However, I am the lucky one, and meet many people who are kindly and lovely, both in China and in Belgium. I must say thanks to associate researchers, Xuan Liu, Linyan Zhou, Qinqin Chen and Jianyong Yi and assistant researches, Xinye Wu and Mo Zhou. All of them helped me out when I was faced with any difficulties in life and learning. I sincere thanks go to my friends in Molecular and cellular epigenetic laboratory, Alexandre Carpentier, Roghaiyeh Sarari, Malik Hamaidia and Jean-Rock Jacques. They let me know what is immunology, how to culture cells, how to do experiments. They also encourage me to be more confident. I like your smile, which can give me warm and love.

Besides, I am thankful to all members of Laboratory of Fruit and Vegetable Processing of Institute of Food Science and Technology, Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences, for providing me with a convenient and friendly research and live environment. They are Pengfei Zhang, Kun Gao, Mi Xiao, Jian Peng, Song Jianxin, Song Huihui, Zhao Yuanyuan, Yunjing Guan, Lulu Tang, Haihong Feng, and so on. Thanks for the company and supports from all of my classmates, then I can complete my studies. Last but not least, I am deeply in debt to my beloved parents, my sister and my husband for their encouragement, understanding and endless love during my life. I like writing, but now I don't know how to express my thanks to you by using words.

My appreciation is more than words that I can say.

Lyu Jian

In Belgium

17th June, 2017

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

°C	Celsius degree
μ	Micro
н	Hour
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
CSP	Chelator-soluble pectin
d.b.	Dry basis
DA	Discriminant analysis
DIC	Instant controlled pressure drop process
DM	Degree of methoxylation
EPD	Explosion puffing drying
F1	First characteristic vector
F2	Second characteristic vector
FA	Factor analysis
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FT-IR	Fourier-transformed infrared spectroscopy
Gal-3	Galectin-3
GalA	Galactunoic acid
HG	Homogalacturonic chains
НМ	Higher-ester pectin with DM higher than 50%
HPSEC	High-performance size-exclusion liquid chromatography
IRD	Infrared radiation drying
КС	K-means cluster
LF-NMR	Low-field Nuclear Magnetic Resonance

LM	Lowe-ester pectin with DM lower than 50%
Mcl-1	Myeloid cell leukemia-1
МСР	Modified citrus pectin
MESLN	Mesothelin
MHRs	Modified hairy regions
MM	Malignant mesothelioma
MP	Modified pectin
NK	Natural killer
NO	Nitric oxide
NSP	Sodium-carbonate-soluble pectin
OD	Osmotic dehydration
P13K	Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase
PCs	Principal components
РСА	Principle component analysis
PG	Polygalacturonase
PL	Pectate lyases
PME	Pectin methylesterase
РР	Peyer's patch
RG I	Rhamnogalacturonan I
RG II	Rhamnogalacturonan II
Rha	Rhamnose
RMSE	Root mean square error
RTKs	Receptor tyrosine kinases
SCFA	Short-chain fatty acids

- T2 The spin-spin relaxation time
- TAA Tumor associated antigens
- TFA Trifluoroacetic acid
- WSP Water-soluble pectin
- WT-1 Wilms tumor-1 gene product

LIST OF SYMBOLS

CV	Coefficient of variation (%)
DE	Degree of esterification (%)
Deff	Effective moisture diffusivity (m ² /s)
DR	Drying rate (kg \cdot water/ kg dry matter ⁻¹ · s ⁻¹)
ER	Expansion ratio (%)
MR	Moisture ratio
M _w	Molar mass (Da)
RR	Rehydration ratio (%)
SD	Standard deviation (%)

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1 The diagram of explosion puffing drying equipment
Figure 2 Schematic diagram of explosion puffing drying treatment for fruit and vegetable12
Figure 3 The basic structure of pectin15
Figure 4 Hierarchical structure of characteristic evaluation indicators analyzed by AHP for yellow peach chips prepared by EPD35
Figure 5 Group scatter plot of yellow peach chips with different quality on canonical discrimination function by discriminant function
Figure 6 Screen plot of factor analysis50
Figure 7 Group scatter plot of peach and nectarine chips with different quality on canonical discriminant function
Figure 8 MR versus drying duration curves (a) and drying rates versus MR curve (b) for peach slices pretreated by OD with different concentrations during IRD
Figure 9 Diffusivity for peach slices pretreated by OD with different concentrations during IRD treatment
Figure 10 The content and constituent of soluble sugar at different stages of IR-EPD assisted by OD pretreatment with different concentrations. a, samples without OD; b samples pretreated by 100 g/L sucrose solution; c samples pretreated by 300 g/L sucrose solution; d samples pretreated by 500 g/L sucrose solution
FIGURE 11 SEM images of peach samples at different stages of IR-EPD assisted by OD pretreatment with different concentrations74
Figure 12 change of different water status at different stages of IR-EPD processing assisted by OD pre-treatment with different concentration
Figure 13 PME activities (a) and PG activities (b) in samples at different stages of IR-EPD processing assisted by OD pre-treatment with different concentration
Figure 14 Fourier transform infrared of the 4000-400 cm ⁻¹ region of WSP produced by the IR-EPD processing in which OD used as the pretreatment with different concentration (A) control treatment without OD; (B) 100 g/L; (C) 300 g/L; (D) 500 g/L.
Figure 15 Cell viability of AB1 cells was determined by MTS assay

Figure	e 16	Apoptosis	and cell cy	cle alter	ations b	oy P1,	P5, P6	P11	and	P11.	(a) Sul	o-G1 c	ells
were	consic	lered to be	apoptotic,	(b) the _l	percent	age of	cells in	S ph	ase, ((c) th	e perc	entag	e of
cells i	n G2/I	VI phase										·····	100

Figure 18 Apoptosis induced by control without treatment (a), P1 (b), P5 (c), P6 (d), P11 (e) and PC (f) was evaluated by flow cytometry after Annexin V- PI labeling...... 102

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter 1: General introduction	8
1 Peach and nectarine	8
2 Explosion puffing drying (EPD)	9
2.1 Explosion puffing drying reactors	9
2.2 Standard EPD treatment	10
2.3 pretreatment prior to EPD processing	12
2.3.1 pre-freezing treatment	12
2.3.2 Osmotic dehydration	12
2.3.3 Infrared radiation drying	13
2.4 Quality evaluation of fruit chips dehydrated by EPD technology	13
3 Pectin	14
3.1 Classification and structure characteristic of pectin	14
3.2 Physico-chemical characterizations of pectin	16
3.3 Pectinolytic enzymes	17
3.4 Effect of thermal processing on pectin	
4 Anticancer activity of pectin	19
4.1 Anticancer activity of natural pectin	19
4.2 Anticancer activity of modified pectin	20
4.2.1 MP and cancer cell apoptosis	20
4.2.2 Molecular interaction of MP in cancer	21

4.2.3 Malignant mesothelioma (MM)21
5 Objectives of the study
Chapter 2: Quality evaluation of yellow peach chips prepared by explosion puffing drying26
1 Introduction
2 Materials and methods
2.1 Materials
2.2 Sample preparation and processing29
2.3 Color
2.4 Rehydration ratio (RR)
2.5 hardness and crispness
2.6 Moisture content
2.7 Expansion ratio
2.8 Soluble solid content (SSC)
2.9 Other evaluation indicators
2.10 Statistical analysis
3 Results and discussion
3.1 Quality evaluation indicators of yellow peach chips31
3.2 Principal component analysis (PCA)
3.3 Analytic Hierarchy Process (AHP)35
3.4 K-means cluster (KC) and Discriminate analysis (DA)38
4 Conclusions
Chapter 3: Quality evaluation of peach and nectarine chips prepared by explosion puffing drying
1 Introduction

2 Materials and Methods	43
2.1 Materials	43
2.2 Methods	45
2.2.1 Sample preparation and processing	45
2.2.2 Indicator detection	45
2.2.3 Equipments	47
2.3 Statistical analyses	47
3 Results	47
3.1 Quality evaluation indicators of peach and nectarine chips	47
3.2 Characteristic quality evaluation indicators	49
3.3 Scoring standard of the characteristic indicators	52
3.4 Discriminant functions	53
4 Discussion	54
4.1 Characteristic evaluation indicators	54
4.2 Application of mathematical analysis methods on the quality evaluation of peach nectarine chips	1 and 55
5 Conclusion	56
Chapter 4: Effect of sucrose concentration of osmotic dehydration pretreatment on d characteristics and texture of peach chips dried by infrared drying coupled with explo puffing drying	rying osion 58
1 Introduction	59
2 Materials and methods	60
2.1 Materials	60
2.2 Sample preparation and processing	60
2.3 Texture characteristics	61

2.3.1 Hardness and crispness	61
2.3.2 Volume changes and expansion ratio	61
2.3.3 Microstructure	62
2.4 Soluble sugars	62
2.5 Drying Characteristics	62
2.6 Determination of effective moisture diffusivity	63
2.7 Statistical analysis	63
3 Results and discussion	64
3.1 Drying characteristics	64
3.2 Texture characteristics	69
3.2.1 Hardness and crispness	69
3.2.2 Volume changes and explosion ratio	70
3.3 Soluble sugar	71
3.4 Microstructure analysis	73
4 Conclusion	75
Chapter 5: Effect of pretreament and combined drying technology on wate characteristics of water soluble pectin of peaches	r status and 77
1 Introduction	
2 Materials and methods	79
2.1 Materials	79
2.2 Osmotic dehydration and drying experiment	79
2.2.1 Osmotic dehydration pretreatment	79
2.2.2 Infrared radiation drying (IRD)	79
2.2.3 Explosion puffing drying (EPD)	79

2.3 Water low-field nuclear magnetic resonance (LF-NMR)	80
2.4 Isolation of water soluble pectin from peaches	
2.5 Determination of water soluble pectin content	80
2.6 Determination of degree of esterification (DE)	81
2.7 Neutral sugar analysis	81
2.8 Pectin methylesterase preparation and activity assay	81
2.9 Polygalacturonase preparation and activity assay	82
2.10 Fourier-transformed infrared spectroscopy (FTIR)	82
2.11 Weight-average molar mass	82
2.12 Statistical analysis	83
3 Results and discussion	83
3.1 The water status in peach measured by LF-NMR	83
3.2 Pectin methylesterase (PME) activity and Polygalacturonase (PG) activ	ity84
3.3 Water soluble pectin content	85
3.4 Degree of esterification (DE) analysis	86
3.5 Neutral sugar analysis	87
3.6 FTIR spectra of WSP	89
3.7 Weight –average molar mass and its polydispersity	90
4 Conclusion	92
Chapter 6: Anticancer activity of pectin extracted from peach and peach chi explosion puffing drying	ips dehydrated by 95
1 Introduction	
2 Materials and methods	
2.1 Cell culture and drugs	

2.2	Cell viability assay (MTS assay)	97
2.3	Cell cycle analysis	97
2.4	Soft agar colony formation assay	97
2.5	Detection of apoptosis	98
2.6	Statistical analysis	
3 Res	ults	98
3.1	Effect of pectin on cell viability	
3.2	Effect of pectin on cells cycle (PI assay)	
3.3	Cellular anchorage-independent growth in vitro	100
3.4	Apoptosis induced by pectin	101
4 Dis	cussion	102
Chap	ter 7: Discussion	104
1 Var	iety selection	104
2 App	plication of mathematical analysis methods on quality evaluation	104
3 Effe	ect of freezing storage and initial water content on texture quality of fruit and	fruit chips105
4 Effe	ect of pretreatments on the quality of peach chips	106
5 Effe	ective moisture diffusivity during the drying processing	107
6 Tex	ture formation during explosion puffing drying	108
7 Mo	dification of pectin during the drying processing	109
8 Ant	icancer activity of pectin	110
Chap	ter 8 Conclusion and perspective	112
1 Cor	nclusion	112
2 Per	spective	

2.1 Variety selection	113
2.2 Quality evaluation	113
2.3 effect of pretreatment on texture quality of peach and nectarine chips	113
2.4 effect of drying processing on the modification of pectin structure	114
2.5 Effect of pecin on malignant mesothelioma	114
Annexe: List of peer-reviewed articles	138
1 Published articles	138
1.1 First author articles	138
1.2 Co-author articles	138
2 Articles submitted to a peer-reviewed journal	139
Manuscripts in preparation	139

CHAPTER 1: GENERAL INTRODUCTION

1 PEACH AND NECTARINE

Peaches (*Prunus persica* L.) and nectarines (P. *persica* (L.) Batsch, var. nectarine) originated from China are the third most important temperate fruit group worldwide, after apples and pears [1]. On the basis of the separation of the stone from the flesh, peaches and nectarines can be divided into two groups: freestone and clingstone. Based on the amount of softening of the flesh that occurs during ripening, peaches and nectarines can be either of a melting or non-melting type [2]. According to the fresh color, yellow-fleshed varieties and white-fleshed varieties are distinguished. As the leading grower and producer in the world, China accounted for 55.24% of the total harvest areas and 50.54% of the total production of the world in 2013. However, China only accounted for 2.01% of the world export quantity and 1.72% of the world export value (FAOSTATA, 2013; <u>http://faostat3.fao.org</u>).

Peaches and nectarines are rich in polyphenol, vitamin C, carotenoids, flavonoids and anthocyanins, which contribute to the antioxidant capacity. However, peaches and nectarine have a short shelf-life potential due to fast softening and overall ripening, resulting in a limited period for commercialization before the product reached the consumers [3]. Therefore, low storage temperature is extensively used to extend the shelf-life of the fruits. However, chilling injury limits the storage life of peaches and nectarines under low temperature. Although peaches and nectarines can be consumed fresh, these fruits are also used for processing, which can improve their additional value and extend the shelf life. Drying technology is one of the most common processes used to improve food stability as it considerably decreases the water activity of the material, reduces microbiological and enzymatic activity, and minimizes physical and chemical reactions. Usually peaches and nectarines are dehydrated in halves and are used in bakery product fillings, fruit sauces, cake mixes and fruit leather. From last century, drying has been translated into a technology to preserve and process fruit and vegetable. The most common drying methods used in industries are open sun drying and hot air drying. Open sun drying depends on weather conditions, and is difficult to maintain the high quality of products. Hot air drying, in particular, is an ancient process used to preserve foods in which the solid to be dried is exposed to a continuously flowing hot stream of air where moisture evaporates. Unfortunately, the quality of a conventionally dried product is usually drastically reduced from that of the original food stuff [4]. Despite good quality of final dried products can be remained, freeze drying is only rarely used by the food industry because of its particularly high equipment and running costs and the loss of some quality features, such as flavor and color. Hence, it is more suitable for processing materials with high additional value. In this study, we would like to discover new artificial drying technology with lower unit processing cost to dehydrate peaches and nectarines, extend their shelf-life and improve the quality of final products.

2 EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING (EPD)

2.1 EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING REACTORS

Among many fruit chips drying production technologies, explosion puffing drying (EPD) is an efficient non-fried drying technology [5]. EPD also known as instant controlled pressure drop process (DIC, French for Détente instantanée contrôlée) was developed since 1988 [6]. The technology is based on the self-evaporation of moisture contained in the interior of food, which takes place under a sudden pressure release to atmospheric pressure or to vacuum. With the development of science and technology, EPD technology has been applied on many fruits and vegetables, such as, apple [7, 8], mango [9], jujube [10, 11], strawberry [12] and carrot [13, 14]. EPD technology can contribute to a typical porous structure and a pleasant crispy, which are both important features for fruit and vegetable chips. Other favorable characteristics of puffed products are found in excellent color and flavor, fast rehydration, good storage stability, minimal storage and transportation costs and durability [15]. The EPD treatment also shows the effectiveness on microbiological decontamination, which is extremely important. Thus, EPD products normally have a longer lifetime than the fresh one because of the absence of insects, larvae and other factors [16]. The equipment of EPD is shown in Figure 1, which includes puffing chamber, vacuum chamber, vacuum pump, air compressor, control panel and steam generator.



Figure 1 The diagram of explosion puffing drying equipment

1 vacuum chamber, 2 vacuum pump, 3 decompression value, 4 puffing chamber, 5 control panel, 6 water circulation equipment, 7 air compressor, 8 steam generator

2.2 STANDARD EPD TREATMENT

There are numerous parameters involved in EPD technology. These parameters vary in their importance in terms of the quality of the final products. Among the most influential parameters, there are two categories: (1) the parameters inherent to EPD technology which contribute to the definition of the technology itself such as temperature, initial and final pressures (before and after decompression), treatment time and the duration of the decompression [6]. (2) The hydro-thermo-rheological behavior of the matter, particularly its physical and rheological properties, water content and components of cell wall. Drying can cause irreversible structural damage to the cellular structure of foods. The structure of dried foods depends on the drying conditions such as temperature, relative humidity, drying time and the initial physicochemical properties of the foods. Therefore, information on the structural properties of dried food products is needed to design for the drying process.

The main steps in the EPD process are depicted in Figure 2. There is a preparing stage, in which the raw materials are washed, peeled and cut. Having carried out the foregoing preparations, blanching or other pre-treatments (if necessary), an initial partial dehydration should be carried out which is a required processing before EPD process. After that, the treated fruits will be placed in the processing vessel (in puffing chamber), in which saturated (or slight superheated) steam at pressure and temperature is supplied into the vessel for 10 or 20 mins. This stage aims to provide a homogeneous product in terms of both temperature and humidity. It is worthy to note that the duration of heat treatment by EPD and the degree of thermal degradation of nutritional ingredient can often be much lower than for other drying methods. The pressure drop occurs only when the temperature and humidity become almost homogeneous in the material through the processes of heat and mass transfer. Nowadays, the decompression is usually from high pressure or atmospheric pressure towards a vacuum. After that, the cold water injection will provide an intense cooling, while maintaining the products under vacuum. The final vacuum dehydration step is vital to bring the water content of the expanded product back down to less than 0.07 kg/kg dry basis (d. b.) to ensure storage stability.

The sudden decompression phase is regarded as the characteristic phase of EPD technology, in which a product undergoes an irreversible adiabatic transformation. This decompression induces a partial evaporation of the water within the product. The amount of generated steam is strictly related to the difference in temperature between the two stages, namely before and after the sudden decompression. The steam thus created engenders mechanical

constraints within the product, which has a viscoelastic behavior. At this stage, a complex phenomenon of product alveolation occurs. The maintenance of the product at this expanded state depends on its hardening, which is determined by the temperature and the water content of the product. Moreover, the water content acts on the amount of steam generated during the sudden decompression phase. A large amount of generated steam completely disintegrates the treated product, whereas in the opposite case the product is not well expanded. Consequently, the technology requires relatively low moisture content, in most cases around 300 g/kg [17], which means that it cannot be used alone to dry fresh food. Prior to EPD, hot air drying [12, 18] is the most commonly used pre-treatment, however, severe shrinkage and color deterioration often occur during hot air drying stage, leading to adverse effects on final product qualities, e.g. limited volume expansion. Nowadays, some novel pre-drying treatments for EPD, e.g. microwave drying [19], spray drying [20] and infrared drying [5] can be used as alternative pre-drying methods for reducing the moisture content, which can bring some positive effects on the volume expansion and texture of fruit chips.



Figure 2 Schematic diagram of explosion puffing drying treatment for fruit and vegetable

2.3 PRETREATMENT PRIOR TO EPD PROCESSING

2.3.1 PRE-FREEZING TREATMENT

Freeze storage (or freeze treatment) is a promising physical treatment approach and used extensively to preserve fruits and vegetables. This preservation technology utilizes the fundamental principle of water, the density of water decreases and its volume expands when it freezes [21]. Sometimes it is inevitable that the freeze storage is required to prevent critical damage to biomass because of harsh environments (long-distance transportation or severe climate). It is accepted that fast freezing preserves local structure better. Fast freezing can deduce the production of a large number of small ice crystals that cause less migration of water, less breakage of cell walls, and consequently less texture deterioration [22].

Freeze-thawing (-40 °C – 25 °C) processes can cause an increase in pectic and hemicellulosic depolymerization because of the ice crystals formation and melting [23]. However, the fast freezing (-80 °C) is beneficial to structure preservation of fruits and vegetables based on the research on cell wall network tortuosity and anisotropy of cortical tissue [24]. Freezing at -80 °C provokes less degradation in firmness than freezing at -20 °C or immersion in liquid nitrogen [25]. The cellular structure for the freezing at -80 °C does not differ much from that of the fresh samples. After freezing at -80 °C, ice crystals in the cell appear slightly larger than the fresh samples, which make it possible to maintain cell compartments and cellular structure in the frozen state. However, thawing of the cooled tissues may lead to vacuole deterioration, giving a diffusion of free water, which may improve the drying characteristics of samples during the drying processing.

Therefore, the pre-freezing treatment (-80 °C) can be used prior to drying processing, which can deteriorate the vacuole and limit the modification of cell wall composition.

2.3.2 OSMOTIC DEHYDRATION

Osmotic dehydration (OD) has been widely applied as a pretreatment for the partial removal of water from fresh fruits and vegetables before further processing, because it can reduce energy consumption and improve product quality (e.g. color, texture, flavor and nutrients) [9]. OD pretreatment with lower concentrations than the natural cell concentration can improve the texture characteristics of products [26]. The process is typically applied on fruits such as pineapple, mango, papaya and lychee in order to enhance taste and maintain structural characteristic during drying [27].

During OD treatment, three simultaneous mass transfers occur: water transfers from the product to the solution, the solute transfers from the solution to the product; and the product's own solutes (sugars, organic acids, minerals, vitamins, etc.) leach out. The difference in osmotic pressure of the immersion solution and the product is the drying force of the process. Water and substances from the sap are transported through the semipermeable cell membrane of the biological material. The state of the membrane may change from partial to full permeability, which depends on the process conditions [28]. OD is usually performed with sucrose solution as osmotic agent, whose concentration plays an important role in OD. The higher the concentration of the sucrose solution, the higher the rate of osmosis takes place [29].

OD makes it possible to modify the composition of the raw material. Additionally, rearrangements of structure with subsequent changes in volume, density and porosity can also be induced during OD [30].

2.3.3 INFRARED RADIATION DRYING

In this study, the wavelength of infrared radiation drying (IRD) is in the range of 1-4 μ m which covers the maximum absorption wavelength of water molecule. As a consequence, high heating speed is one of the most obvious advantages of IRD [31]. When IRD is used to dry moist materials, it penetrates into them and the energy of radiation converts into heat [32]. Compared with conventional drying methods, IRD has gained popularity as an alternative drying method for a variety of agricultural products, such as bulgur, tomato, jujube etc [33, 34]. Notable effects of IRD on foods are that it increases porosity of banana, increases rehydration potential of onion [35], reduces overall color changes in pineapple and potatoes [36], in spite of high drying rates and firmer texture of dried blueberries [37].

IRD combined with hot air drying has a positive effect, such as reducing the drying time and specific energy consumption of agricultural materials [38]. Moreover, IRD can improve the quality of dried products, for example, decreasing the hardness of banana slices when combined with low pressure superheated steam and improving rice yield of paddy after coupled with fluidized bed drying [39]. IRD coupled with air jet impingement can decrease drying time and improve the quality of potato [40]. Therefore, IRD can be used prior to EPD processing to improve the drying characteristics and quality of peach fruits.

2.4 QUALITY EVALUATION OF FRUIT CHIPS DEHYDRATED BY EPD TECHNOLOGY

EPD technology is not suitable for all the varieties of peaches and nectarines due to their different physicochemical and structural characteristics, such as high content of water, protein and carbohydrates. In this sense, the quality of peaches and nectarines chips dehydrated by EPD technology should be evaluated and the excellent varieties for

processing chips should be selected. However, most researches on quality evaluation of fruit chips are based on sensory evaluation instead of overall quality evaluation. The quality of chips includes not only sensory quality but also physicochemical, nutritional quality and processing quality. Meanwhile, no clear information is available on quality evaluation of peaches and nectarines chips and on suitable varieties for processing peaches and nectarines chips. The variety of closely related but independent quality factors increases the difficulty of a overall evaluation [41]. Therefore, it is necessary to search for methods to simplify the evaluation process. Moreover, the overall quality evaluation models should be established to select the best varieties for producing peaches and nectarines chips.

Mathematical analysis methods have been reported to evaluate the quality changes of fruits and vegetables products [42]. Principle component analysis (PCA) is a statistical procedure that uses an orthogonal transformation to convert a set of observations of possibly correlated variables into a set of values of linearly uncorrelated variables called principal components (PCs). Generally, the PCs are lower than the number of original variables [43]. Factor analysis (FA) is a statistical method used to describe variability among observed, correlated variables in terms of a potentially lower number of unobserved variables called factors. Analytic hierarchy process (AHP) is a mathematical method for analyzing complex decision problems, with analyzing complex decision problems with multiple criteria [44]. It provides a comprehensive and rational framework for representing and quantifying its elements, for relating those elements to overall goals, and for evaluating alternative solutions. Discriminant analysis (DA) is often used in statistics and pattern recognition to find a combination of features that characterizes or separates two or more classes of objects or events. DA is also a statistical analysis technique for producing score plots for the analyses [45].

As already mentioned, PCA, AHP and DA will be useful techniques to simplify the overall quality evaluation process of peach and nectarine from different varieties.

3 PECTIN

When fruit and vegetables are heat-treated during combined drying processes, water status and some physicochemical changes of the structural constituents of cell wall and intercellular tissue can be observed [46]. Pectin has been identified as a critical structure component of plant cell wall and is predominantly presented in the middle lamella [47]. The main role of the plant wall components is to give mechanical strength to plants, to maintain an extracellular water phase by imbibition and to provide a barrier from external environment [48]. Pectin belongs to a family of oligosaccharides and polysaccharides that have common features, but are extremely diverse in their fine structure [49].

3.1 CLASSIFICATION AND STRUCTURE CHARACTERISTIC OF PECTIN

The exact macromolecular structure of pectin is still under debate. However, the FAO and EU stipulate that pectin must consist of at least 65 % galacturonic acid (GalA). The backbone is comprised of α -(1-4)-D-galacturonic acid residues, forming long homogalacturonic chains (HG), which represents the smooth region. Some of the Gal residues in the smooth region are partially esterified with methanol at the C-6 carboxyl group and may also be esterified with acetyl groups at C-2 or C-3 [50], which is an important indicator for evaluating the functional properties and sources of pectin. The backbone is interrupted by the insertion of α -(1-2)-L-rhamnopyranosyl residues with a large number of neutral sugar side chains, such as rhamnose, xylogalacturonan, arabinan, arabinogalactan and galactose [51], which represents the hair region. The hair region consists of rhamnogalacturonan I (RG I) and rhamnogalacturonan II (RG II). RG-I is composed of repeating units of [α -(1-4)-GalA- α -(1-2)-Rha, which can be substituted at O-4 with mainly galactosyl- and/or arabinosyl-containing neutral sugar side chains. Whilst the backbone of RG II is made up of α -(1-4)-bound GalA residues, containing cluster of different hetero-oligomeric side chains [52].



Figure 3 The basic structure of pectin

Note: HG, RGI and RGII represent homogalacturonic chains, rhamnogalacturonan I and rhamnogalacturonan II, respectively. (Figure is modified from Mohen, D. [53])

Part of the carboxylic groups in the galacturonic chain exists in the methyl ester form, and the degree of methoxylation (DM) divides pectin into two types: high-ester pectin with DM higher than 50% (HM), and low-ester pectin with DM lower than 50% (LM). Based on the solubility, pectin can be fractionated into three pectin fractions: water soluble pectin (WSP), chelator-soluble pectin (CSP) and sodium-carbonate-soluble pectin (NSP). Based on the type of modifications of the backbone chain, pectic substances are classified into protopectin,

pectic acid, pectinic acid and pectin [54]. Nowadays, more researches focus on "modified pectin (MP)", which has been broken down into small fragments. Modification can be made by chemical, enzymatic or heat treatment [55], and then pectin derivatives can be formed. With the modification, properties of pectin such as solubility, hydrophobicity, physicochemical and biological characteristics may be changed and some other new functional properties may be created [56].

3.2 PHYSICO-CHEMICAL CHARACTERIZATIONS OF PECTIN

The degree of esterification (DE), an important functional parameter of pectin, determines the degree of reactivity with calcium and other cations [57] and may have an important role in the solution behavior, gel forming ability and properties of pectin [50]. HM forms a gel under acidic conditions in the presence of high sugar concentrations, and can be used as gelling agents in fruit-based products, especially in the manufacture of jams and fruit preservatives [56]. LM may form gels in a broad pH range in the presence of multivalent cations, particularly Ca²⁺ ions. However, the gel forming properties of pectin varies widely depending on the source and the DE. Due to a block wise distribution of carboxyl groups, citrus pectin with the same DE will form gels with a slightly higher setting temperature and a more elastic texture when compared to apple pectin. The same block wise carboxyl groups' distribution of HM additionally provides advantages regarding protein stabilization in acidified milk drinks [57].

Pectin contains a complex mixture of polysaccharides and its major component consists of α -D-galacturonic acid units. In this main chain, L-rhamnose units are occasionally inserted. Other neutral sugars such as arabinose, galactose, xylose, fructose and mannose may be attached as side chains. The pectin carbohydrate composition is an important feature for the chemical characterization of these polymers and for the study of their functional or biological properties [58]. In solutions, citrus pectin is less flexible than apple pectin due to higher amount of rhamnose groups in the latter [59]. The degree of branching of the pectin chain with neutral sugar side chains is suggested to result in a more compact molecule [60]. Rhamnogalacturonans and hairy regions can limit the interactions with procyanidins, which may reduce the polysaccharide fermentation and increase the production of procyanidin colonic metabolites [61]. The interact mechanisms between procyanidins and pectic fractions is depended on the pectin side chains. In addition, alkali treatment can modify the neutral sugar side chains, namely increase the ratio of RG I and HG content of sugar beet pectin, which can enhance the bioactivity of pectin and induce apoptosis of colon cancer cells [62]. Changes in composition and content of neutral sugar will significantly affect cell wall swelling and pectin solubilization during fruit and vegetable ripening [63]. Food processing, such as high pressure homogenization, can catalyze the depolymerization of pectin, which is dependent on its source, most likely due to the presence of neutral sugar side chains [50].

Weight-average molar mass (M_w) and its distribution refer to aggregates of pectin, which can be measured by the method of high-performance size-exclusion liquid chromatography (HPSEC). M_w and its distribution of the polysaccharide fractions (WSP, CSP and NSP) from different fruit and vegetable vary greatly. WSP extracted from broccoli and carrot has lower M_w than the pectic polysbroccoli and carrot accharides of the CSP and NSP. Furthermore, the NSP pectic polymers of both broccoli and carrot display the narrowest size distribution of the polysaccharide fractions [52]. The CSP fraction, in raw broccoli consisting of ionically crosslinked pectic polymers with a high M_w, is extended with new ionically cross-linked pectin, i.e. low M_w pectin chains previously occurring in the WSP fraction [47]. Pectin depolymerization is a common change accompanying fruit ripening, which is associated with the reduction of pectin polymer size. In the early developmental stages of peaches, CSP was presented with very high M_w and with a shoulder of midsize molecules and very low amounts of small but still polymeric molecules. This M_w profile changes substantially until the fully ripe stage is reached, when a dramatic shift in M_w profile occurs consisting of a loss of high molecular weight molecules and an accumulation of much smaller molecules. A further shift away from high molecular weight molecules occurs at the overripe stage. By contrast, the size distribution of NSP from peach does not change significantly during development, ripening or senescence [64]. Pectin, primarily the larger molecules above a specific M_w threshold, can be depolymerized during processing [50]. High hydrostatic pressure treatment can destroy the connection between the side chains of pectin extracted from sugar beet with high M_w, which leads to the decrease of the M_w [65].

3.3 PECTINOLYTIC ENZYMES

There is a group of pectinolytic enzymes broadly known as pectinases that are involved in pectin degradation. The most important classes of pectinolytic enzymes are pectin methylesterase (PME), polygalacturonase (PG) and pectate lyases (PL). The main role of these enzymes is basically to degrade pectin in the middle lamella and primary cell wall of young plant cells [29].

PME is widely distributed in plants and microorganisms. In plants, PME is bound to the cell wall by electrostatic interaction. It catalyzes the de-esterification of methyl esters of polygalacturonic acid polymers to form pectinic acids/pectic acids and methanol [66]. PME activity is linked to chemical changes in cell wall-middle lamella structure occurring during the thermal treatment of the vegetal tissues, affecting their mechanical behavior. PME can be activated at temperature between 50 and 70 °C and inactivated rapidly at 80 °C [67]. However, PME is very stable under pressure treatments, which can be beneficial for structure improvement of processed fruit and vegetables by enhanced PME activity during

high-pressure processing [68]. PME action is a preliminary step in a process and yield a substrate for the action of PG, whose activity results in hydrolysis of galacturonic acid residues in the pectin polymer and subsequent loss of firmness of fruit and vegetables during industrial processing [69].

PG is an enzyme that catalyzes the cleavage of pectin chains with a low DE. In most cases, PG is presented in fruit and vegetables in two isoforms, PG1 and PG2. All of them are structurally related, but PG1 and PG2 have markedly different thermal stability. PG1 is more heat resistant, requiring temperatures of 85 °C for significant inactivation. In contrast, PG2 is readily inactivated around 65 °C [70]. However, PG1 shows similar pressure stability with PG2 in Fachin et al. study [71]. Additionally, PG2 can be converted into PG1 by a catalytic polygalacturonase subunit (so-called β -subunit) interacting with PG2, which can enhance the thermal resistance of the catalytic polypeptide of PG [72]. Therefore, a controlled activity of PME with selective PG can result in some benefits for fruits and vegetables processing.

PL can degrade pectin polymers directly by a β -elimination mechanism that results in the cleavage of α -(1-4)-D galacturonosidic linkages in HG, while other pectinases act sequentially to degrade pectin molecule completely [29]. The depolymerisation catalyzed by PL can result in the formation of a double bond between C-4 and C-5 at the newly formed non-reducing end. Additionally, PL acts by depolymerizing cell-wall polygalacturonides in the present of calcium ions, thus destroying the integrity of the plant tissues [73]. For PLs, highest specific activity is recorded using pectin with moderate DE (20-50%) [74]. PL is capable of clarifying fruit juices containing highly esterified pectin without producing methanol during clarification, which is normally found in commercial products [75]. Nowadays, PL activity and PL genes have now been detected in many plant species, often including sequences that are specifically expressed in fruits [76]. A putative PL has been identified in plants and involved in fruit and vegetable textural changes during plant development and ripening [73]. However, little information is known about the food-technological relevance of PL.

3.4 EFFECT OF THERMAL PROCESSING ON PECTIN

Processing techniques such as thermal and static high pressure are known to cause drastic effects on the structure of pectin that can result in depolymerization, demethoxylation and degradation depending on the temperature, enzymatic activity and pH [77]. The implications of food processing on the structure-related quality of plant-based foods can basically be explained by two phenomena: 1) fragmentation of cell wall pectin as a result of depolymerisation reactions, which can be catalyzed by non-enzymatic and enzymatic modifications; 2) pectin cross-linking through salt bridges (mostly calcium) [74]. Through depolymerisation of cell wall pectin, PG induces loss of structural integrity of tissue systems, which may deliberately be enabled or enhanced (for improving clarification or extraction of juice), traditionally through thermal processing. When heating pectin, especially for pectin

with high DE, splitting of glycosidic linkages between GalA residues can be taken place by a process of β -elimination, which is considered to be the major driving force behind tissue softening upon thermal processing of fruits and vegetables. The second phenomenon, salt bridge formation between HG chains, can enhance cell adhesion upon cross-linking of the middle-lamella pectin, reinforces the cell wall and increases firmness. Particularly, exogenously added ions (calcium) can be supplemented to promote network formation, through soaking or infusion [7].

During drying processing, which in most cases is a thermal treatment, the modification of pectin structure is correlated to the physicochemical properties (e.g. hardness and crispness) of the final product. Constenla et al. [78] found that temperature during apple pomace dehydration in a rotary dryer affected both the DE and the degree of polymerization, which was associated with the heat-induced reduction in M_w. The behavior of depolymerization can reduce the intrinsic viscosity of pectin extracted from apple pomace. During sun-drying process, pectin extracted from Japanese persimmon fruit is modified, which is attributable to degradation of the side-chains in hairy regions [79]. The modification of pectin in the cell wall may produce certain amounts of small molecules, which can provide an increasing osmolality to the material. The network of the cell wall can be disorganized and misaligned to a certain extent during drying process. This can damage the integrity of the primary cell wall and/or middle lamella of fruit slices, leading to a decrease in the strength of intercellular adhesion. The above mentioned modifications in pectin can affect the physicochemical properties of fruit chips. Reduction in intercellular adhesion strength may be in favor of tissue/cell separation and reduce the internal structural resistance for volume expansion during the puffing phase of EPD. This may contribute to a more porous microstructure as well as a crispier texture of chips dried by EPD. However, changes in the texture of EPD-processed peaches resulting from variations in the physico-chemical characteristics of pectin are poorly investigated. On the other hand, pectin can be modified by the drying processing, which may improve the biological and anticancer activity of pectin.

4 ANTICANCER ACTIVITY OF PECTIN

Pectin not only gives mechanical strength to plants to provide a barrier from external environment, but also plays a significant inhibitory role in cancer cell metastasis, invasion, angiogenesis and survival [80]. Pectin, especially MP, can inhibit tumor growth or cancer metastasis in different cancer cell types [81, 82, 83, 84].

4.1 ANTICANCER ACTIVITY OF NATURAL PECTIN

As a dietary fiber, pectin extracted from apple, citrus, potato or sweet potato possesses anticancer activity, although this observation is controversial. The anticancer mechanisms of neutral pectin may correlate with their probiotic activity and immune potentiation [85].

Pectin is not enzymatically digested in the small intestine but is fermented by microbial in colon into short-chain fatty acids (SCFA), such as butyrate, which can regulate apoptotic proteins in colonic crypts and enhance colonocyte growth. Apple pectin can decrease the activity of β -glucuronidase which is correlated to colon cancer development. Apple pectin has the potential to induce apoptosis in prostate cancer cells through increasing the release of nitric oxide (NO), which may have pro-apoptotic as well as anti-apoptotic effects [82]. Ginseng pectin has also been shown to inhibit the actions of galectin-3 (Gal-3), a β galactoside-binding protein associated with cancer progression [86]. Although neutral pectin is mainly active within the gastrointestinal tract, evidences suggest that pectin can stimulate the immune system. Oral administration of pectin isolated from Korean persimmon vinegar not only increases IgA production via transforming growth factor TGF- β and interleukin IL-6 but also stimulates hematopoietic growth factors [87]. In experimental lung metastasis studies of Colon 26-M3.1 carcinoma cells, pectin purified from peels of Korean Citrus Hallabong significantly enhances production of IL-6 and IL-12 by murine peritoneal macrophages. Pectin also inhibits tumor metastasis via activation of macrophages and natural killer (NK) cells [88]. Pectin from Centella asiatica (L.) Urban, a traditional herbal compound founded in Asia, increases immunological activity of T and B cells, which is modulated by the carboxyl and acetyl groups of this type of pectin [89]. Pectin is also capable of diminishing blood cholesterol levels and of stimulating lipid excretion. The exact mechanisms underlying these effects are not known yet [48].

4.2 ANTICANCER ACTIVITY OF MODIFIED PECTIN

New and exciting researches are now being carried out on the effects of what is ambiguously called 'modified pectin' (MP). Modification via pH, temperature, pressure, and/or enzymatic degradation produces MP that is much lower in molecular weight and less structurally complex, compared with the original pectin. MP is believed to be better absorbed and utilized by the body than ordinary, long-chain pectin [90]. Several in vitro studies have shown that various forms of MP have antitumor properties [91].

4.2.1 MP AND CANCER CELL APOPTOSIS

Although MP is not capable to prevent 100% metastatic tumor formation, it can induce cell apoptosis. In the case of human prostate cancer, citrus pectin modified by heat treatment, induces significant apoptosis levels of androgen-responsive and androgen-insensitive cells comparable to pH-modified CP [92]. Nagel et al. [93] have demonstrated that treatment of Swiss 3T3 albino mouse embryo fibroblasts with pectin modified hairy regions (MHRs) dramatically decreases their proliferation index. Treatment of MHRs increases the percentage of cells in sub-G1 phage, decreases cells in S phage and activated the interaction between pectin and serum-adhesive protein. These evidences prove that MP possessed antitumor potential by inducing cancer cell apoptosis.

4.2.2 MOLECULAR INTERACTION OF MP IN CANCER

Various investigations indicated that MP can bind to the carbohydrate recognition domain on the pro-metastatic protein Gal-3, which is widely expressed in mammalian cells and involved in various biological processes, such as cell migration, proliferation, differentiation, apoptosis, as well as cell-cell and cell-matrix adhesion [94]. This binding inhibits Gal-3's ability to promote cell adhesion and migration [95]. The RG-I region carrying very short galactan side chains of okra pectin, can inhibit the proliferation of melanoma cells and induce apoptosis, probably by interacting with Gal-3 protein [96]. Modified citrus pectin (MCP) has a strong effect on cell viability on HaCaT cells due to the galactose side chains, which may be masked and exposed in MCP, thereby allowing MCP to bind to their appropriate receptors (e.g. Gal-3) on HaCaT cells [97]. In ovarian cancer, PectaSol-C MCP can decrease basal caspase-3 activity and inhibit the function of Gal-3, which may sensitize ovarian cancer cells to chemotherapeutic drugs (e.g. parlitaxel) [98]. Nangia-Makker et al. [99] have demonstrated that oral intake of MCP in NCR nu/nu mice injected with MDA-MB-435 cells inhibits carbohydrate-mediated cancer growth, angiogenesis and metastasis in vivo, by blocking the association of Gal-3 to its receptors. These studies revealed that MP inactivates key transcriptional factors, cell cycle regulators and cancer metastatic factor galectin-3, which can lead to the inhibition of cancer cell growth, angiogenesis and metastasis.

4.2.3 MALIGNANT MESOTHELIOMA (MM)

Malignant mesothelioma (MM) associated with asbestos exposure is a fatal tumor that is resistant to various treatment options available at present. Although the use of asbestos has decreased in recent years, large numbers of new MM patients are still diagnosed each year because of the long latency period (up to 40 years) of MM. Three histologies are usually identified in MM: epithelioid, which are the most common, biphasic and sarcomatoid [100]. In contrast to other solid malignancies whose aggressiveness is exerted locoregionally, MM morbidity results from regional invasion [101]. For most patients, MM is diagnosed at late stages. With average survival times ranging from a few months to less than 1 years, MM has poor prognosis. The current standard therapy for MM consists of surgical resection, combination chemotherapy with cisplatin and pemetrexed, and potentially radiation [102]. Takayama et al. [103] have investigated inhibition of PAI-1 (SERPINE1), whose expression has been associated with poor prognosis in MM patients. Systemic administration of SK-216, a specific inhibitor of PAI-1, can suppress tumor progression of MM cells in vivo through inhibition of angiogenesis regardless of which angiogenic factors are produced by MM. Furthermore, the combination of SK-216 and cisplatin is shown to enhance the antitumor effect of bevacizumab and cisplatin.

Although asbestos exposure is the main risk factor in the development of mesothelioma, the molecular mechanisms remain unclear. Khodayari et al. [104] have demonstrated the mechanism of ephrin-A1-mediated tumor suppressive and apoptosis induction signaling in MM cells. Their experiment show that ephrin-A1 treatment upregulated miR-302b expression in MM cells and attenuated cell proliferation and tumor sphere formation via repression of myeloid cell leukemia-1 (Mcl-1). Receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) such as MET and its downstream target phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (P13K) were overexpressed and activated in a majority of MMs. A dual MET/P13K targeting strategy in treating MM demonstrates superior efficacy in inhibiting multiple aspects of tumor cell growth *in vitro* (viability, migration, colony formation) and *in vivo* (a PDX mouse model) [102].

Standard mesothelioma therapies consisting in treatment with pemetrexed and cisplatin improve survival of patients (about 3-4 months). However, due to the resistant of MM to chemotherapy and radiation, immunotherapy may be the most promising approach for MM treatment. The principle of this approach relies on the stimulation of the immune response through vaccination with tumor associated antigens (TAA). The Wilms tumor-1 gene product (WT-1) and mesothelin (MSLN) expressed by mesothelioma cells can be considered as TAA [105]. So WT-1 and MSLN may be used to induce tumor specific response [101]. Immunotherapeutic agents targeting MSLN, such as SS1P and amatuximab, are currently being evaluated in phase I and phase II clinical trials, respectively [106, 107].

Another strategy is based on antigen presentation by dendritic cells (DC) upon ex vivo stimulation with tumor lysates. DC can establish a link between innate and adaptive immunity by initiating the development of an antigen-specific immune response. Unfortunately, MM is poorly immunogenic and only a few mesothelioma-specific TAA are known to date. Proteomic analysis of exosomes released by human MM cell lines reveal that exosome is enriched with molecules that may be involved in antigen presentation. Based on the above results, Mahaweni et al. [108] have investigated the feasibility of using MM cell line-derived exosomes to load DCs in a mouse mesothelioma immunotherapy model. Their results show that the exosomes derived from non-immunogenic and highly suppressive mesothelioma tumors are enriched with tumor antigens and are capable of inducing anticancer responses when presented by DCs to T cells. Immunotherapy thus attempt to modulate the immune system to strengthen the anticancer effect. The undoubtedly extended research should be further carried on, which will hopefully prove to be an effective treatment for mesothelioma [105].

Pectin has shown potential as an anti-cancer agent for cancer prevention and treatment [109], hence, we can expand its application on MM therapy. However, there is no study focused on the effect of pectin on MM. Therefore, the effect of pectin on MM cell proliferation, migration and apoptosis is investigated in this thesis.

In conclusion, peach and nectarine can be consumed fresh and processed into juice, pulp and chips. Attempts have been reported on application of single drying methods of peaches and nectarines, such as microwave drying, hot air drying. There are limited reported studies on the application of a combined drying technology on peach processing. Additionally, many studies on peaches and nectarine drying always focus on the drying characteristics, while no clear information is available on overall quality evaluation of peach and nectarine chips. The research on the selection of suitable varieties for processing peach chips is also limited. The variations in the quality of the dehydrated products from different varieties are always distinguished based on sensory quality instead of overall quality. Therefore, evaluation system of the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips based on precise mathematical analysis methods is needed.

Pretreatments used prior to EPD technology, such as pre-dry treatment, freezing treatment and OD treatment make it possible to modify the composition of the raw material. Thus, attempts report on the effect of preteatments on the final texture quality of dehydrated products. Generally, EPD technology should be assisted by the pretreatments, which is named the combined drying processing. However, little available studies focus on the changes of the texture quality of dehydrated products during the combined drying processing.

Pectin structure is correlated to the physical and chemical properties (e. g. texture quality) of fruit and vegetable. Processing techniques such as thermal and static high pressure are reported to cause drastic effects on the characteristics of pectin that can result in depolymerization, demethoxylation and degradation. Drying processing (e.g. EPD treatment) also can affect the modification of pectin. However, changes of the characteristics of pectin during the combined drying processing are poorly investigated. Pectin, especially MP has potential biological activity for cancer prevention and treatment. Studies demonstrate that pectin can induce apoptosis in cells of prostate cancer, melanoma cancer, ovarian cancer and lung cancer. However, no study expands the application of pectin and MP on MM therapy.

5 OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

The objectives of this study are as follows:

(1) to obtain the characteristic evaluation indicators and separate the overall quality level of peach chips from different varieties,

(2) to identify effect of IR-EPD treatment assisted by OD (the combined drying processing) on the characteristic evaluation indicators, i. e. texture,
(3) to identify changes of characteristics of WSP extracted from peach slices at different stages of the combined drying processing,

(4) to identify the effect of the WSP on the apoptosis of MM cells.

To achieve the goals, the following questions will be answered:

1. Are there mathematical analysis methods to simplify the overall quality evaluation workload and obtain the characteristic evaluation indicators? Can the discriminant models be established to evaluate and predicate the overall quality of peach chips ?

2. Does OD pretreatment modify the drying characteristics of peach slices during the IRD processing? How is the change of the characteristic evaluation indicators (i. e. texture) during the combined drying processing?

3. How is the modification of the WSP and water status during the combined drying processing?

4. Does the WSP extracted from peach and peach chips induce apoptosis in MM cells? Is there a relationship between the structure of modified pectin and its anticancer activity?

To answer these questions, the following hypotheses are tested:

1. Mathematical analysis methods (i.e. PCA, AHP and DA) can be applied to reduce the data dimensionality, find the combination of features and separate the overall quality levels of peach chips.

2. In general, the partially dried material (usually the water content is 0.45-0.55 kg/kg d.b.) should be prepared prior to EPD treatment. Serious shrinkage will be observed in samples during IRD treatment. With EPD treatment, materials will be puffed and the shrinkage will be decreased or disappeared. Materials pretreated by OD with appropriate concentration will have a better final quality in terms of nutrient retention and texture quality.

3. Water status and WSP characteristics can be changed during the combined drying processing. Additionally, WSP is susceptible to enzymatic and heat-induced degradation and conformation changes.

4. Pectin can suppress tumor incidence, inhibit cancer cell metastasis and induce apoptosis in cancer cells. Therefore, WSP extracted from peach and peach chips may induce apoptosis in MM cells.

Overall, this study allows a better understanding of the application of mathematical analysis methods on quality evaluation of peach and nectarine chips prepared by EPD. The characteristic evaluation indicators are selected based on the results of the application of

mathematical analysis methods. After that, the changes of texture characteristics and WSP are investigated. At last, a great importance is given to the effect of WSP on apoptosis in MM cells.

The quality of peach chips includes sensory quality, physicochemical quality, nutritional quality and processing quality, which can be evaluated by complex factors. Different quality factors are closely related but relatively independent. Therefore, Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 search the effective methods to select the characteristic indicators, which reflect the most information on product quality of peach chips. Additionally, the scientific models are very important to evaluate and predict the overall quality of peach chips from different varieties.

CHAPTER 2: QUALITY EVALUATION OF YELLOW PEACH CHIPS PREPARED BY EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING

This chapter is a modified version of the following research article:

Lyu, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J. Liu, X. and Wu, X. (2015) Quality evaluation of yellow peach chips prepared by explosion puffing drying. Journal of Food Science and Technology, 52(12): 8204-8211

The aim of this study was to evaluate the overall quality of yellow peach chips prepared by explosion puffing drying. Seventeen evaluation indicators were measured, including color, rehydration ratio, texture and so on. A principal component analysis was applied to characterize the evaluation indicators. A analytic hierarchy process was used to calculate the weights of the characteristic indicators. The levels in varieties were classified by K-means cluster (KC) and discriminant analysis (DA). Seventeen evaluation indicators varied widely from with a coefficient of variation ranging from 3.58% to 852.89%. Reducing sugar content, out-put ratio, water content, a value and L value were selected as the characteristic indicators with their weights, 0.0429, 0.1140, 0.4816, 1.1807 and 0.1807, respectively. The quality levels in fifteen varieties were effectively classified by discriminant functions obtained by KC and DA. Results showed that Senggelin was the best variety to process yellow peach chips, while, Goldbaby was the worst variety to process yellow peach chips.

Key words: yellow peach chips; quality evaluation; principle component analysis; analytic hierarchy process; discrimination analysis

1 INTRODUCTION

Peach (*Prunus persica* L. Batsch) is a climacteric stone fruit species originated from China, and it can provide high nutrition and a pleasant flavor. Peaches are the fourth most important fruit group in China, after oranges, apples and pears. Peaches have a short shelf-life potential due to fast softening and overall ripening. Drying techniques can be used to preserve agricultural products, and prevent concurrent of undesirable changes induced by microbial activity. Nowadays, new and /or innovative techniques that increase drying rates and enhance product quality have achieved considerable attention [35]. There are several processing technologies for peach chips, such as deep fat frying, freeze-drying and hot air drying. Despite quick rehydration and relatively good quality of final dried products, freeze drying is only rarely used by the food industry because of its particularly high equipment and running costs. The use of freeze-drying is therefore limited to a few cases of high value products [6]. Explosion puffing drying (EPD) provides products that are less deformed, which can be more quickly rehydrated, with good preservation of flavor, for lower unit processing costs [110]. As a rapid drying technology, EPD has been used to dry some vegetables and fruits, such as apple [7], purple maize [111], jujube [11], and mango [9].

Many studies on peaches drying are focused on drying characteristics [112, 113], while no clear information is available on overall quality evaluation of peach chips and the suitable varieties for processing peach chips. The quality of chips includes organoleptic quality, physical and chemical quality and processing quality, and can be influenced by many complex factors [21]. Principal component analysis (PCA), analytic hierarchy process (AHP) and K-means Cluster (KC) and discriminant analysis (DA) have been used to evaluate the quality changes of fruit and vegetable products, such as peaches [114], wines [115], grapes [116], and pineapples [117]. PCA, as a classic statistical analysis method, can extract the common factor from abundant data, and its objective is to identify a reduced number of principal components (PCs) [118]. PCA has been used to discriminate the quality of peaches [119], carrot chips [120], mango [121], and display the changes in chemical constituents of pomegranate [122]. DA can produce score plots for the analyses [45] and be used to discriminate sweet and bitter almonds [123] and different Longjing tea [124]. PCA and DA are used to identify exotic tropical fruits and classify 113 samples into three groups: the irradiated beverages, the non-irradiated beverages and the irradiated standard solutions [125]. AHP provides quick and automatic qualitative sample differentiation, in particular when quantification or characterization of specific components of matrix is not necessary [126].

Many studies have focused on filtering evaluation indicators and evaluating the quality of fruit and vegetables, but only one mathematical analytical method performed. Evaluation system of the overall quality of yellow peach chips based on precise mathematical anlytical

methods is needed. Therefore, the objectives of this work are to develop mathematical analytical methods to filter the characteristic evaluation indicators and to evaluate the overall quality of yellow peach chips prepared by EPD on the basis of instrumently measured characteristic indicators.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 MATERIALS

Based on the production, the harvesting time and the potential for commercial application, fifteen yellow peach varieties were selected from the main yellow peach producing regions of China, including Pinggu (Beijing City, 117°55′E, 40°12′N), Linyi (Shandong Province, 35°27′E, 118°37′N) and Dalian (Liaoning Province, 122°31′E, 39°10′N) (Table 1). Yellow peaches of similar size and maturity were collected from July to September. Forty yellow peaches were picked for each variety. The degree of ripening was evaluated based on the color (Chinese standard SB/T 10090-1992). Namely, the skin color of the fruit was light yellow and the flesh was slightly hard.

No.	Name	Collection Time	Collection Place	
1	Yellow fresh peach	7/22/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	
2	Fulaidelaika	7/30/2012	Linyi, Shandong	
3	NJC19	7/30/2012	Linyi, Shandong	
4	Qiulu	7/30/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	
5	Huangguanwang	7/30/2012	Linyi, Shandong	
6	Huangjinxiu	7/30/2012	Linyi, Shandong	
7	Goldbaby	7/30/2012	Linyi, Shandong	
8	Guantao 5	7/30/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	

Table 1 Germplasm names and collection time and place of 15 yellow peaches samples

9	Goldbaby 5	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
10	Juhuang	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
11	Jinlu	8/24/2012	Dalian, Liaoning
12	Sengelin	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
13	Goldbaby 6	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
14	Goldbaby 7	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
15	Goldbaby 8	9/5/2012	Pinggu, Beijing

2.2 SAMPLE PREPARATION AND PROCESSING

Yellow peaches were cut into 9 mm thick slices by a Laboratory Slicer (model FA-200, Nanhai Defeng electrothermal equipment Co., Ltd., Guangdong China) after removing skin and stone. The sliced peaches were placed in a deep-freezer at -80 °C for 12 h. The sliced fruits were steeped into malt syrup (25%, v/v) for 4 h after thawing at room temperature. Tissue paper was gently used to remove superficial excess water and syrup from outer surface of sample, which might influence the drying characteristics of peach slices. Hot-air drying was used to pre-dry the samples (3.5 h) to get lower water content.

After the above pretreatment procedure, chips were produced by using the experimental EPD equipment system developed by Tianjin Qin-de New Material Scientific Development Co. Ltd. (Tianjing, China). Pre-treated peach slices were arranged in the puffing tank at 85 $^{\circ}$ C for 20 min, then the snuffle valves of the EPD equipment were opened to obtain a rapid decompression to approximately 4 KPa (absolute pressure) in the puffing chamber. After that, samples were dried under vacuum conditions at 60 $^{\circ}$ C until reaching final moisture content (< 0.075 kg/kg d.b.) [127]. All the samples were stored in a dryer until used.

2.3 COLOR

The surface color of yellow peach chips was analyzed by a colorimeter (D25LT, Hunter Lab, Virginia, USA). The colorimeter was calibrated against a standard white plate before each actual color measurement. Hunter three-color parameter scale was used: L (lightness), a (redness/greenness), and b (yellowness/blueness) [128].

2.4 REHYDRATION RATIO (RR)

Dehydrated samples (3 g) were placed in a baker with distilled water (150 mL) at room temperature for 120 mins. Then the samples were removed and allowed to drain over a mesh for 60 s in order to eliminate the superficial water before weighing [129]. The degree of rehydration ration (RR) was expressed by the formula:

$$RR = \frac{m_2}{m_1}$$
 (1)

where, m₁, m₂ referred to weight of samples (g) before and after rehydration, respectively.

2.5 HARDNESS AND CRISPNESS

Texture profile analysis was used to evaluate the hardness and crispness of yellow peach chips (diameter was 2 cm) by using a texture analyzer (TA. XT 2i/50, Stable Micro Systems Ltd., Godalming, UK) fitted with a spherical probe (p/2.5 S). The maximum compression force and the number of peaks in the force-deformation curve of each sample were used as an indicator of hardness and crispness of sample, respectively.

The analysis parameters were mode: measure force compression; option: return to start; pre-test speed: 1.0 mm/s; test speed: 1.0 mm/s; post-test speed: 2.0 mm/s; distance: 50.0%; trigger force: 100 g; trigger type: button; data acquisition rate: 500 pps.

2.6 MOISTURE CONTENT

The moisture content of peach chips was determined by weight loss after drying 5 g samples in a forced air oven at a given temperature 105 $\,^\circ\!\mathrm{C}\,$ (AACC, 1986) for 24 h.

2.7 EXPANSION RATIO

Expansion ratio (ER) was expressed as the changes of volume of fresh samples and chips, which was measured using a VolScan Profilter (Stable MicroSystem, England).

$$ER = \frac{V_{\rm t}}{V_0}$$
(2)

where, V_t and V_0 referred to volume of the sample after and before puffing (cm³), respectively.

2.8 SOLUBLE SOLID CONTENT (SSC)

Soluble solid content (SSC) was determined by using a Digital Refractometer at 20 $\,\,^\circ\!{\rm C}\,$ (dBX-55, Atago, Japan).

2.9 OTHER EVALUATION INDICATORS

Reducing sugar content, titratable acidity content, ascorbic acid content, crude fiber content, crude protein content and crude fat content were determined according to standard AOAC Official Method 945.66 (1945), AOAC Official Method 942.15 (1942), AOAC Official Method 985.26 (1985), AOAC Official Method 992.16 (1992), AOAC Official Method 978.04 (1978), AOAC Official Method 2003.06(2006), respectively.

2.10 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All experiments were performed in triplicate and the results were reported as mean values with standard deviations. All data were processed and analyzed using SPSS 21.0 (IBM, Chicago, USA). The method of PCA was applied to integrate the 17 individual quality evaluation indicators of yellow peach chips. The weight and the score of quality characteristic evaluation indicators were obtained by AHP. KC and DA were used to establish the scientific evaluation models.

3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

3.1 QUALITY EVALUATION INDICATORS OF YELLOW PEACH CHIPS

Statistical characteristics of seventeen evaluation indicators of yellow peach chips are shown in Table 2. The coefficient of variation (CV) varied from 3.58 % to 852.89 % between dried products from 15 varieties yellow peaches, signifying that the degree of variation of the indicators was different, which closely related to fruit color, firmness, sugar and acid [130]. The different genotypic variations and texture of fresh fruit might also result in the quality variability among yellow peach chips. The biggest CV was observed in ER (825.89 %). While, the smallest CV was obtained in soluble solid content (3.58 %), indicating no significant difference between the fifteen varieties, and it could be excluded for further data analysis.

	Table 2 Variation of 17 indicators for yellow peach chips										
-	Indicators	Average	SD	Minimum	Maximum	CV (%)	Significance				
-	OR (g/g)	0.16	0.03	0.12	0.24	16.90	**				
	ER (cm ³ /cm ³)	1.58	13.45	-33.73	22.33	852.89	**				
	RR (g/g)	192.02	15.84	154.41	224.92	8.25	**				
	L value	35.8	4.6	28.8	45.2	12.8	**				
	a value	10.5	1.4	8.3	14.2	13.0	**				

b value	15.8	3.1	10.6	21.6	19.5	**
Water content	2 00	0.66	2 01	4 56	22.25	**
(g/g)	2.99	0.00	2.01	4.50	22.25	
Vitamin C						
content	11.49	4.82	5.76	22.92	41.96	**
(mg/100g)						
Titratable acid	5 20	1 26	2.05	754	25 61	**
conten t(g/100g)	5.50	1.50	3.05	7.54	23.01	
Crude protein	2.61	1 67	0.75	5 08	62.06	**
content (g/100g)	2.01	1.07	0.75	5.08	03.90	
Crude fat	0.68	0.42	0 32	2	61 11	**
(g/100g)	0.08	0.42	0.52	۷	01.11	
Crude fiber	2 25	0.65	2 20	4 76	10 00	**
content (g/100g)	5.25	0.05	2.20	4.70	19.90	
Reducing sugar	1 12	3 87	1 36	9.075	87.46	**
content (g/100g)	4.42	5.07	1.50	5.075	07.40	
Hardness (g)	6153.2	8684.1	190.1	28986.9	141.1	**
Crispness (s)	16.3	6.4	1.6	27.0	39.6	**
Sugar-acid (%)	0.77	0.59	0.22	1.69	77.34	**
Soluble solid	03 81	3 36	85 34	99 00	3 58	
content (g/g)	33.01	5.50	05.54	33.00	5.50	

Note: ** p<0.01; SD, standard deviations; CV, coefficient of variation; OR, out-put ratio; ER, explosion ratio; RR, rehydration ratio.

3.2 PRINCIPAL COMPONENT ANALYSIS (PCA)

PCA is a technique to both reduce the number of variables and give prominence to the relationship between the elements [131]. The number of the characteristic quality evaluation indicators can be determined based on Eigenvalues (Kaiser's rule). The Eigenvalues of the first five components were greater than 1, and explained 85.84% of the total variance (Table 3). The PC1 explained 35.376 % of total variability, and it was negatively correlated with crude fat content and positively with reducing sugar content. PC2 (explained 20.690 %), it was positively correlated with RR, and negatively connected with OR. PC3 (explained 12.636 %) was only positively correlated with a value. PC4 (explained 10.458 %),

		Princi	pal Component	s (PCs)		
	1	2	3	4	5	
Crude fat	-0.856	0.267	0.015	0.025	0.108	
Reducing sugar	0.855	0.387	-0.209	-0.139	0.020	
Sugar-acid ratio	0.814	0.414	-0.223	-0.125	0.210	
Vitamin C	0.648	0.257	0.204	-0.550	-0.199	
RR	0.311	0.910	0.044	-0.203	-0.012	
OR	-0.038	-0.872	-0.154	0.219	0.198	
Total dietary fiber	0.074	0.732	-0.266	-0.073	-0.016	
Hardness	-0.061	-0.669	-0.290	-0.221	0.239	
a value	-0.177	-0.004	0.928	0.147	-0.008	
Crude protein	0.618	0.263	0.697	-0.139	-0.008	
ER	-0.041	0.083	0.642	-0.302	-0.515	
Cispness	-0.394	-0.131	0.580	0.044	-0.429	
L value	-0.047	-0.089	-0.112	0.963	0.170	
b value	-0.223	-0.093	0.188	0.937	0.045	

was positively correlated with L value and b value. PC5 (explained 6.681 %) was only positively correlated with water content.

Water content	0.020	-0.200	-0.211	0.138	0.903
Reducing acid	0.564	0.254	-0.173	-0.184	-0.632
Eigenvalue	5.660	3.310	2.022	1.673	1.069
ercent of variance (%)	35.376	20.690	12.636	10.458	6.681

Table 3 Factor analyses of 16 indicators of yellow peach chips

Note: RR, OR and ER represent rehydration ratio, out-put ratio and explosion ratio, respectively.

PCA can seek the most economical basis to represent each individual term, so each term can be well described by a linear combination of only a few basic formation. Both crude fat content and reducing sugar content with large weight values were the main indicators for PC1. However, yellow peach chips produced by EPD were fried-free, and low fat content ranged from 0.75 % to 5.08 %. Reducing sugar content was related to both browning degree and the taste of yellow peach chips, which could reflect the sweetness. As a substrate of Maillard reaction, reducing sugar content is responsible for the heat-induced browning reaction during the drying processing. Keenan et al. [132] reported that reducing sugar content was associated with high browning tendency during drying processing, since Maillard reaction was occurred at higher temperatures. Therefore, reducing sugar content can be selected as the representative indicators.

Both RR and OR with the large values of weight were the main indicators for PC2. RR was considered as an indirect measurement of the damage to the material caused by drying and treatment preceding dehydration [133]. It is an indicator not only for evaluating process ability, but also for evaluating the texture of yellow peach chips. Compared with OR, RR can better characterize the physical and chemical changes of yellow peach chips as influenced by processing conditions [134]. Thus, RR was used as the representative indicator to evaluate the structure of yellow peach chips, and selected as the characteristic indicator of PC2.

For PC3 and PC4, both a value (0.928) and L value (0.963) got the largest weight, and could be defined as color indicators. Color was an extremely significant factor for the quality evaluation of dehydrated fruit [134]. L value and a value were closely related to browning indicators that were induced by enzymatic or non-enzymatic browning. As reported by Ávila [135], with the increasing heating temperature and time, peach puree became darker corresponding to the decrease of a value. Therefore, a value and L value could be selected as characteristic indicators for PC3 and PC4, respectively.

Water content is an important indicator to evaluate the safety of chips products. Water content of the product can affect microbial spoilage and quality deterioration due to undesirable biochemical reactions [136]. Therefore, water content with the largest weight (0.903) can be regarded as the characteristic indicator for PC5.

In summary, five characteristic indicators of yellow peach chips are obtained by PCA. They are reducing sugar content, RR, a value, L value and water content.

3.3 ANALYTIC HIERARCHY PROCESS (AHP)

In order to eliminate the influence caused by the different dimensions and order of magnitudes of the evaluation indicators, the original data of evaluation indicators are standardized. According to the procedure of AHP, three layers (Fig. 4) of the hierarchy model was constructed based on the membership level among the chips. The first layer was objective (O), meaning the comprehensive orders; the second layer was criterion (C), meaning four types of evaluation indicators, marked $C = (c_1, c_2, c_3, c_4) = (tasty quality, texture quality, safety quality, color quality); the third layer was project (P), meaning the five characteristic indicators, marked <math>P = (P1, P2, P3, P4, P5) = (reducing sugar content, RR, water content, a value, L value). Secondly, an additive scale ranging from 1 to 9 is used to establish the quality evaluation judgment matrix of yellow peach chips (Table 4). When the ratio of consistency (0.038) is lower than 0.10, the quality evaluation judgment can be considered as reasonable and logical. The weights of characteristic evaluation indicators of yellow peach chips were 0.0429, 0.1140, 0.4816, 0.1807, and 0.1807, respectively.$



Figure 4 Hierarchical structure of characteristic evaluation indicators analyzed by AHP for yellow peach chips prepared by EPD

Note: O, objective; C, criterion; P, project. $C_1 - C_4$ represented tasty quality, texture quality, safety quality and color quality, respectively; $P_1 - P_5$ represented reducing sugar, rehydration ratio, water content, a value and L value, respectively.

Table 4 Quality evaluation judgment matrix of yellow peach chips

	P ₁	P ₂	P ₃	P ₄	P ₅	weight
Ρ ₁	1	1/3	1/7	1/5	1/5	0.0429
P ₂	3	1	1/3	1/2	1/2	0.1140
P ₃	7	3	1	4	4	0.4816
P ₄	5	2	1/4	1	1	0.1807
P ₅	5	2	1/4	1	1	0.1807

Note: P1-P5 represent reducing sugar content, rehydration ratio, water content, a value and L value, respectively.

The information of the scores of overall quality of yellow peach chips were presented in Table 5, "sengelin" with best overall quality had the the highest score and "Goldbaby" with the worst overall quality had the lowest score.

Varieties	Reducing sugar	RR	Water content	a value	L value	score	Ranking
Weight	0.0429	0.1140	0.4816	0.1807	0.1807		
Senggelin	1.1818	0.6391	1.5626	-1.6205	2.0569	11.1037	1
Huangjinxiu	-0.7850	-2.3738	2.3648	-0.4383	0.2961	2.5698	2
Delaifulaika	-0.7910	-0.2609	0.2440	2.7233	1.3195	-2.4193	3
GNC19	-0.7917	0.6147	0.9610	0.6245	0.2888	0.5407	4
Goldbaby 8	1.1921	2.0762	0.1738	-0.0093	-1.0002	0.9650	5

Table 5 the quality evaluation indicators standardized data and scores of overall quality of yellow peach chips

Qiulu	-0.7904	-0.8150	-0.0267	-0.1360	0.3537	-0.5488	6
Jinlu	1.2046	0.5500	0.1036	-0.4553	-1.1293	0.3520	7
Guangtao 5	-0.7894	0.0394	-0.7287	0.6489	0.3252	-2.4289	8
Goldbaby 7	1.1580	0.7375	-0.6936	0.5319	-0.6872	-1.5195	9
Yellow fresh peach	-0.7915	-0.8713	-0.1922	0.0029	-0.0658	-1.9325	10
Juhuang	1.1774	-0.0439	-0.6635	-1.0355	1.0218	4.1065	11
Goldbaby 6	1.1852	0.4708	-0.4228	-0.0385	-1.5188	-2.0209	12
Huanguanwang	-0.7860	0.0110	-0.1721	-1.1306	-1.1599	-1.7446	13
Goldbaby 5	-0.7842	0.0634	-1.0395	0.0273	-0.3444	-3.2633	14
Goldbaby	-0.7897	-0.8371	-1.4707	0.3052	0.2435	-3.7600	15

Note: RR represents rehydration ratio.

In this study, AHP was applied to obtain the weights of five characteristic evaluation indicators and achieve the scores for overall quality of yellow peach chips. However, the additive scale ranging from 1-9 was not the only scale used in the evaluation method. One of the most widely cited alternative scales was the geometric scale, which used the range (e^{0v} to e^{8v}) for the same semantic descriptions as the additive scale ranging from 1-9 [137]. Hence, more additive scales could be applied in AHP, but a ratio characterization should be used for the purpose.

Quality evaluation of yellow peach chips was a complex multi-dimensional process, involving multiple criteria and factors. Multi-criteria methods could be served as useful aids for carrying out the quality evaluation. AHP has become a method used in solving various multi-criteria problems [138], and also has been applied to numerous practical problems in the last decades.

3.4 K-MEANS CLUSTER (KC) AND DISCRIMINATE ANALYSIS (DA)

Based on the methods of KC and DA, the overall quality of yellow peach chips from 1 varieties allowed us to divide the samples of fruit into three grades, namely, excellent, medium and bad. The discriminant functions were established to characterize the overall quality of yellow peach chips from different varieties:

$Y_1 = -31.972 + 1.386 \times r_1 + 4.458 \times r_2 + 32.759 \times r_3 + 14.663 \times r_4 + 17.104 \times r_5$ $Y_2 = -14.936 - 1.549 \times r_1 - 2.904 \times r_2 - 21.752 \times r_3 - 9.978 \times r_3 - 11.563 \times r_5$ $Y_3 = -2.273 + 0.093 \times r_1 - 0.888 \times r_2 - 6.290 \times r_3 - 2.629 \times r_4 - 3.166 \times r_5$

where, $x_1 - x_5$ were reducing sugar content, rehydration ratio, water content, a value and L value, respectively.

The diversity in overall quality of yellow peach chips within each group and their relationship were shown in Fig. 5. The group scatter plot represented the highest possible correlation between linear combination of overall quality of yellow peach chips. Here, the score of the first characteristic vector (F1) and second characteristic vector (F2) for all the yellow peach chips are represented in x-axis and y-axis, respectively. In the group scatter plot graph (Fig. 5), a wide discrimination between the overall qualities of yellow peach chips could be separated by the characteristic evaluation indicators weight (Table 4). The discriminant values of the overall quality of yellow peach chips confirmed the influence of the characteristic evaluation indicators as the differentiating elements.



Figure 5 Group scatter plot of yellow peach chips with different quality on canonical discrimination function by discriminant function

NOTE: 1 presented the excellent varieties, including Senggelin, Huangjinxiu and Delaifulaika; 2 represented bad varieties, including Goldbaby 6, Huangguanwang, Goldbaby 5 and Goldbaby; 3 represented medium varieties, including GNC 19, Goldbaby 8, Qiulu, Jinlu, Guangtao 5, Goldbaby 7, yellow fresh peach and Juhuang.

F1 and F2 represented the score of the first characteristic vector and second characteristic vector of yellow peach chips, respectively.

Montevecchi [139] proved that the quality of peach could be affected by the physiochemical and sensory indicators, including color, sugars, weight and so on. Thus, PCA can be used to simplify the evaluation indicators. The characteristic evaluation indicators and their weights were analyzed to determine whether KC and DA could separate the overall quality of yellow peach chips from different varieties into different levels. The results revealed that the characteristic evaluation indicators were able to forecast the key quality of yellow peach chips. KC and DA could be used as an important analysis tool to evaluate and distinguish the overall quality of fruit or fruit products.

4 CONCLUSIONS

Yellow peaches from 15 different varieties were used to process chips by EPD. As expected, the evaluation indicators except soluble solid content varied significantly between the different varieties. PCA and AHP gave the performance of the five characteristic evaluation indicators from different yellow peach varieties in the processed products. KC and DA was applied to establish the discriminant functions, which were used to separate the overall quality of yellow peach chips into three levels. The excellent varieties for processing chips were Senggelin, Huangjinxiu and Delaifulaika; The medium varieties were GNC 19, Goldbaby 8, Qiulu, Jinlu, Guangtao 5, Goldbaby 7, yellow fresh peach and Juhuang; the bad varieties were Goldbaby 6, Huangguanwang, Goldbaby 5 and Goldbaby. PCA, AHP, KC and DA could be applied to simplify the quality evaluation process and improve its efficiency, with useful application in quality control in the food industry.

CHAPTER 3: QUALITY EVALUATION OF PEACH AND NECTARINE CHIPS PREPARED BY EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING

This chapter is a modified version of the following research article:

Lyu, J., Liu, X., Bi, J., Zhou, L., Lu, X. (2016). Research on the quality evaluation for peach and nectarine chips by explosion puffing drying. Scientia Agricultura Sinica 49(4): 802-812

The aim of this study was to investigate the variations in the quality of peach and nectarine chips from different varieties and establish scientific models to evaluate the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips. Forty-nine varieties of peach and nectarine fruit grown in the north of China were selected as test materials. Seventeen quality evaluation indicators were measured, including organoleptic quality indicators, physical and chemical characteristic indicators and processing quality indicators. A variable coefficient method was used to investigate the differences in quality evaluation indicators for different peach and nectarine varieties. A factor analysis was applied to the evaluation indicators. The weights and the levels of the characteristic indicators were calculated by an analytic hierarchy process (AHP) and a range analysis method, respectively. The levels in varieties effectively were classified by discriminant functions which were obtained by K-means cluster and discriminant analysis. Results showed that the 17 quality evaluation indicators varied widely with a coefficient of variation ranging from 0.70% - 344.02%. The five characteristic indicators explained 74.626% of the total variances. Reducing sugar content, rehydration ratio, L value, crude protein content and expansion ratio were selected as the characteristic indicators. Based on the AHP, the weights of the characteristic indicators were 0.0824, 0.1724, 0.2732, 0.0048 and 0.4240, respectively. The scoring standard of the characteristic indicators were also established. Discriminant functions of different grades were established for the test samples, which had satisfactory recognition accuracy up to 100%. Only one test sample was discriminated inaccurately. Rupan 19, Delaifulaika, and Dajiubao were the best varieties used to produce peach and nectarine chips. Ruipan 20, Sengelin and Huangjinxiu were the worst varieties used to process peach chips. Discriminant functions were shown to be effective in discriminating the quality of peach and nectarine chips.

Key words: peach chips, quality evaluation, characteristic indicators, factor analysis, analytics hierarchy process, discriminant analysis

1 INTRODUCTION

Peaches and nectarines are the fourth most important fruit group in China, after oranges, apples and pears. China has been the leading grower and producer of peaches and nectarines in the world since 1993. In 2014, the production and harvested areas of peaches and nectarines were 12,452,377 t and 728,354 ha, respectively (FAO, 2014). However, the export value of peach and nectarine of China was only 44.439 (× 1000 USD), which only accounted for 1.75% of the world export value. The export price of peaches and nectarines from China was only 1/3 of the average global export price. Peaches and nectarines have a short shelf-life potential due to fast softening and overall ripening [140]. Therefore, drying technologies to produce peach and nectarine products provide potentially valuable alternatives to fresh products.

In this paper, we sought to evaluate qualitative differences in peach and nectarine chips produced from different varieties. Additionally, we aimed to propose discriminant functions to evaluate the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips. Drying is one of the most important technologies to preserve and extend the shelf-life of peaches and nectarines. Many studies on peach drying technology have been reported. The effect of various parameters of explosion puffing drying (EPD) process on expansion ratio (ER) and color quality of peach and nectarine chips were reported by He et al. [141]. Wang et al. [142] conducted a series of microwave-far-infrared drying tests on yellow peaches and calculated the best drying parameter. Chang et al. [143] selected color, crispness and water content as the quality evaluation indicators of peach chips dehydrated by microwave-vacuum drying and studied the optimal combination parameters. Li et al. [144] selected water content and fat content as the quality evaluation indicators of peach chips dehydrated by combined vacuum-frying and hot-air drying and modified the vacuum-frying temperature and hot-air drying temperature to improve the finished products. Some studies [113, 145] focused on the influence of high-pressure blanching and drying air temperature on the drying characteristics of peaches and nectarines. Germer et al. [146] studied the influence of process variables on the osmotic dehydration (OD) and sensory tests of sliced dehydrated peaches. Color, texture and flavor were selected as the quality evaluation indicators in their study. Therefore, different quality evaluation indicators need to be used due to the differences between the different drying technologies.

There is a lack of systematic research on overall quality indicators of peach and nectarine chips. Recently, precise mathematical analysis has been applied to evaluate the overall quality of fruits and fruit products. Zhang et al. [147] used principal component analysis (PCA) and systematic cluster analysis to select characteristic indicators which could be used as a comprehensive system for evaluating peach and nectarine quality. Versini et al. [118] applied PCA to reveal the variables of specific aroma fractions, and could distinguish

between the varieties. Liu et al. [148] used an analytic hierachy process (AHP) to select four varieties of Jinhua pear from 12 varieties based on multifactor evaluation of seven quality evaluation indicators. PCA and DA were successfully used by Dourtoglou et al. [149] to discriminate wines produced from different varieties when no other information was available.

Many studied have focused on evaluating the quality of peach and nectarine chips, but the included few qualitative indicators. Evaluation system of the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips based on precise mathematical analysis is needed. The objective of this study was to characterize the peach and nectarine chips from different varieties grown in Northern China, and to discriminate the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips on the basis of instrumentally measured characteristics.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 MATERIALS

Based on the production, the harvesting time and the potential for commercial application, forty-nine peach and nectarine varieties were selected from the main peach producing regions of China, including Dalian (Liaoning Province), Linyi (Shandong Province) and Yangling (Shanxi Province) (Table 6). Peaches and nectarines of similar size and maturity (Chinese standard SB/T 10090-1992) were collected. Forty peaches and nectarines were picked for each variety. The degree of ripening was evaluated based on the color. Briefly, the skin color of the fruit varied from light green to light yellow, depending on the varieties. The flesh was slightly hard and exhibited yellow or red ground color, also depending on the variety.

No	Name	Collection time	Collection place	No	Name	Collection time	Collection place
1	Hongburuan	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	26	Qiulu	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
2	Zaoyu	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	27	Huangguanwa ng	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
3	Italy 5	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	28	Huangjinxiu	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
4	Ruiguang 51	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	29	Ruiguang 39	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing

Table 6 Germplasm names and collection time and place of peach and nectarine samples

5	Ruiguang 28	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	30	Huayu	9/05/2012	Linyi, Shandong
6	Ruiguang 29	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	31	Wan 9	9/05/2012	Linyi, Shandong
7	Flat peach 19	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	32	Yanfeng 1	9/05/2012	Linyi, Shandong
8	Huge flat peach	7/22/2012	Dalian, Liaoning	33	Goldbaby	9/05/2012	Linyi, Shandong
9	Dajiubao	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	34	Guantao 5	9/05/2012	Linyi, Shandong
10	Jingyu	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	35	Goldbaby 5	9/05/2012	Linyi, Shandong
11	Huangyoutao	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	36	Hanlumi	9/05/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
12	Yellow peach	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	37	Cuiyu	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
13	Ruiguang 18	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	38	Dadongtao	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
14	Ruiguang 20	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	39	Wan 24	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
15	Ruiguang 27	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	40	Bayuecui	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
16	Flat peach 4	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	41	Juhuang	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
17	20 Ruipan 20	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	42	Goldbaby 6	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
18	21 Ruipan 21	8/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	43	Goldbaby 7	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
19	Yanhong	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	44	Sengelin	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
20	Jingmi	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	45	Jinlu	9/10/2012	Pinggu, Beijing
21	Guibao	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	46	2000-6-9 east	9/17/2012	Yangling,

							Shanxi
22	Guantao 14	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	47	Yanhong	9/17/2012	Yangling, Shanxi
23	Jingyan	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	48	Goldbaby 8	9/17/2012	Yangling, Shanxi
24	Delaifulaika	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing	49	Flat peach 3	9/17/2012	Yangling, Shanxi
25	NJC19	8/24/2012	Pinggu, Beijing				

2.2 METHODS

2.2.1 SAMPLE PREPARATION AND PROCESSING

Peaches and nectarines were cut into 9mm thick slices by a laboratory Slices after removing skin and stone. The sliced peach and nectarine were placed in a freezer at -80 °C for 12 h. After thawing at room temperature, the sliced samples were steeped into malt syrup (25 %, v/v) for 4 h. Hot air drying was used to pre-dry the samples (3.5 h) to get lower water content (0.5 kg/kg dry base, d.b.). After the above pretreatment procedure, chips were produced by using the experimental explosion puffing drying (EPD) equipment system (QDPH 1021, Tianjin Qin-de New Material Scientific Development Co. Ltd., Tianjin, China). Pre-treated samples were arranged in the puffing tank at 85 °C for 20 min, then the snuffle valves of the EPD equipment were opened to obtain a rapid decompression to approximately 4 KPa (absolute pressure) in the puffing chamber. After that, the samples were dried under continuous vacuum at 60 °C until reaching final moisture content (< 0.075 kg/kg d.b.). All the samples were stored in a dryer until used.

2.2.2 INDICATOR DETECTION

organoleptic quality indicators:

The surface color of peach and nectarine chips was analyzed by a colorimeter (D25L, Hunterlab, Virginia, USA). Hunter three-color parameter scale was used: L (lightness), a (green-blue hue), b (blue-yellow) values were measured.

Texture profile analysis was used to evaluate the hardness and crispness of the fruit. The diameter of the peach and nectarine chips was about 2 cm. The texture analyzer (TA. XT 2i/50, Stable Micro Systems Ltd., Godalming, UK) has a spherical probe (p/2.5s). The maximum compression force and the number of peaks in the force-deformation curve of

each sample were used as an indicators of hardness and crispness, respectively. The parameters were mode: measure force compression; option: return to start; pre test speed: 1.0 mm/s; test speed: 1.0 mm/s; post test speed: 2.0 mm/s; distance: 50%; trigger force: 100 g; trigger type: button; data acquisition rate: 500 pps.

ER was expressed as the changes of volume of fresh sample and chips [141], which was measured using a VolScan Profiler (Stable MicroSystem, UK). ER was calculated using the following equation:

 $\mathrm{ER} = V_t / \mathrm{V}_0 \quad (3)$

where, $V_{\rm t}$ and V_0 referred to volume of the sample after and before puffing (cm³), respectively.

Reducing sugar content and Titratable Acidity content were determined according to the AOAC Official Method 923.09 and 942.15, respectively.

Physical and chemical quality indicators:

Water content was determined based on China standard GB 5009.3 (2001). Briefly, samples were arranged in the hot-air drying equipment at a given temperature (115 °C) until the constant weight was reached.

Soluble solids content was determined by using a refractometer according to Chinese standard GB/T 12295 (1990). A titration with dichlorophenolindophenol (GB/T 6195, 1986) was used to measuring the content of Vitamin C.

Soxhlet extractor method (GB/T 14772, 2008), Gravimetrical method (GB/T, 5009.5, 2010) and Kjeldahl method (GB/T 6195, 1986) were applied to determine the content of crude fat, crude fiber and crude protein, respectively.

Processing quality indicators:

Output ratio (OR) and rehydration ratio (RR) were determined using the method described by Irfan et al. [150] and Germer et al. [146], respectively, with some modification, respectively. The equations for calculating OR and RR were as follows:

 $OR = m_2/m_1$ (3)

where m_1 and m_2 referred to weight of samples (g) before and after EPD, respectively.

 $RR = M_2/M_1$ (4)

where, M_1 and M_2 referred to weight of samples (g) before and after rehydration, respectively.

2.2.3 EQUIPMENTS

Deep-freezer (MDF-U50V, Sanyang Co., Ltd, Beijing, China), laboratory slicer (model FA-200, Nanhai Defeng Electro Thermal equipment Co., Ltd., Guangdong, China), Volscan Profileer (VSP 3000045, Stable MicrSystem, Godalming, England), colorimeter (D25LT, Hunter Lab, Osaka, Japan), texture analyzer (TA.XT 2i/50, Stable Micro Systems Ltd., Godalming, UK), drying oven (DHG-9030, Jing Hong Laboratory Instrument Co., Ltd., Shanghai, China), spectrophotometer (UV-1800, Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan), refractometer (MASTER-a, Atago Co. Ltd., Tokyo, Japan), EPD equipment (QDPH 1021, Tianjin Qin-de New Material Scientific Development Co. Ltd., Tianjin, China).

2.3 STATISTICAL ANALYSES

All experiments were performed in triplicate. All data were processed and analyzed using SPSS 21.0 (IBM, Chicago, IL, USA). The method of factor analysis (FA) was applied to integrate the 17 individual quality evaluation indicators of peach and nectarine chips. The weight and the score of quality characteristic evaluation indicators were obtained by AHP and frequency analysis. K-means cluster (KC) and discriminate analysis (DA) were used to establish the scientific evaluation models.

3 RESULTS

3.1 QUALITY EVALUATION INDICATORS OF PEACH AND NECTARINE CHIPS

Statistical characteristics of 17 evaluation indicators of peach and nectarine chips were shown in Table 7. The coefficient of variation (CV) varied from 0.70%-344.02% between dried products from 49 varieties, signifying that the degree of variation of the different indicators was different. The CV of soluble solid content was the lowest (< 10%) due to the similar degree of maturity between the specimens of different varieties, indicating no significant differences among the 49 varieties. Therefore, soluble solid content could be excluded from further data analysis. The biggest CV was observed in ER (344.02%), which closely relates to fruit characteristics including genotype, polysaccharide content, texture, and so on. The mean value was close to the median value for each indicator except the indicator of hardness, indicating few outliers [151]. These results show that the quality of peach and nectarine chips dehydrated by EPD differed significantly between the 49 varieties.

Table 7 Variation of 17 indicators of peach and nectarine chips

No.	Indicator	Range	Mean	Median	Standard deviation	CV (%)
1	OR (%)	0.12-0.32	0.20	0.19	0.05	23.45
2	ER (%)	-37.51—23.08	5.97	5.90	13.83	344.02
3	RR (%)	144.35— 232.96	181.95	178.21	20.54	11.29
4	L value	28.8—51.3	37.8	36.9	6.2	16.4
5	a value	5.2—14.2	9.3	9.4	1.7	18.5
6	b value	10.6—21.6	15.2	14.8	2.7	17.8
7	Moisture (%)	0.82-5.66	2.54	2.50	0.88	34.79
8	Vitamin C (mg/100g)	5.74—27.02	12.26	11.81	4.19	40.08
9	Titratable acid (%)	0.16—0.51	0.29	0.26	1.19	27.96
10	Crude protein (mg/100g)	0.75—5.08	2.12	1.92	1.18	55.57
11	Crude fat (mg/100g)	0.18—2.00	0.49	0.39	0.30	60.56
12	Crude fiber (mg/100g)	2.0—4.76	3.36	3.36	0.62	18.35
13	Reducing sugar (%)	0.92—9.08	5.47	6.02	3.52	64.38
14	Hardness (g)	190.1— 29877.7	8394.2	4747.6	8664.4	103.2
15	Crispness	1.6—31.3	13.4	12.8	7.3	54.9
16	Sugar-acid ratio	3.27—40.16	20.02	21.63	13.57	67.77
17	Soluble solid (%)	73.98—98.07	89.99	92.37	6.39	0.70

Note: CV: coefficient of variation; OR, ER and RR represented out-put ratio, explosion ratio and rehydration ratio, respectively.

3.2 CHARACTERISTIC QUALITY EVALUATION INDICATORS

The total variance explained in the FA was shown in Table 8. The number of the characteristic quality evaluation indicators could be determined based on the Eigenvalues and screen plot of FA (Figure 6). The Eigenvalues of first five components were greater than 1, and explained 74.626% of the total variance (Table 8). From the sixth component, the Eigenvalues trended to zero. Therefore, the dimensionality was reduced to five principal components (PCs).

Factor I number	Eigenvalue (λ)	Cumulative variance contribution (%)	Factor number	Eigenvalue (λ)	Cumulative variance contribution (%)
1	4.037	25.233	9	0.491	91.147
2	3.361	46.238	10	0.386	93.561
3	2.302	60.626	11	0.319	95.556
4	1.207	68.169	12	0.293	97.385
5	1.033	74.626	13	0.206	98.674
6	0.769	79.434	14	0.149	99.606
7	0.736	84.032	15	0.051	99.926
8	0.648	88.080	16	0.012	100.00

Table 8 Total Variance Explained by Factor Analysis



Figure 6 Screen plot of factor analysis

To clarify the details of each PC, all the evaluation indicator values were further analyzed by varimax rotation. Varimax rotation is a modification of coordinates used in FA that maximizes the sum of the variances of the squared loadings. It seeks the most economical basis to represent each individual term, so that each term can be well described by a linear combination of only a few basic functions. From Table 9, reducing sugar content and sugaracid ratio were positively correlated with PC1, indicating the taste quality of peach and nectarine chips. The weight of reducing sugar content (0.870, in absolute value) was higher than that of sugar-acid (0.853). In addition, a significant correlation of 0.904 between reducing sugar content and sugar-acid was founded, therefore, reducing sugar content can be selected as the representative indicator. PC2 was positively connected with RR, and negatively connected with OR. Rehydration characteristics of dried products are quality parameters that indicated physical and chemical changes occurring during the drying process [152]. Compared with OR, RR could better characterize the physical and chemical changes of peach and nectarine chips as influenced by processing conditions. Thus, rehydration was used as the representative indicator to evaluate the structure of peach and nectarine chips, and selected as the characteristic indicator of PC2. Both L value and b value (the correlation coefficient R=0.77) with large weight values were the main indicators for PC3. L value indicated lightness, and its value ranges from 0 (an ideal black object) to 100 (an ideal white object). Positive b value and negative b value indicated yellow and blue direction, respectively. Based on the pulp color (white or yellow) of peach and nectarine from different varieties, L value could be viewed as a characteristic indicator for PC3. For PC4 and PC5, both crude protein content (0.900) and ER (0.779) got the highest weights. It could be regarded as the characteristic indicator for PC4 and PC5, respectively. In summary, five characteristic indicators of peach and nectarine chips were obtained by FA. They were reducing sugar content, RR, L value, crude protein content and ER.

	PC1	PC2	PC3	PC4	PC5
OR	0.172	-0.865	0.029	-0.045	0.111
ER	0.200	0.000	0.189	-0.060	0.779
RR	0.090	0.897	-0.025	0.048	-0.055
L value	0.072	-0.323	0.878	-0.118	0.057
a value	-0.342	0.476	-0.429	0.362	0.159
b value	-0.199	-0.055	0.871	0.089	0.131
Moisture content	0.007	0.358	0.529	0.000	-0.588
Vitamin C content	0.335	-0.102	-0.759	0.257	0.057
Titratable acid content	-0.035	0.562	-0.213	0.448	-0.009
Crude protein content	0.100	0.158	-0.070	0.900	-0.044
Crude fat content	-0.734	0.205	0.090	-0.181	-0.027
Crude fiber content	0.508	0.401	0.023	-0.316	0.093
Reducing sugar content	0.870	-0.021	-0.233	0.189	0.173
Hardness	-0.501	-0.468	0.050	-0.172	-0.399
Crispness	-0.785	-0.210	-0.069	0.261	0.096

Table 9 Rotated component matrix of factor analysis

Sugar-acid ratio	0.853	-0.224	-0.166	-0.017	0.243

Note: Rotation after the eighth interaction convergence. PC1 - PC5 represented the first, second, third, forth fifth principle component, respectively. OR, ER and RR represented out-put ratio, explosion ratio and rehydration ratio, respectively.

3.3 SCORING STANDARD OF THE CHARACTERISTIC INDICATORS

The quality evaluation judgment matrix (Table 5) among the project layer (P) was established based on the method of additive scale ranging from 1 to 9 [148]. When the ratio of consistency (0.0112) is lower than 0.10, the quality evaluation judgment matrix can be considered as reasonable and logical. The weights of characteristic evaluation indicators of peach and nectarine chips were 0.0824, 0.1724, 0.2732, 0.0480 and 0.4240, respectively.

	Table 10 Quality evaluation judgment matrix of peach and nectarine chips					
	P1	P2	Р3	Ρ4	Р5	Weight
P1	1	1/3	1/4	3	1/5	0.0824
P2	3	1	1/2	4	1/3	0.1724
Р3	4	2	1	5	1/2	0.2732
P4	1/3	1/4	1/5	1	1/5	0.0480
P5	5	3	2	5	1	0.4240

Note: P1 - P5 represented reducing sugar content, rehydration ratio, L value, crude protein content and explosion ratio.

The scores of characteristic indicators for peach and nectarine chips were shown in Table 10. Range analysis was applied to calculate the score of characteristic indicators with different grades. The calculated result of the weight of each characteristic evaluation indicator multiplied by 100 was regarded as the full score for the characteristic evaluation indicator. The total score of the five characteristic evaluation indicators was 100. The highest grade was given the full score. The result of 10% of the full score subtracted from the full score was given to the second grade. The greater the values of L, RR, crude protein content and ER, the better the quality of the peach and nectarine chips obtained. According to Chinese diet characteristics [153], the medium value of reducing sugar was viewed as the highest grade, and 20% of the full score subtracted from the full score was regarded as the second grade. The remaining scores calculated in the same manner.

3.4 DISCRIMINANT FUNCTIONS

The score for overall quality of peach and nectarine chips was obtained by multiplying the standardized characteristic evaluation indicators by the corresponding weight. Based on the method of KC method, the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips from 49 varieties allowed us to divide the samples of fruits into three grades, namely, excellent, medium and bad. A total of 70% of samples from the three grades were taken as modeling samples, and the remaining samples were used for testing. The discriminant functions were established to characterize the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips from different varieties.

 $Y_{\text{excellent}} = -225.299 - 0.698x_1 + 1.448x_2 + 3.115x_3 + 4.242x_4 + 1.950x_5$

 $Y_{\text{medium}} = -167.980 - 0.441x_1 + 1.250x_2 + 2.705x_3 + 3.644x_4 + 1.538x_5$

 Y_{bad} =-135.761 $-0.002x_1$ +1.093 x_2 +2.407 x_3 +2.388 x_4 + 0.846 x_5

where $x_1 - x_5$ were reducing sugar content, rehydration ratio, L value, x_4 crude protein content and explosion ratio, respectively.

Excellent overall quality of peach and nectarine chips was obtained from peach and nectarine varieties, Ruipan 19, Delaifulaika, Dajiubao and other 15 varieties. Medium overall quality was obtained for Ruipan 21, Juhuang, Yanhong and other 28 varieties, while bad overall quality was obtained for Ruipan 20, Huangjinxiu and other varieties. The diversity in quality of peach and nectarine chips within each grade and their relationship is shown in Fig. 7. Here, the score of the first characteristic vector (F1) and second characteristic vector (F2) for all the peach and nectarine chips were represented in the x-axis and y-axis, respectively. For the modeling samples, the discriminant accuracy is up to 100%. For the test samples, only one sample was misjudged. The results showed that the discriminant functions (total discriminant accuracy up to 94.7%) could be used to evaluate and distinguish the overall quality of peach and nectarine peach chips.



A: Modeling samples B: Test samples

Figure 7 Group scatter plot of peach and nectarine chips with different quality on canonical discriminant function

Note: F1 and F2 represent the score of the first characteristic vector and second characteristic vector for all the peach and nectarine chips, respectively. good represents the excellent varieties for processing chips, including Ruipan 19, Delaifulaika, Dajiubao and other 15 varieties; medium represents the medium clutivars for processing chips, including Ruipan 21, Juhuang, Yanhong and other 28 varieties; bad represents the bad cultivals for processing chips, including Ruipan 20, Huangjinxiu and other 4 varieties.

4 DISCUSSION

4.1 CHARACTERISTIC EVALUATION INDICATORS

In this study, reducing sugar content, RR, L value, crude protein content and ER were selected as the characteristic evaluation indicators to evaluate the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips. Reducing sugar content was related to both degree of browning during drying and the taste of the products, which could reflect the sweetness. As a substrate of Maillard reaction, reducing sugar content is responsible for the heat-induced browning reaction during the drying processing. A significant correlation (p<0.05) between reducing sugar content and L value was found in this study. The inhomogeneous distribution of the reducing sugar content was due to the differences between varieties at cellular tissue level [157].

Rehydration capacity can be influenced by factors including product characteristics, and internal structure of the products [158]. Rehydration capacity might induce many changes in structure and composition of plant tissue, which result in impaired reconstitution properties.

Hence, rehydration capacity can be considered as a measure of the injuries to the material caused by drying treatments [159]. In this study, the use of RR as one of the characteristic evaluation indicators provides a scientific basis for research on quality evaluation of peach and nectarine chips.

Color is an important quality attribute of dried foodstuffs [160]. Discoloration and browning of fruits are the results of various reactions, including Maillard condensation of hexoses and amino components, and pigment destruction [161]. Generally, three colorimetric evaluation parameters (CIELab system), including L value (lightness), a value (green-red hue) and blue value (blue-yellow), are used to describe the changes of color. For PC3 (Table 9), both L value and b value had high weights. However, as the flesh color of peach and nectarine is white to yellow, L value is a more overall evaluation indicator to reflect the color quality of peach and nectarine chips.

Plant material undergo shrinkage and internal tensions during the drying process [162]. Along with the decrease of the moisture content, overall tissue shrinkage, cellular shrinkage and ultimately cell pore collapse take place. Compared with classic drying technology, EPD produces high-quality products with brittle texture, expansion volume and porous microstructure. Therefore, ER was also an important characteristic evaluation indicator.

The porous microstructure of products dehydrated by EPD depended on the film-forming components in the inner plant tissue, such as proteins. Proteins can fully stretch and closely combine with each other in parallel structures. Proteins are capable of forming a continuous matrix during EPD, which could support the porous structure [163, 164]. However, proteins with high content or low degree of organization can limit the ER of products. Therefore, crude protein content viewed as a characteristic evaluation indicator had theoretical significance.

4.2 APPLICATION OF MATHEMATICAL ANALYSIS METHODS ON THE QUALITY EVALUATION OF PEACH AND NECTARINE CHIPS

FA is not only a technique to reduce the dimensionality by finding a linear combination of variables that explains the variance in the original variables, but also gives prominence to the relationship between the elements. FA has been applied to select the maturity characterization factors for mini watermelon fruit [165], determine parameter of mold inactivation by microwave processing [166] and evaluate the overall quality of Dongzao (*Ziziphus jujube* Mill) [167]. In our study, FA was applied to select five characteristic evaluation indicators from the 17 original evaluation indicators.

AHP can provide quick and automatic qualitative differentiation, in particular when quantification or characterization of specific components of the matrix are not necessary.

AHP has been used to evaluate the quality changes in fruit and vegetable products, such as Jiahua pear [148] and pepper [168]. Based on the results of FA, we obtained the weights of characteristic evaluation indicators by AHP, which allowed us to quantify the impact of the characteristic evaluation indicators on the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips.

DA is also a statistical analysis technique for producing score plots for the analyses [169], and differentiate samples. DA has been used to discriminate varieties of juicy peach (with 100% accuracy) [170] and quality of wheat (with 96% accuracy). In our study, we used the results of DA to characterize the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips from 49 varieties into three different levels, namely, excellent, medium and bad. DA can be used as an important analysis tool for evaluating and distinguishing the overall quality of fruit or fruit products.

5 CONCLUSION

Forty-nine different peach and nectarine varieties were used to process chips by EPD. Five characteristic evaluation indicators, namely, reducing sugar content, OR, water content, crude protein and ER were obtained by FA. The quality levels in different varieties were effectively classified by discriminant functions obtained by KC and DA. In summary, FA, AHP, KC and DA can be applied to simplify the quality evaluation process and improve its efficiency, with useful application in quality control in the food industry.

Based on the characteristic indicators obtained in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, both rehydration ratio and expansion ratio are corresponding to texture properties of peach chips. Texture is one of the most important quality attributes of dried fruits and vegetables, reflecting their mechanical and microstructural properties.

In this study, OD and IRD technology are applied prior to EPD (the combined drying processing), which also affect the texture characteristics of peach chips. For OD treatment, a cellular tissue is immersed in a concentrated sucrose solution. OD treatment can provoke changes in macro-micro-and ultrastructure of tissues and water distribution, with several modifications that strongly influence the mechanical behavior and the perceived texture. Nowadays, many attempts have been made to study the texture of dehydrated fruits and vegetables, they can not be extrapolated to the entire drying process, especially for the combined drying technology. Regardless of the temperature, radiation power leads to a significant increase in hardness at some critical moisture content. The significant inconsistency in reported results can be explained by the differences in methodology and different compression strains.

Therefore, the study is aimed to determine the critical moisture content and evaluate the effect of OD pretreatment on the texture characteristics of peach slices at different stages of the combined drying processing.

CHAPTER 4: EFFECT OF SUCROSE CONCENTRATION OF OSMOTIC DEHYDRATION PRETREATMENT ON DRYING CHARACTERISTICS AND TEXTURE OF PEACH CHIPS DRIED BY INFRARED DRYING COUPLED WITH EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING

This chapter is a modified version of the following research article:

Lyu, J., Yi, J., Bi, J., Chen, Q., Zhou L., Liu, X. and Zhou, M. (2017) Effect of sucrose concentration of osmotic dehydration pretreatment on drying characteristics and texture of peach chips dried by infrared drying coupled with explosion puffing drying. Drying Technology, DOI: 10.1080/07373937.2017.1286670

This study focused on the changes of texture characteristics of peach chips at different stages of a combined drying process, namely explosion puffing drying (EPD) coupled with infrared radiation drying (IRD), in which osmotic dehydration (OD) with different concentrations was applied as the pretreatment. Peach slices were immersed into 100, 300, and 500 g/L sucrose solution for 4 hours at room temperature, respectively, and then peach slices pre-dried to a critical moisture content of 0.5 kg water/kg dry base, which was determined by the effective moisture diffusivity (Deff) curves under IRD treatment at 80 °C. The peach chips were then dried by using explosion puffing drying (EPD). The sucrose solution with lower concentration (100 g/L) would improve the drying rate of peach slices during infrared drying. However, sucrose solution with higher concentration (500 g/L) might affect water diffusion, resulting in lower drying rate. The changes of texture characteristics of dehydrated peach were ascribed to sucrose uptake during the impregnation step. The content and constitutes of soluble sugars in peach tissue, were significantly affected by OD pretreatment. The results indicated that the combined drying processing, in which OD with appropriate concentration (300 g/L) was applied as pretreatment, could improve the drying characteristics and texture of peach chips.

Key words: osmotic dehydration, critical moisture content, peach, texture

1 INTRODUCTION

China is the leading grower of peach (*Prunuspersica* L.) in the world, in which the production and the area harvested were approximately 11,924,085 tones and 775,000 ha in 2013 (FAO, 2013), respectively.

However, a great loss of peaches during the postharvest period occurs due to a lack of proper postharvest handling and process. The fresh peaches have high perishability due to their high moisture content and the seasonal nature of their production, so peaches should be processed into various products, such as preserved peach and peach chips by using drying technology and processing [171] to prolong their shelf life.

The process of drying is most important, as it has a great effect on the sensory and nutritional characteristics of the final product. However, conventional drying technology e.g. hot-air drying, can exert a great influence to degrade the color, decrease rehydration ratio, reduce volume and decrease porosity of final products. Meanwhile, freeze-drying produces the highest-quality dried foods, but with the longest drying time and the maximum cost. Innovative techniques are permanently being investigated for reducing drying time, saving energy consumption and giving excellent quality for final products. During the past two decades, there has been an increasing interest in combined drying technology because of its several advantages such as faster drying rates, shorter drying times, decreasing energy consumption and improved quality of final products [172].

Compared with conventional drying technology and freeze-drying technology, EPD is an efficient non-fried drying technology with unique advantages [5]. EPD technology which combines the advantages of both hot air drying and freeze drying can provide better functional and organoleptic characteristics of dehydrated food. The principle of expansion by steam is based on a self-vaporization of the moisture contained in the internal of food, which takes place under the influence of a rapid pressure release to atmospheric pressure. Thus, a product with viscoelastic behavior at high temperature expands under the effect of the constraints of the steam generated following decompression, thereby creating a porous structure and a pleasant crispy taste in the product [110]. To reach the critical moisture content of samples, pre-drying methods, such as hot-air drying [12, 18], freeze drying [173, 174] microwave drying [175], and infrared radiation drying (IRD) [5] can be applied prior to EPD. The advantages of infrared radiation are higher drying rate, energy saving, and uniform temperature distribution giving a better quality product [112]. Therefore, EPD coupled with IRD can reduce the drying time and energy consumption, and improve product quality.

Osmotic dehydration (OD) is carried out as a pretreatment before drying processing, removing a part of water contained in a product, giving a better final quality to the product in terms of nutrient retention, texture quality, color stability and also of stability during
storage [176, 177]. During OD processing, the concentration of osmotic solution strongly affects water removal, solid gain, dehydration aspects of the process, as well as drying rate [178]. OD is based on osmosis causing the water movement from low to higher solute concentration region [179]. OD was the most reported pretreatment used prior to drying technology to make available better quality of final products [180, 181]. Balject et al. [182] identified the optimum processing conditions for OD treatment of peach slices, which indicated that OD could be used as a pretreatment prior to freeze drying or air drying to reduce energy costs and maintain the naturalness of the product. Sahari et al. [183] investigated physicochemical properties of sliced peach during OD pretreatment and dehydration, showing that OD combined with sun-dried samples obtained better quality than sun-dried samples. Germer et al. [184] reported that the concentration of osmotic solution had a strong influence on the sensory quality of sliced peaches which was dried by hot air drying assisted by OD pretreatment. However, little available studies focused on the effect of solution concentration of OD pretreatment on the drying characteristics and texture of peach chips dried by EPD coupled with IRD technology.

Mathematical modeling can help us to understand the heat and mass transfer and thereby be used to predict the moisture content of samples, control drying operation and describe the varied transport phenomena mechanism during drying processing [145, 185]. It should be pointed out that a food product must be suitably prepared for EPD process, particularly as regards its rheological properties, which are mainly determined by the moisture content [6]. Therefore, the main objectives of this study were: 1) determine the critical moisture content symbolically separated IRD and EPD period, 2) evaluate the effect of OD pretreatment with different concentration on the texture characteristics of combination dried peach chips.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 MATERIALS

Firm white Japanese peaches (Dajiubao) with the similar size and maturity were selected for drying experiments. Peaches with an initial moisture content of 8.82 \pm 0.47 kg water/kg dry base (d. b.) were hand harvested on 29th July 2015 in Pinggu District, Beijing, and stored at 4 \pm 0.5 °C for at most 5 days.

2.2 SAMPLE PREPARATION AND PROCESSING

In this experiment, OD pretreatment and IRD treatment were used prior to EPD. The detailed description of sample preparation and processing was referred to Lyu et al. [42] with small modification: peaches were cut into 9 mm thick round slices by a Laboratory Slicer (model FA-200, NanhaiDefeng electrothermal equipment Co., Ltd., Guangdong China) after

removing peel and stone. The sliced peaches $(320 \pm 5.0 \text{ g})$ were steeped into sucrose solution (purchased from Sinopharm Chemical Reagent Co., Ltd., Beijing, China) with different concentration (100, 300 and 500 g/L) for 4 h at room temperature . The weight of the total osmotic solutions was taken 4 times of peach sample weight. Samples without OD pretreatment were treated as the control group. Based on the pre-test, a treatment of IRD (80 °C, 675 W) was used as pre-drying for the samples which had been wrapped with tissue paper to remove superficial water and sugar until the critical moisture content reached. The critical moisture content was determined based on the results of drying curves of the samples. After the above pre-treated procedure, peach chips were produced by using the experimental EPD equipment system developed by Tianjing Qinde New Material Scientific Development Co. Ltd. (Tianjing, China) [41]. Briefly, pre-treated peach slices were equilibrated at 85 °C for 20 min, then the snuffle valves of the EPD equipment were opened to obtain a rapid decompression (less than 0.2 s) to approximately 4 kPa (absolute pressure) in the puffing chamber. After that, the samples were dried under continuous vacuum at 60 °C until reaching final moisture content (<0.07 kg/kg d.b.) [127].

2.3 **TEXTURE CHARACTERISTICS**

2.3.1 HARDNESS AND CRISPNESS

A spherical probe (P/2.5 s) with a mode of Measure Force Compression was mounted in a texture analyzer (TA. XT 2i/50, Stable Micro Systems Ltd., Surry, UK). The probe was passed through the sample at pretest, test and post-test speeds of 1.0, 1.0, 2.0 mm/s, respectively. The trigger force was set to 100 g, and the trigger type was button. Data acquisition rate was set to 500 pps. The texture properties were derived from the force-deformation curve (force and time). The maximum compression force and the number of peaks in the force-deformation curve of each sample were considered as an indication of hardness and crispness of peach chips, respectively [42].

2.3.2 VOLUME CHANGES AND EXPANSION RATIO

The volume of peach slices was measured using a VolscanProfiler (VSP 600, Stable Micro System Ltd., Surry, UK). The expansion ratio (ER) was expressed by using the following equation [41].

$$\boldsymbol{ER} = \frac{\boldsymbol{V}_t - \boldsymbol{V}_0}{\boldsymbol{V}_0}_{(1)}$$

where ER, V_t , V_o referred to expansion ratio, volume of the samples after and before EPD processing (cm³), respectively.

2.3.3 MICROSTRUCTURE

A scanning electron microscope (SEM S-570, Hitachi Ltd., Tokyo, Japan) at 150 kV accelerated voltage and 10-15 mm working distance was applied to analyze the microstructure characterization of peach slices at different stages of the combined drying processing.

2.4 SOLUBLE SUGARS.

Content of fructose, glucose, sucrose and sorbitol were determined by high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) with a Lichrosorb-N2H (10 μ m) column (Alltech S.A.), according to the description by Nieto et al. [186]. Analyses were carried out on a Refractive Index Detector (Waters 2414). The mobile phases were acetonitrile : water (75 : 25 v/v) and the flow rate was 1.5 mL/min. The data was acquired from a Spectra-Physics integrator.

2.5 DRYING CHARACTERISTICS

The drying characteristics of peach slices during the IRD treatment were carried out at infrared power of 625 W. The samples mass was selected during 10 min with a digital balance (the accuracy of 0.001 g). IRD processing was finished until the equilibrium moisture content researched.

The drying kinetics of peach slices for IRD was determined on the basis of mass losses of samples [187]. The moisture content of dried samples at time t can be transformed to be moisture ratio (MR):

$$MR = \frac{X_t - X_s}{X_0 - X_s}$$

where MR is the moisture ratio, X_0 and X_e are the initial moisture content (kg water/kg dry matter, d.b.) and equilibrium moisture content (kg water/kg dry matter), respectively. X_t is the moisture content (kg water /kg d. b.) at any time.

The drying rate (DR) of peach slices was calculated according to Eq. (3)

$$DR = \frac{X_{t+dt} - X_t}{dt}$$
(3)

where DR, t, dt were drying rate (kg water \cdot kg dry matter $^{-1}$ min⁻¹), time (min), time increment (min), respectively. X_{t+dt} and X_t were the moisture content at t+dt and t (kg

water \cdot kg dry matter $^{-1}$), respectively. The thin-layer drying models used to describe the drying kinetics of peach slices were shown in Table 11.

2.6 DETERMINATION OF EFFECTIVE MOISTURE DIFFUSIVITY

The method was used in the estimation effective moisture diffusivity (D_{eff}) of peach slices at corresponding moisture contents under the IRD conditions based on Fickian equation according to the equations described by Darvishi et al [188], considering a constant moisture diffusivity, infinite slab geometry and uniform initial moisture distribution:

$$MR = \frac{8}{\pi^2} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{(2n+1)^2} \exp(-\frac{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2}{4L^2} D_{eff} t)$$
(4)

where, D_{eff} is the effective diffusivity (m²/s) and L is the thickness (here half) of layer (m). The Eq. (4) can be simplified by taking the first term of Eq. (5):

$$MR = \frac{8}{\pi^2} \exp(-\frac{\pi^2 D_{eff} t}{4L^2})$$
 (5)

Eq. (5) is evaluated numerically for Fourier number, $F_0 = D_{eff} \times t/4L^2$, for diffusion and can be rewritten as Eq. (6)

$$MR = \frac{8}{\pi^2} \exp(-\pi^2 F_0)$$
 (7)

Thus, $F_0 = -0.101 \ln(MR) - 0.0213$ (8)

The effective moisture diffusivity was calculated using Eq. (9):

$$D_{eff} = \frac{F_0}{(\frac{t}{4L^2})}$$
 (9)

where, MR is the moisture ratio, dimensionless; L, the thickness (here half of the layer), m; t, the drying time, s.

2.7 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All experiments were performed in triplicate, and the results were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation (SD). Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was carried out to determine any significant differences in measurements using the SPSS 19.0 statistical software (SPSS Inc.

Chicago, IL, USA) and considering the significant at p<0.05. Nonlinear regression analysis, curves and histogram were performed using origin 9.0 (OriginLab, Massachusetts, USA).

3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

3.1 DRYING CHARACTERISTICS.

The moisture ratio versus drying time for peaches slices at selected IRD condition with temperature 80 oC and radiation power 675 W was presented in Fig. 8. The curve fitting processes were performed with six well-known thin layer drying models (Table 11). More than 10 well-known thin-layer drying models can be used to describe the drying characteristics of peach slices during IRD processing. Therefore, the more models were compared, the more suitable model would be selected to represent the drying behavior of peach slices.

The coefficient of determination (R^2), reduced chi-square (χ^2) and root mean square error (RMSE) were used to compare the relative goodness of fit of the experimental data (Table 12). The best model describing the drying behavior of peach slices was chosen as the one with the highest R² and the least RMSE. The reduced χ^2 was used to determine the goodness of the fit. The lower values of the reduced χ^2 are, the better goodness of the fit is. The randomness of the residues also can be used to evaluate the goodness of the fit. Sometimes the randomness of the residues plays the same role in evaluating the goodness of the fit. Therefore, we can choose RMSE or the randomness of the residues to evaluate the goodness of the fit of the models. For samples without OD, the data were best fitted by Chavez-Mendez model, showing the largest R² value (0.99966) and the lowest χ^2 and RMSE values (0.000022 and 0.004509, respectively). For samples treated by 100 g/L sucrose solution, Page model was the most adequate in predicting the moisture transfer owning to the lowest average values of χ^2 (0.000005) and RMSE (0.000088) as well as highest average value of R² (0.99993). For samples pretreated by 300 and 500 g/L sucrose solution, R² values of Modified henderson and Pabis mode were as high as 0.99996 and 0.99994, respectively, and with the lowest values of χ^2 and RMSE. The different models were selected to predict the thin-layer drying characteristics of peach slices with or without OD pretreatment under IRD process.

The optimal models were used to predict moisture ratio values with drying time and explain the drying behavior of peach slices. If we want to get the relationship between moisture content and operation parameter (e. g. drying temperature, infrared power), the further research and analysis should be done. Thus, for practical applications, the suitability mathematical models should be selected based on the operation parameters.

Table 11 Thin layer drying curve models to describe infrared drying kinetics of peaches

No.	Model name	Models	References
1	Newton	$MR = \exp(-kt)$	Bruce (1985)
2	Page	$MR = \exp(-kt^n)$	Page (1949)
3	Henderson and Pebis	$MR = a \exp(-kt)$	Henderson and Pabis (1961)
4	Two-term model	$MR = a \exp(-k_0 t) + b \exp(-k_1 t)$	Henderson (1974)
5	Modified henderson and pabis	$MR = a \exp(-kt) + b \exp(-gt) + c \exp(-ht)$	Karathanos (1999)
6	Chavez-Mendez	$MR = [1 - (1 - L_2)L_1 t]^{(1/(1 - L_2))}$	Chavez-Mendez et al. (1995)

Note: MR, moisture ratio; t, drying time min; a, b, c, k, h, empirical constants in the drying models; k₀, k₁, L₁, L₂, empirical coefficient in the drying models; n, number constants.

Table 12 Values of the drying constants of different models determined trough regression metho	d
for peach slices	

Model No.	Model Name	Conditions	R ²	χ²	RMSE
1		Without OD	0.99961	0.000026	0.004956
	Nouton	100 g/L sucrose	0.99992	0.000005	0.000097
	Newton	300 g/L sucrose	0.99616	0.000216	0.023146
		500 g/L sucrose	0.96071	0.00156	0.063200
2		Without OD	0.99961	0.000026	0.004840
	Page	100 g/L sucrose	0.99993	0.000005	0.000088

		300 g/L ¹ sucrose	0.99927	0.000041	0.004486
		500 g/L sucrose	0.99584	0.000159	0.00653
		Without OD	0.99959	0.000027	0.004956
2	Henderson	100 g/L sucrose	0.99992	0.000005	0.000094
J	and Pebis	300 g/L sucrose	0.99653	0.000195	0.004485
		500 g/L sucrose	0.96634	0.001290	0.052860
		Without OD	0.99954	0.000030	0.004956
Λ	Two-term	100 g/L sucrose	0.99993	0.000005	0.000078
4	model	300 g/L sucrose	0.99969	0.0000177	0.004432
		500 g/L sucrose	0.99899	0.000039	0.001500
		Without OD	0.99958	0.000028	0.004484
5	Modified	100 g/L sucrose	0.31824	0.04622	0.647134
J	henderson and pabis	300 g/L sucrose	0.99996	0.000002	0.000011
		500 g/L sucrose	0.99994	0.000004	0.000013
		Without OD	0.99966	0.000022	0.004509
_	Chavez-	100 g/L sucrose	0.99992	0.000053	0.000095
U	Mendez	300 g/L sucrose	0.99975	0.000014	0.003127
		500 g/L sucrose	0.99941	0.000022	0.000920

Note: OD, osmotic dehydration; R^2 , χ^2 and RMSE represent coefficient, chi-squar and root mean square error, respectively.

Peach slices did not exhibit a constant rate period of drying (Fig. 8) but a falling rate of drying

period, which could be explained that the thin-layer of peach slices could not provide a constant supply of water during the whole drying process. What's more, this was also reflected in no or slight case hardening of the products. The moisture ratio (MR) decreased along with the IRD process. Similar results were also reported for the drying of garlic slices [189] and sweet potato slices [190]. Peach slices pre-dehydrated in 500 g/L sucrose solution had a lowest decreasing rate of moisture ratio than peach slices pretreated by sucrose solution of 100 and 300 g/L (Fig. 8a). Revaskar et al. [191] also reported the release of water was found to be fastened with the decrease of the concentration of sucrose solution from 200 g/L to 100 g/L in hot-air drying of osmotic-dehydrated onions. This result was also confirmed by Tan et al. [36]. The lowest drying rate was observed in the samples pretreated by 500 g/L sucrose solution (Fig. 8b) compared with samples without OD treatment and samples pretreated by 100 and 300 g/L sucrose solution. This could be attributed to the binding effect of the osmotic agent with higher concentration that induced more sucrose to diffuse into samples during immersion in the concentrated solutions, causing water removal to be more difficult during the drying processing [36]. It is noteworthy that the drying rate of peach slices pretreated in osmotic solution with 100 g/L concentration was rather similar for the samples without OD. This could be explained by the lower concentration of sucrose solution that might affect moisture diffusion slightly.





Figure 8 MR versus drying duration curves (a) and drying rates versus MR curve (b) for peach slices pretreated by OD with different concentrations during IRD

Note: MR, moisture ratio; DR, drying rate; OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying

After OD pretreatment, the moisture content for peach slices treated by without OD, 100, 300 and 500 g/L) sucrose solution were 5.77, 5.78, 5.49 and 2.21 kg/kg d.b., respectively. It was clearly shown that the initial moisture content of peach slices pretreated by sucrose solutions with higher concentration (500 g/L) was the lowest (Fig. 9). The osmotic pressure caused by the concentration gradient between the intracellular fluid and solute solution could lead to diffusion of water and solid molecules through semi-permeable membrane to achieve osmotic equilibrium. An increase in solute concentration resulted in an increase in osmotic pressure gradient leading in lower moisture content of samples. A lower dry base value would be observed at the beginning of the drying process, while samples experience water loss and solid gain. Effective moisture diffusivity (Deff) values were found to increase with the decreasing of concentration of sucrose solution. This might indicate that as moisture content decreased, the permeability to vapor increased, the pore structure remained open [192]. However, the binding effect of osmotic agent would cause water removal to be more difficult towards the end. During the IRD processing, a rapid increase in Deff was observed at moisture content of 0.5 kg/kg d.b. (Fig. 9). Lower than the moisture content, the Deff was very low and decreased slowly, which indicated that the speed of water diffusion was very small. It might be speculated that Deff versus moisture content depends on two factors. The first was an initial period in which the rate of water evaporation was almost equal to that from a free liquid surface, while the second was a terminal period when the rate of water evaporation fell on further drying [193]. Thus, the moisture content of 0.5 kg/kg d.b. could be as the critical moisture content separating first and second drying period. Then samples dehydrated by IRD with the moisture content of 0.5 kg/kg d.b. would be further dried by EPD technology.



Figure 9 Diffusivity for peach slices pretreated by OD with different concentrations during IRD treatment

Note: OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying.

3.2 TEXTURE CHARACTERISTICS

3.2.1 HARDNESS AND CRISPNESS

Peach chips dehydrated by IR-EPD with OD pretreatment had significantly higher hardness values than samples without OD pretreatment (Table 13). The hardness of the samples pretreated by OD increased as the concentration of osmotic solution increased. The highest hardness value (1534.02 N) was obtained in samples pretreated by 500 g/L sucrose, which was related to the fact that more sugar uptake led to a firm structure, low porosity and loss in elasticity for peach chips [9]. The modest hardness value (847) was found in samples pretreated by 300 g/L sucrose, while, the lowest hardness value (446.64 N) was observed in samples pretreated by 100 g/L sucrose, which had no difference with samples without OD pretreatment. However, products with low hardness would increase in fragility during transportation, and products with high hardness would not be populated in consumers.

Table 13 Effect of OD pretreatment with different concentrations on hardness and crispness of peach chips prepared by IR-EPD

treatments	hardness/N	crispness
Fresh samples	398d ± 1648.56	0d ± 0.00
Without OD	554c ± 3059.62	25b ± 4.26
100 g/L sucrose	447c ± 1662.86	32a ± 3.33
300 g/L sucrose	847b ± 1651.06	25b ± 3.81
500 g/L sucrose	1534a ± 1673.98	20c ± 1.87

Note: Each value is expressed as mean \pm SD (n=3).

a, b, c, d, different letters in the same column indicate a significant difference (P < 0.05).

OD, osmotic dehydration; IR-EPD, explosion puffing drying coupled with infrared radiation drying.

A decrease in crispness was observed with increasing in sucrose solution concentration (Table 13). The peach slices pretreated with 100 g/L sucrose solution had the highest values of crispness (32.00). Samples pretreated with 500 g/L sucrose solution had the lowest values of crispness (20.20), which might be related to the strong interaction between the hydroxyl groups of peach tissue and high sucrose solution concentration, which improved the strength of cell wall polysaccharides [194, 195]. There was no significant difference between crispness of samples treated without OD and samples treated by 300 g/L sucrose solution. Therefore, appropriated sucrose solution concentrations (300 g/L) could moderately increase the hardness and keep the crispness of peach chips.

3.2.2 VOLUME CHANGES AND EXPLOSION RATIO

The volume changes at the different stages of the combined drying processing and the explosion ratios (ER) of the peach slices pretreated by sucrose solution with different concentration were shown in Table 14. For all the cases, the volumes of samples were significantly changed after the combined drying procedure. The volumes of samples were decreased after OD and IRD treatment, but increased after EPD. The highest ER (1.12) value was found in peach slices pretreated by 300 g/L sucrose solution. Especially for samples after OD pre-treatment, an increase in concentration of sucrose in the samples was accompanied with a significantly decrease in volume. It could be explained that a lot of water was removed from peaches due to the high osmotic pressure caused by high concentration of sucrose solution [9]. The higher shrinkage of the OD treated samples can be explained by the interlamellar hydroxyl (OH-group) bonding of sucrose molecules having hydroxyl end groups,

which plays an important role in strengthening the sugar impregnated materials [194]. The hydrogen bond also made the tissue rigid and limited the expansion of the cellular structure during drying processing (e.g. IRD) [187]. The results were consistent with Fig.C1, C2, D1, D2, E1 and E2. The volumes of samples dried by EPD were increased due to the instant decompression phase of EPD, in which the samples underwent an irreversible adiabatic transformation. Meanwhile, the partial evaporation of water within the samples induced by the decompression could also create engenders mechanical constraints and porosity structure within the product [6].

treatments	Without OD	100 g/L sucrose	300 g/L sucrose	500 g/L sucrose		
Fresh (cm ³)	2.03Ba ± 0.32	2.06Aa ± 0.08	2.02Ba ± 0.08	2.04Aa ± 0.04		
after OD (cm ³)		1.94Ba ± 0.07	1.76Cb ± 0.05	1.61Cc ± 0.23		
after IRD (cm ³)	0.39Cc ± 0.03	0.40Cc ± 0.03	0.63Db ± 0.03	0.95Ba ± 0.04		
after EPD (cm ³)	2.13Ab ± 0.22	1.91Bb ± 0.2	2.27Aa ± 0.1	1.99Ab ± 0.13		
ER	1.05 b ± 0.2	0.93 b ± 0.09	1.12 a ± 0.07	0.98 b ± 0.1		

Table 14 Effect of OD pretreatment with different concentrations on volume changes and ER of peach chips prepared by IR-EPD

Note: Each value is expressed as mean \pm SD (n=3).

Values with different letters are significant different P < 0.05.

Means with different lowercase letters within a column are significantly different (P < 0.05), while, means with different uppercase letters within a row are significantly different (P < 0.05).

OD, osmotic dehydration; IR-EPD, explosion puffing drying coupled with infrared radiation drying; IRD, infrared radiation drying; EPD, explosion puffing drying, ER, explosion ratio.

3.3 SOLUBLE SUGAR

OD treatment significantly influenced the sugar composition of peach tissues (Fig. 10). For fresh peach slices, the content of sucrose was the highest, followed by the content of fructose and glucose, also containing little sorbitol, which was consistent with the results reported by Yu et al. [197]. However, sorbitol could not be detected (Fig.10 a) after OD pre-treatment because of the difference in osmotic pressure between intracellular environment and extracellular environment produced by sucrose solution, which might lose certain amount of small molecules (e. g. sorbitol) to the external solution. For all the cases, after the

OD pre-treatment, fructose and glucose content of peach slices decreased with increasing sucrose concentration, however, sucrose content of peach slices increased. For samples without OD pre-treatment and samples pretreated by 100 g/L sucrose solution, fructose, glucose and sucrose content of peach slices increased after IRD treatment, which could be explained that disruption of polysaccharides occurred in cell wall by heating and severe degradation of other ingredients in cell walls resulting from the sugar impregnation step [186]. For peach slices pretreated by 500 g/L sucrose solution, fructose and glucose content also significantly increased after IRD treatment. And the sucrose content of peach slices was faster than the degradation rate of polysaccharide in tissue. For all the cases, fructose, glucose and sucrose content of tissue was decreased after EPD, which indicated that sucrose might undergo hydrolysis to yield glucose and fructose. Additionally, any glucose and fructose presented in samples would be used in chemical reactions, such as Maillard reaction, during drying [198].



Figure 10 The content and constituent of soluble sugar at different stages of IR-EPD assisted by OD pretreatment with different concentrations. a, samples without OD; b samples pretreated by 100 g/L sucrose solution; c samples pretreated by 300 g/L sucrose solution; d samples pretreated by 500 g/L sucrose solution.

Note: Columns with different lowercase letters are significantly different (P < 0.05).

EPD, explosion puffing drying; IR-EPD, explosion puffing drying coupled with infrared radiation drying; OD, osmotic dehydration.

3.4 MICROSTRUCTURE ANALYSIS

Microstructure studies indicated that peach tissues underwent structural changes during the combined drying processing. For the fresh samples, the porous structure was uniform. However, the uniform structure was destroyed and the pore size was decreased associated with the concentration of sucrose solution, according to the infiltration of sucrose solution. Compared with fresh peaches, the intercellular spaces of samples treated by 100 g/L and 300 g/L sucrose solution were occupied by liquid and expanded. The most compact microstructure was obtained in the samples treated by 100 g/L sucrose solution after IRD (Fig.11 C2). For samples pretreated by OD with 500 g/L sucrose solution, a compact microstructure could be observed in Fig.11 E1, showing a great cellular dehydration and sugar penetration in the internal zone of the tissue [199]. With the greatest sugar penetration, peach slices after IRD treatment showed the loose structure, agreeing with the highest volume (Table 14). However, the sugar penetration also inhibited the ER after EPD treatment showing the un-puffed structure (marked with arrows in Fig.11 E3). The microstructure of dried samples pretreated by 300 g/L sucrose solution were uniformed than that of both samples pretreated by 100 g/L and 500 g/L sucrose solution, which could contribute to their relatively better hardness and low crispness. Additionally, un-puffed areas of dense tissue material (marked with arrows) of samples pretreated by 500 g/L sucrose solution were clearly visible in Fig. 11 E2, revealing that some parts of the materials were not puffed. Furthermore, these un-puffed dense areas were expected to fortify the structural strength of dried peach chips treated with 500 g/L sucrose solution, contributing to their relatively high hardness and low crispness [19]. On the other hand, fragments generated by excessive puffing (marked with arrows in Fig. 11 B3 and Fig. 11 C3) could contribute to the relatively low hardness and high crispness. The phenomenon could be explained that the infiltration of sucrose might affect water distribution and structure changes of samples, which would affect the drying characteristics and texture of peach slices.



Figure 11 SEM images of peach samples at different stages of IR-EPD assisted by OD pretreatment with different concentrations. A fresh samples; B2 samples dried by IRD without OD pretreatment; B3 samples dried by IR-EPD without OD pretreatment; C1 samples pretreated by 100 g/L sucrose solution; C2 samples dried by IRD with OD pretreatment (100 g/L sucrose solution); C3 samples dried by IR-EPD with OD pretreatment (100 g/L sucrose solution); D1 samples pretreated by 300 g/L sucrose solution; D2 samples dried by IRD with OD pretreatment (300 g/L sucrose solution); D3 samples dried by IR-EPD with OD pretreatment (300 g/L sucrose solution); E1 samples pretreated by

500 g/L sucrose solution; E2 samples dried by IRD with OD pretreatment (500 g/L sucrose solution); E3 samples dried by IR-EPD with OD pretreatment (500 g/L sucrose solution).

Note: OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; EPD, explosion puffing drying; IR-EPD, explosion puffing drying coupled with infrared radiation drying.

4 CONCLUSION

In this research, the critical moisture content was determined at 0.5 kg/kg d.b. after IRD treatment, with which the dehydration was suggested to be carried on by using EPD technology. Applied OD pretreatments affected the combined drying processing and altered the content and constitute of soluble sugar in peach tissue. The OD pretreatment adversely influenced drying rate, this effect increasing as sucrose concentration of the impregnation solution increased. OD pretreatment also showed a significant effect on texture attributes of peach chips. Peach chips pretreated by 300 g/L sucrose solution showed the good texture characteristics, namely, the modest hardness and crispness, the highest ER and a typical porous structure. It was also deduced that after OD pretreatment with high concentration of sucrose solution (500 g/L), an appreciable reduction in the number of pores of samples took place, slowing the process rate and causing hardening. By considering the drying characteristics and texture attributes of peach, OD pretreatment with appropriate concentration could be applied as an effective treatment prior to the combined drying processing.

When fruit and vegetables are heat treated during processing, some physico-chemical changes of the structural constituents of cell wall and intercellular tissue can be observed. The modification of pectin structure is correlated to texture characteristics of final products. Additionally, plant cell wall, which plays an important role in the physical properties of many fruit and vegetables, is mainly composed by cellulose, hemi-cellulose and pectin. Cellulose and hemi-cellulose are quite stable during common thermal processing. Therefore, Chapter 5 gives a great importance to pectin, according to the fact that its degradation and structural modification can occur during thermal treatment. In Chapter 5, we aim to study the changes of cell wall polysaccharides at the different stages of the combined drying processing, which has a detailed description in Chapter 4.

CHAPTER 5: EFFECT OF PRETREAMENT AND COMBINED DRYING TECHNOLOGY ON WATER STATUS AND CHARACTERISTICS OF WATER SOLUBLE PECTIN OF PEACHES

This chapter is a modified version of the following research article:

Lyu, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J., Liu, X., Zhou, M. and Chen, Q. (2016) Effect of osmotic dehydration and combining drying on water status and characteristics of water soluble pectin on peaches. Manuscript has been submitted to LWT-Food Science and Technology.

Changes of water status and characteristics of water soluble pectin (WSP) of peach were evaluated after different stage of combined drying processing in which osmotic dehydration (OD) was considered as the pre-treatment prior to explosion puffing drying (EPD) - assisted infrared radiation drying (IRD) (IR-EPD). Results showed that the contents of free water and immobilized water decreased to 0 g after the combined drying processing. The content of bound water increased after IRD treatment. The residual pectin methylesterase activity in peach slices was 153.3-179.6% after OD treatment, while, the polygalacturonase were totally inactivated after IRD treatment. The degree of esterification (DE), WSP content and average molar mass (Mw) decreased significantly (from 156.00 to 74.91 mg/g AIR and from 2.28 to 0.49 ×105 Da, respectively) after the combined drying treatment. The neutral sugar of WSP was mainly composed by galactose, arabionse, galacturonic and rhamnose, whose contents decreased after the combined drying treatment. However, OD treatment would slow down the degradation. There was a low peak at 1740 cm⁻¹ in Fourier transformed infrared spectrum observed for WSP after IRD and EPD treatment, which might illustrate the degradation of WSP during the combined drying treatment.

Key words: water status; water soluble pectin; degradation; average molar mass; combined

drying

1 INTRODUCTION

Drying is the one of most common technologies for processing and preserving food, especially for fruit and vegetables. Unfortunately, traditional drying methods with high temperature and long drying time easily lead to damage of some product qualities. The combined drying technologies have been proposed in the technology of food dehydration to improve the quality of final products. EPD is based on a self-vaporization of the moisture contained in an item of food when the sudden pressure release to atmospheric pressure [200], which is often used in combination with other drying technologies, such as hot air drying, infrared radiation drying (IRD) and freeze drying. Osmotic dehydration (OD) is the most reported pretreatment applied prior to combined drying, producing the dehydrated products with good quality. The concentration of osmotic solution will strongly affect the water removal and mechanical behavior of plant tissue which is related with the alteration of cell turgor, middle lamella and cell wall resistance [201].

Water, categorizing into bound water, immobilized water and free water[202], is the main component in food matrix, which has a direct influence on the quality attributes of drying products. The immobilized water can be transformed into bound water with lower association degree and free water at different drying conditions. The transformation among different water status can also be affected by fast proton chemical exchange effect with hydroxyl protons on the polysaccharides in the rigid cell wall (e. g. pectin) [203].

Pectin, a complex group of structural heteropolysaccharides containing mostly galacturonic acid units, is present in the primary cell walls and middle lamella of many plants and supports the internal cellular structure [204]. Pectin is susceptible to enzymatic and heat-induced degradation and conformational changes [205]. Pectin methylesterase (PME) and polygalacturonase (PG) are the main enzymes related to change of pectin characteristics. PME can remove the methyl group of pectin, which will be depolymerized by PG, resulting in reducing intercellular adhension and tissue rigidity [206].

Additionally, drying processing can also induce changes in pectin related characteristics, such as galacturonic acid content, arabinogalactan content, paritcle size, degree of esterification (DE) and molecular weight [78, 181]. The enzymatic and/or heat induced changes of pectin will affect the structural-textural characteristics and the capacity of water liberation or binding of dried product [208].

All the above-mentioned processing (OD, IRD and EPD) would affect the transformation of water status and the modification of water soluble pectin (WSP). It can be assumed that the combined drying processing (IRD coupled with EPD), in which OD was used as pretreatment, can affect the characteristics of water status and WSP extracted from peaches. Therefore, the changes of water status and activity of PME and PG under different stages of the

combined drying processing were investigated. The chemical properties of pectin extracted from peaches were characterized in detail. Furthermore, the relationship between water status transformation and WSP properties modification will be discussed.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 MATERIALS

Peaches (*Prunus persica*) with the initial moisture content of 8.82 \pm 0.47 kg water/kg dry matter (dry base, d. b.) were hand harvested on 29th July 2015 in Pinggu District, Beijing, China. Peaches were selected with similar size and maturity for further experiments.

2.2 OSMOTIC DEHYDRATION AND DRYING EXPERIMENT

Peaches with high water content could not be directly subjected to EPD. In this experiment, OD and IRD were used prior to EPD in order to lower the moisture content (<35%). The peaches were peeled and the stones were taken out and then the peaches sliced into 9 mm by using a Laboratory Slicer (model FA-200, Nanhai Defeng electrothermal equipment Co., Ltd., Guangdong China) [42].

2.2.1 OSMOTIC DEHYDRATION PRETREATMENT

The peach slices $(320 \pm 5.0 \text{ g})$ were steeped into sucrose solution (purchased from Sinopharm Chemical Reagent Co., Ltd., Beijing, China) with different concentration (100, 300 and 500 g/L) for 4 h at room temperature. The volume of the total osmotic solutions was taken 4 times of peach samples weight. Peach slices without OD pretreatment were used as the blank control.

2.2.2 INFRARED RADIATION DRYING (IRD)

After OD pretreatment, peach slices $(307 \pm 3.0 \text{ g})$ with or without OD were dried in a laboratory infrared radiation dryer designed by Senttech Infrared Technology Co., Ltd. (Jiangshu, China). The dryer included six short- and medium infrared lights. The powder of three lights were 225 W, and the others were 450 W. The distance between the lights and the tray was 11 cm. There was a blower which was used to remove the moisture in the air, and the air speed of the blower was 2.11 m/s. A sample tray was set in this dryer and the size of the tray was 31×37 cm. Peach slices were arranged onto this tray and dried at 80 °C, 675 W, 20 -25 % relative humidity, until reached the critical moisture content (0.5 kg/kg, d.b.), which had been determined in chapter 4.

2.2.3 EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING (EPD)

The above treated samples (150 \pm 3.0 g) were placed into the puffing chambers of EPD equipment (Tianjing Qinde New Material Scientific Development Co. Ltd. Tianjing, China), which has been depicted in a previous research [41]. Prior to the pressure release under atmospheric pressure, samples were heated to 90 °C for 20 min under an atmospheric pressure. Then a rapid pressure drop (< 0.2 s) to approximately 4 KPa (absolute pressure) in the processing vessel was attained by opening the decompression valves. Hereafter, the samples were dried under a continuous vacuum at 60 °C until reaching final moisture content (< 0.07 kg/kg d.b.). Each drying processing or treatment was conducted in triplicate.

In addition, fresh peaches, samples after OD treatment, samples after IRD processing and samples after EPD processing were immediately packed into polyethylene bags (20 slices × 9 bags per treatment), and then frozen in liquid nitrogen for further analysis.

2.3 WATER LOW-FIELD NUCLEAR MAGNETIC RESONANCE (LF-NMR)

A low field pulsed NMI 20-Analyst (Shanghai Niumag Corporation, Shanghai, China) with 23 MHz was used to analyze the water status of samples under different stages of the combined drying processing in this experiment. Carr-Purcell-Meiboom-Gill (CPMG) sequence was used to measure the spin-spin relaxation time (T2) [209], which was made with τ -values of 7 μ s and 13 μ s for 90° and 180° pulse, respectively. The typical pulse parameters were as following: Recycle time = 5,000 ms, echo count =15,000, scan repetitions = 8. The experiment was performed in twice.

2.4 ISOLATION OF WATER SOLUBLE PECTIN FROM PEACHES

Alcohol-insoluble residue (AIR) isolated from the samples and water soluble pectin (WSP) extracted from AIR were obtained as described by Houben et al. [52] with some modification. AIR (5 g) was completely homogenized in 95% ethanol (1 : 6 g/mL) using a mixer (Sanyang mixer, Shanghai, China). After filtration, the residue was homogenized again in 95% ethanol and filtered. Then the combined residue was re-homogenized in acetone (1 : 10 g/mL) before final filtration, followed by drying overnight at 40 °C. The AIR (2 g) was suspended in boiling distilled water (1: 180 g/ml) and stirred for 5 min. The suspension was cooled under running tap water and filtered. The filtrate was dialyzed exhaustively against demineralized water for 24 h. After freeze-drying, WSP extract was obtained.

2.5 DETERMINATION OF WATER SOLUBLE PECTIN CONTENT

The content of WSP was determined by a colorimetric method with a spectrophotometer (UV-1800, Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan) as described by Blumenkrantz and Asboe-Hansen [210]. The WSP concentration was expressed as mg/g AIR.

2.6 DETERMINATION OF DEGREE OF ESTERIFICATION (DE)

The titration method described by Pinheiro et al. [111] was used to determine the degree of esterification (DE). Briefly, WSP (0.2 g) was wetted with ethanol and stirred with distilled water (20 mL) at 40 °C until totally dissolved. The obtained solution was titrated with 0.1 mol/L NaOH (V₁) with phenolphthalein as the indicator. Then a 0.1 mol/L NaOH solution (10 mL) was added to saponify the esterified carboxyl groups of the polymer. The solution was stirred at room temperature for 2 h. Ten milliliters of 0.1 mol/L HCl was added and the excess HCl were titrated with 0.1 mol/L NaOH (V₂).

The value of DE was calculated by the following equation (1):

$$DE\% = \frac{100 \times V_2}{V_1 + V_2}$$
(1)

2.7 NEUTRAL SUGAR ANALYSIS

The content of main neutral sugars (Rhamnose, Arabinose, Galactose and Galacturonic acid) were quantified by using high-performance anion exchange chromatography (HPAEC) with Dionex system (ICS-300 Bio-LC system, USA). Trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) (4 mol/L) was used to hydrolyze pectin samples at 110 °C for 2 h. After cooling, the solution was dried under N₂ and neutralized with 1 M NH₄OH. Samples (10 μ L) were injected and eluted by 4 mmol/L NaOH at a flow rate of 0.5 ml/min at 30 °C. The full conditions of equilibration and elution can be found in the report published by Shpigelman et al. [50]. Commercial neutral sugar standards (0.2-20 μ g/ml) (Sigma, Shanghai, China) were used as the external standards for identification and quantification.

2.8 PECTIN METHYLESTERASE PREPARATION AND ACTIVITY ASSAY

The extraction of pectin methylesterase (PME) and its activity assay were performed according to the method proposed by Ly-nguyen et al. [212] with small modification. Samples homogenized and mixed with a 0.2 mol/L Tris-HCl buffer containing 1 mol/L NaCl (pH 8.0; 1:2 w/w) overnight at 4 °C. After filtered using cheesecloth, the supernatant was purified by ammonium sulfate precipitation at 30% saturation and stirred for 30 min. After centrifugation, the supernatant was precipitated again by ammonium sulfate precipitation at 80% saturation. The precipitation containing PME was collected after centrifugation and dissolved in Tris buffer. The activity of PME was measured at pH 7.5 and 30 °C, which was based on carboxyl group titration. A 0.20 mL crude PME solution extracted from samples was mixed with 20 mL of 1% pectin-salt solution (containing 0.1 mol/L NaCl) and incubated at 30 °C. This pectin was purchased from Sigma Chemical (St. Louis, MO, USA). The pH of the solution was adjusted to 7.5 with 0.1 mol/L NaOH. Then 0.025 mL of 0.1 mol/L NaOH were

added and the time to regain pH 7.5 was recorded. The PME units (PMEU) were used to express PME activity calculated by the followed equation (2):

$$PMEU(unit/ml) = \frac{[NaOH] \times V_{NaOH}}{V_{sample} \times t} = \frac{0.1 \times 0.025}{V_{sample} \times t} = \frac{1}{400 \times V_{sample} \times t}$$
(2)

Where [NaOH] is NaOH concentration (=0.1 mol/L), V_{NaOH} is the volume of NaOH used (=0.025 mL), V_{sample} is the volume of sample used (=0.20 mL), and *t* is the time (in minutes) needed for pH to return to 7.5 after the addition of NaOH.

2.9 POLYGALACTURONASE PREPARATION AND ACTIVITY ASSAY

The methods of polygalacturonase (PG) preparation and activity assay were referred to Tadakittisarn et al. [213] with some modification. Briefly, samples (10 g) stored at liquid N₂ were homogenized in a blender together with an extracting buffer (50 mL) consisting of 0.02 mol/L sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0), 0.02 mol/L EDTA (Ethylenediamine tetra-acetic acid), 1% Triton X-100, 0.02 mol/L L-cysteine HCl and 1 mmol/L PMSF (phenyl methyl sulfonyl fluoride). The supernatant was precipitated with ammonium sulphate, and stored at 4 °C for 4 h. Then the precipitate after centrifuging (20,000 g for 20 min at 4 °C) was dissolved in 0.02 mol/L sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0, containing 0.1 mM PMSF). After dialysis and centrifugation (20,000 g for 30 min at 4 °C), the clear supernatant of partially purified enzyme was analyzed for PG activity.

One milliliter of enzyme solution and distilled water (1 mL) were added to the assay medium reagents (0.2% polygalacturonic acid) for 30 min at 37 °C, then the reaction was stopped by addition of DNS (3,5-dinitrosalicylic acid). After boiled in water for 5 min, the solution was diluted and its absorbance was measured at a wavelength of 520 nm with a spectrophotometer (UV-1800, Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan). One unit of PG was defined by the catalyzation of the hydrolytic cleavage to form 1 nmol/L of galcturonic acid (selected as the standard solution) in 1 s.

2.10 FOURIER-TRANSFORMED INFRARED SPECTROSCOPY (FTIR)

WSP was thoroughly mixed with KBr (1:250, w/w) and pelletized. The infrared spectroscopy (IR) of pectin was recorded by Fourier transform infrared spectra (FTIR) (Bruker Corporation, Karlsruhe, Germany), which could record 64 times with a resolution of 4 cm⁻¹ from infrared spectra of the 4000-400 cm⁻¹ region [65].

2.11 WEIGHT-AVERAGE MOLAR MASS

Weight-average molar mass (M_w) of WSP was determined by using a high-performance size-exclusion liquid chromatography (HPSEC) apparatus equipped with a TSKgel G-4000PWXL

chromatography column (30 cm × 7.8 cm ID) and three detectors: a multi-angle laser detector (Dawn Heleos II), a UV detector (L-2400) and a differential refractometer (OptilabrEX; Wyatt Technology Corporation, Santa Barbara, CA, USA). The column was eluted with 0.1 mol/L NaNO₃, 0.04% (w/v) NaN₃ at a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min at 25 °C. The refractive index increment dn/dc was taken to be 0.135 mL/g. When M_w of WSP was measured, the peak began with the differential peak starting and ended with the laser signal peak. The earlier differential peak appeared and the sooner the laser signal peak ended, the greater the M_w was [65].

2.12 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The experimental data were assessed using SPSS 21.0 statistical software (SPSS Inc. Chicago, IL, USA) and analyses of variance were conducted by ANOVA procedure. Curves and histogram were performed using origin 9.0 (OriginLab, Massachusetts, USA). All experiments were performed in triplicate.

3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

3.1 The water status in peach measured by LF-NMR

The spin-spin relaxation time (T₂) obtained by LF-NMR spectroscopy can be correlated with free water, immobilized water and bound water, which correspond to different cell compartments, namely, vacuoles, cytoplasm and extracellular, and cell wall, respectively [214]. The free water content gradually decreased from 12.18 g (wet basis) in fresh peaches to 0 g in all samples after EPD treatment (Fig. 12a). OD treatment partially removed free water from fresh peach by immersion of cellular tissue in hypertonic aqueous sucrose solutions. The sucrose solution moved into free space of the tissue while free water came out of the cells. Therefore, a slightly decrease in free water content was observed after OD treatment. However, the drastic decrease in content of free water after IRD treatment was observed in Fig 12a, indicating that a large amount of free water was lost at this phase. These findings suggested that the combined drying processing caused a total loss of mobile water in vacuoles. The changes of immobilized water were more complicated compared with those of free water, due to the complex changes of nutritional ingredients in cytoplasm and extracellular space during the combined drying processing [134]. A decrease in content of immobilized water in the samples after IRD treatment was observed in Fig. 12b. However, an increase in content of immobilized water in the samples treated by 500 g/L sucrose solution after IRD treatment, which may have been due to the shift of free water to immobilized water resulting from the increase in the concentration of carbohydrates (mainly sucrose, glucose and fructose) and the degradation of nutrition ingredients in the cytoplasm [203]. Most of the free water was lost after IRD condition, then the immobilized water under EPD condition would become more mobile and undergo a considerable amount of loss. Due to the shift of immobilized water to bound water more tightly bound to the polysaccharide in the cell wall (e.g. pectin), a higher content of bound water was observed after OD and IRD treatment in Figure 12c. The increase might also have been due to the accumulation of hydrates in the space between cell wall and plasmalemma [215].



Figure 12 change of different water status at different stages of IR-EPD processing assisted by OD pre-treatment with different concentration

Note: NO. 0-3 on x-axis corresponding to fresh sample, samples after OD, IRD and EPD, respectively.

OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; DIC, instant controlled pressure drop; IR-EPD, infrared radiation drying coupled to instant controlled pressure drop processing.

3.2 PECTIN METHYLESTERASE (PME) ACTIVITY AND POLYGALACTURONASE (PG) ACTIVITY

The changes of pectin methylesterase (PME) and polygalacturonase (PG) activity at different stages of the combined drying processing were shown in Figure 13. PME in peach is bound to water-insoluble cell particles and cell walls by an apparent ionic binding [216]. Thus, PME activity increased with the increasing sucrose concentration (Fig 13a), which was attributed to that OD treatment apparently imparted structural and mechanical strength to the tissue and weakened PME binding capacity with cell wall [217]. Moreover, the treatment would affect the selective permeability in the plasma membrane of the fruit, giving rise to diffusion of Ca²⁺ to the cell wall. The increased number of Ca²⁺ would activate PME isoforms, catalyzing the de-esterification of pectin (Table 16) [218]. The residual PME activity in peach slices was 153.3-179.6% and 23-26% after OD and IRD treatment (80 °C for 60-90 min), respectively. The result was consistent with previous study, which stated that around 12% of PME activity was observed after heated at 80 °C for 100 min [219]. The possible explanation was that the formation of protein-sugar complex after OD treatment could protect the

denaturation of PME during IRD drying. There was no measurable PME activity observed after EPD treatment, in which samples underwent 90 °C for 20 min (puffing phase) and 65 °C for 1.5-2 h (vacuum phase).



Figure 13 PME activities (a) and PG activities (b) in samples at different stages of IR-EPD processing assisted by OD pre-treatment with different concentration

Note: NO. 1-4 on x-axis corresponding to the progress as fresh sample, samples treated by OD, samples treated by IRD, samples treated by EPD.

PME, pectin mehtylesterase; PG, polygalacturonase; OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; DIC, instant controlled pressure drop; IR-EPD, infrared radiation drying coupled to instant controlled pressure drop processing.

PG is a cell wall-bound enzyme that catalyzes the cleavage of α -1,4-galacturanosyl linkages producing reducing sugar [71]. The increase in PG activity (Fig. 13b) was observed after OD treatment, which could be explained by the fact that OD treatment weakened the cell wall-bound capacity and released PG activity. DellaPenna et al. [220] reported that two isoforms of PG were presented in fruit: PG1, the heat stable form, could be inactivated at 90 °C, 5 min; PG2, the heat labile form, could be inactivated at 65 °C, 5 min. However, PG was completely inactivated under IRD treatment (80 °C, 60-90 min). It was deduced that the waves produced by IRD possibly penetrated and produced heating inside the fruit, which might alter the PG catalytic subunit [112] and thereby promoted the denaturation of PG. There was no measurable PG activity in sample after EPD treatment (90 °C for 20 min).

3.3 WATER SOLUBLE PECTIN CONTENT

Water soluble pectin (WSP) contents of samples treated with different sucrose solutions showed similar change trend along the combined drying processing (Table 15). The WSP contents of all samples increased after OD treatment, which could be explained by that the turgor pressure caused by sucrose solution could weaken the hydrogen bonding of pectin in

cell walls [217] and thereby increase the extractable content of WSP. In addition, protopectin solubilization resulting from pectinase may contribute to the increase of WSP contents [221]. However, a significant decrease in WSP content with the increasing concentration of sucrose solution could be observed in samples after IRD treatment, partly attributed to the PME activity existed in the sample during IRD treatment. EPD treatment also resulted in a significant reduction in the content of WSP. This implied that high temperature or instant decompression might cause the heat degradation of WSP.

	Content (mg/g AIR)	control	100 g/L sucrose	300 g/L sucrose	500 g/L sucrose
	Fresh sample	156.00 ±1.3cA	156.00 ±1.3dA	156.0 0±1.3dA	156.00 ±1.3dA
Sampling in the	Sample after OD		167.00 ±1.7aA	178.50 ± 1.3cB	185.60 ± 2.1bC
process	Sample after IRD	110.28 ± 2.1aC	100.37 ± 3.1bB	88.97 ± 3.3aA	79.64 ± 2.0aD
	Sample after EPD	90.62 ± 1.3bB	90.08 ± 2.2cA	85.01 ± 1.9bA	74.91 ± 3.0cC

Table 15 WSP content of peach slices at different stages of IR-EPD processing assisted by OD pre-
treatment with different concentration

Note: Each value is expressed as mean \pm SD (n=3).

Values with different manuscript are significant different P<0.05. Means with different lowercase letters within a column are significantly different (P<0.05), while, means with different uppercase within a row are significantly different (P<0.05).

WSP, water soluble pectin; OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; EPD, explosion puffing drying ; IR-EPD, infrared radiation drying coupled to explosion puffing drying; AIR, alcohol insoluble residue.

3.4 DEGREE OF ESTERIFICATION (DE) ANALYSIS

The DE values of WSP after different treatments were shown in Table 16. OD treatment induced a substantial decrease in the DE value of samples. This decline was increased with the increase of sucrose solution concentration, which might be attributed to the increase in PME activity during OD treatment. PME hydrolyzes the esters present in the pectin backbone, resulting in a partial de-esterification of pectic homogalacturonan [47]. It could be observed

that IRD treatment also resulted in a significant reduction in DE value, which was induced by the residual PME activities after IRD. Moreover, this decline might also result from the modification of pectin structure induced by the increase in reflectivity and transmissivity by infrared radiation energy, as the free water content was decreased during IRD processing [222]. However, the de-esterification was also exhibited in WSP after EPD while no PME activity was detectable, indicating some chemical de-esterification reaction accelerated by high temperature during EPD. In addition, changes in methyl ester content influenced matrix bonding (hydrogen bonds, ionic bonds, ester bonds), which subsequently affected pectin content.

	DE %	control	100 g/L sucrose	300 g/L sucrose	500 g/L sucrose
Sampling in the process	Fresh sample	75.00±0.9a	75.00±0.9a	75.00±0.9a	75.00±0.9a
	Samples after OD		69.00±1.3bA	63.00±0.4bB	57.33±0.3bC
	Samples after IRD	57.85±0.4bA	53.00±0.2cB	51.75±0.4cB	49.85±0.2cC
	Samples after EPD	52.75±0.2cA	48.85±0.3dB	46.25±0.3dB	43.75±0.5dC

Table 16 Changes in DE value of WSP at different stages of IR-EPD processing assisted by ODpretreatment with different concentration

Note: Each value is expressed as mean ± SD (n=3).

Values with different manuscript are significant different P<0.05. Means with different lowercase letters within a column are significantly different (P<0.05), while, means with different uppercase within a row are significantly different (P<0.05).

DE, degree of esterification; WSP, water soluble pectin; OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; EPD, explosion puffing drying ; IR-EPD, infrared radiation drying coupled to explosion puffing drying.

3.5 NEUTRAL SUGAR ANALYSIS

WSP extracted from fresh peaches contained high contents of galactose, arabinose, galacturonic acid and rhamnose (Table 17), together with small amounts of fructose, xylose and mannose (data not shown), which indicated that the main chain of WSP was composed by $(1\rightarrow 4)$ linked α -D-galacturonic acid. It could be deduced that the linear chain of WSP extracted from fresh peaches might be interrupted by α -L-rhamnopyronosyl units bearing some side chains mainly composed of galactose and arabinose residues [52]. The decrease of neutral sugar content along with the increasing sucrose concentration was observed after

OD treatment, which could be explained by the higher activity of PME and PG under higher sucrose concentration. After IRD processing, the contents of galactose and galacturonic acid increased compared with the samples without OD pre-treatment. This could be explained by that OD treatment could slow down the degradation of pectin homogalacturonan [201], which could keep more measurable galactose and galacturonic acid. For all samples, the contents of main neutral sugar were decreased after OD, IRD, and EPD treatment, resulting from polysaccharides hydrolysis, enzymatic reaction or thermal degradation caused by IRD and EPD. Therefore, the combined drying technology had a significant effect on the decrease of neutral sugar content. Interestingly, the highest content of galacturonic acid was found in WSP obtained from peaches slices pre-treated by 100 g/L sucrose solution. This might suggest that OD pre-treatment with appropriate concentration would slow down the degradation of pectin.

	mg/g	rhamnose	arabinose	galactose	glacturonic acid
	Fresh samples	3.49	51.61	62.80	21.81
control	Samples after IRD	1.93	37.33	38.39	15.01
	Samples afterEPD	1.74	28.12	34.64	10.35
	Fresh samples	3.49	51.61	62.80	21.81
100 g/l	Samples after OD	1.76	36.54	44.69	19.05
sucrose	Samples after IRD	0.75	23.16	38.47	16.87
	Samples after EPD	0.88	21.38	33.75	13.70
	Fresh samples	3.49	51.61	62.80	21.81
300 g/L sucrose	Samples after OD	1.45	34.91	42.94	18.60
	Samples after IRD	1.20	21.68	38.94	16.34

Table 17 The main neutral sugar content of WSP obtained from peach at different stages of IR-EPDprocess assisted by OD pre-treatment with different concentration

	Samples after EPD	0.69	8.27	24.85	12.91
	Fresh sample	3.49	51.61	62.80	21.81
500 g/l	Samples after OD	0.40	32.20	41.01	17.28
sucrose	Samples after IRD	0.16	1.50	32.97	16.66
	Samples after EPD	0.73	4.69	21.71	10.15

Note: Each value is expressed as the original measurement.

WSP, water soluble pectin; OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; EPD, explosion puffing drying ; IR-EPD, infrared radiation drying coupled to explosion puffing drying.

3.6 FTIR SPECTRA OF WSP

The infrared spectra of WSP with different treatments were depicted in Figure 14. Region from 3600-3200 cm⁻¹ was corresponded to the absorption of the inter and intramolecular hydrogen bonding. The stretching characteristic peak was observed in the range of 3000-2800 cm⁻¹ for a C-H stretching band [51]. FTIR spectra in the region between 2000-1000 cm⁻¹ represented the major chemical functional groups in pectin [223]. The region between 1800-1500 cm⁻¹ is of special interest with regards to the evaluation of the degree of esterification.

OD treatment with the sucrose concentration of 100 g/L had no effect on the major absorption of samples. However, transmittance peaks in the range of 1370-1500 cm⁻¹ were more outstanding after OD treatment with the sucrose concentration of 300 g/L and 500 g/L, which was related to the symmetric stretching band (near 1400 cm⁻¹) and asymmetric internal vibrations (near 1500 cm⁻¹) of the methyl group in esters [224]. This result stated that the modification effect of OD pretreatment with high concentration (300 and 500 g/L) was higher than the low concentration (100 g/L). Additionally, enzymatic hydrolysis (PME and PG) could contributed to this changes of methyl group. Samples after IRD and EPD treatment exhibited significant band at 1560-1540 cm⁻¹, which was assigned to amide stretching bands of protein and attributed to an increase in uronic acids and pectin [225]. The low but noticeable peak at 1740 cm⁻¹ was observed in WSP extracted from peaches after IRD and EPD treatment, suggesting the decrease or loss of carbonyl ester group, which was consistent with the decrease in DE value [226]. The absorptions below 1500 cm⁻¹ could not unambiguously be assigned to any particular vibration, since they correspond to complex

interacting vibrating systems [223]. For all samples after IRD and EPD treatment, transmittance peaks at 1100-1000 cm⁻¹ were more significant, possibly because of the stretching vibrations of C-OH side groups and the C-O-O glyosidic bond vibration. The changes of FT-IR spectra indicated that the combined drying processing could modify the structure of WSP, especially samples underwent EPD treatment.





Note: a, b, c and d corresponding to fresh sample, samples after OD, IRD and EPD, respectively.

WSP, water soluble pectin; OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; EPD, explosion puffing drying ; IR-EPD, infrared radiation drying coupled to explosion puffing drying.

3.7 WEIGHT - AVERAGE MOLAR MASS AND ITS POLYDISPERSITY

The average molar mass (M_w) of WSP decreased from 2.28×10^5 Da to 0.85×10^5 , 0.75×10^5 , 0.57×10^5 , 0.49×10^5 Da after combined drying processing assisted by OD pretreatment with different sucrose concentrations (100, 300 and 500 g/L), respectively (Table 18). This behavior might be attributed to the heat degradation [78]. The OD treatment decreased the M_w of WSP from 1.51×10^5 to 1.37×10^5 Da with increasing concentration of sucrose solution

from 100 to 500 g/L, and the little polydispersity index (Mw/Mn) was also observed. It was deduced that OD treatment resulting in cell deboning might destroy the connection between the side chains of pectin structure, which led to the decrease of the M_w. In addition, the PG with high activity could catalyze the cleavage of pectin chains, which might lead to depolymerization of WSP chains [218]. The decreases of M_w were also observed in samples after IRD and EPD treatment, in which PG was completely inactivated, suggesting that the heat caused by the combined drying processing might enhance the degradation of polysaccharide. Samples after IRD treatment have the highest amount of polydispersity in each processing although the dispersity was not wide in the samples after EPD treatment. It was worth noting that the effect of EPD on the depolymerization of WSP chains was more efficient than the IRD effect. A major factor accounting for this difference was the severity of the EPD applied. Samples were treated at 80 °C for 60-90 min during IRD treatment. However, during EPD treatment, samples were treated at 90 °C for 20 min and then 60 °C for 1-2 h (vacuum phase), in which samples underwent an additional sudden decompression. At these conditions, the mechanism of WSP depolymerization was not clear yet and might be further studied.

	,	01 0	
		Mw (×10 ⁵ Da)	Mw/Mn
	Fresh samples	2.28 ±0.01aA	1.548±0.28cA
Control	Samples after IR	1.64 ±0.33bB	2.124±0.38aA
	Samples after EPD	0.85 ±0.14cC	1.872±0.02bA
	Fresh samples	2.28 ±0.01aA	1.548±0.28bA
100 <i>l</i> l	Samples after OD	1.51 ±0.01bB	1.257±0.11cC
100 g/L sucrose	Samples after IR	1.34 ±0.20cB	2.167±0.13aA
	Samples after EPD	0.75 ±0.08dC	1.313±0.01cC
200 - //	Fresh samples	2.28 ±0.01aA	1.548±0.28cA
300 g/L sucrose	Samples after OD	1.43 ±0.02bB	1.393±0.10bA

Table 18 Average molar mass (Mw) of WSP and its polydispersity at different stages of IR-EPD processing assisted by OD pre-treatment with different concentratioat different stages of the combined drying processing

	Samples after IR	1.13 ±0.24cC	2.039±0.25aB
	Samples after EPD	0.57 ±0.24dD	1.277±0.29dC
500 g/L sucrose	Fresh samples	2.28 ±0.01aA	1.548±0.28bA
	Samples after OD	1.37 ±0.13bB	1.447±0.11cB
	Samples after IR	1.01 ±0.02cC	2.114±0.17aA
	Samples after EPD	0.49 ±0.28dD	1.329±0.14cB

Note: Each value is expressed as mean \pm SD (n=3).

Values with different manuscript are significant different P<0.05. Means with different lowercase letters within a column are significantly different (P<0.05), while, means with different uppercase within a row are significantly different (P<0.05).

Mw, Average molar mass; Mn, number average molecular weight; WSP, water soluble pectin; OD, osmotic dehydration; IRD, infrared radiation drying; DIC, instant controlled pressure drop; IR-DIC, infrared radiation drying coupled to instant controlled pressure drop processing.

4 CONCLUSION

This study showed a combined drying technology to change water status and modify pectin structure extracted from peach slices. The combined drying processing in which OD was considered as the pretreatment was composed by IRD and EPD. OD pretreatment reduced the content of free water and immobilized water. IRD treatment caused a shift from free water to immobilized water and immobilized water to bound water. The activities of PME and PG were promoted by OD pretreatment, however, the heat-induced destruction caused by the combined drying processing inactivated PME and PG completely. The depolymerization of peach pectin was observed after the combined drying processing, which was strongly correlated with the decrease in DE value, main neutral sugar content, WSP content and M_w. According to FT-IR analysis, OD treatment (300 g/L and 500 g/L) could trigger the methyl group's vibration. Additionally, the combined treatment could cause the stretching vibrations carbonyl ester group, carboxylate group and protein. Limitations to this study concern the qualitatively and quantitatively modification of pectin. In addition, peach underwent major chemical modifications through heat-processing and enzyme action. Therefore, a perspective of this work would be correlate the parameters of this combined drying technology and the qualitatively modification of pectin.

It could be deduced that the properties and structures of WSP obtained from peach could be significantly modified by the combined drying processing, in which OD was adopted as pre-treatment and infrared drying was coupled to EPD.

According to the results of Chapter 5, we extracted pectin from fresh peaches, peaches treated by OD, peaches treated by OD followed by IRD and peaches treated by EPD assisted by OD preteatment and IRD pre-dry treatment. The combined drying processing significantly modified the structure of pectin. Multiple lines of evidence indicate a role for pectin in the food and cosmetic industries as well as in pharmaceutique industry.

Pectin can suppress tumor incidence, inhibit cancer cell metastasis and induce apoptosis in cancer cells. However, there is no study focused on the effect of pectin on MM, which is associated with asbestos exposure. In Chapter 6, we investigate the effect of the WSP obtained from Chapter 5 on MM cells and to test if the WSP can induce apoptosis in MM cells.

CHAPTER 6: ANTICANCER ACTIVITY OF PECTIN EXTRACTED FROM PEACH AND PEACH CHIPS DEHYDRATED BY EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING

In this research, we focused on a cancer associated with asbestos exposure, namely, malignant mesothelioma (MM). We evaluated the ability of water soluble pectin (WSP) extracted from peach and peach chips (Paper 4) to improve mesothelioma therapy. As a surrogate of growth, cell viability was evaluated using the 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2H-tetrazolium (MTS) assay. Propidium iodide (PI) assay was used to evaluate the effect of WSP on cell cycle distribution of mesothelioma cells. Soft agar colony formation assay was performed to assess cellular anchorage-independent growth *in vitro*. Annexin V-PI assays was carried out to detect early and late apoptosis. Results showed that pectin from peach and peach chips could affect MM cell viability, induce apoptosis and decrease colony formation. These observations might be of interest for novel therapeutic developments.

Key words: Malignant mesothelioma, pectin, apoptosis, anticancer activity
1 INTRODUCTION

Malignant mesothelioma (MM) is a neoplastic disease of the pleura strongly associated with exposure to asbestos fibers [227]. The peak of incidence is predicted around 2018 in Western Europe. In the United States, Great Britain and Japan, over 5,000 cases of MM occur annually [228]. MM is usually diagnosed at advanced stage due to its nonspecific clinical and radiographic manifestations [229]. However, with a still increasing incidence due to broad use of asbestos, prognosis of MM is particularly poor. Currently, there is no curative treatment for MM, tumor cells being particularly resistant to chemotherapy. Available treatments have not proven their ability in significantly prolonging survival in comparison to supportive care. To date, chemotherapy based on an association of cisplatin and pemetrexed is the standard treatment used in first line for MM. With a median survival of about 9-12 months, the impact of chemotherapy on the outcome of patients with MM is still limited [230]. Almost half of patients are primary resistant to chemotherapy and almost all of them develop resistance [231]. Thus, attention should be paid to the development of efficient treatments of MM.

Pectin is a class of heterogeneous polysaccharides found in plant cell wall. Pectin, especially for modified pectin, has been reported to inhibit tumor growth, induce apoptosis, suppress metastasis, and modulate immunological responses [91, 82]. The anticancer mechanisms of pectin and modified pectin are correlated with their probiotic activity and immune potentiation. Evidences suggested that pectin and modified pectin may stimulate the immune system [232]. For example, pectin extracted from ginseng can enhance macrophage function and inhibit myeloid-derived suppressor cells to enhance T cell activity [233]. Pectin can be modified by pH, heat, enzymes and radiation usually with low degree of esterification, low molecular weight and other characteristics, which can produce anticancer activity. The pH-modified citrus pectin (MCP) can inhibit tumor growth, angiogenesis and metastases [234]. Leclere et al. [235] reported that citrus pectin modified by heat treatment displayed cytotoxic effects in cancer cells. Kang et al. [236] also produced a citrus modified by irradiation (20 kGy), which was biologically active and inhibited cancer cell growth. In addition, pectin has a broad range of activities depending on the source and the conditions of modification. In this report, pectins extracted from peach and peach chips dehydrated by explosion puffing drying were selected to investigate their anti-apoptotic properties and anticancer activity in malignant mesothelioma cells.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Cell culture and drugs

The AB1 mouse mesothelioma cells were cultivated in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), containing penicillin (100 units/ml) and streptomycin (100 mg/ml) and maintained at 37 °C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO₂.

Pectin extracted from fresh peaches (without peel and stone), peaches treated by osmotic dehydration (OD) treatment, peaches treated by OD - infrared radiation drying (IRD) processing and peaches treated by OD - IRD - explosion puffing drying (EPD) processing were obtained from paper 4 and labeled P1, P5, P6 and P11, respectively. Pectin from citrus was purchased from Sigma.

2.2 CELL VIABILITY ASSAY (MTS ASSAY)

As a surrogate of growth, cell viability was evaluated using the 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2H-tetrazolium (MTS) assay (CellTiter 96 Aqueous One Solution Cell Proliferation assay; Promega). Mesothelioma cells (1.6×10^5 cells/ml) were incubated with different concentrations (0-1mg/ml) of pectin1 (P1), pectin 5 (P5), pectin 6 (P6) and pectin 11 (P11). After 48 h of culture, 20 µL of tetrazolium-containing reagent were added to each well in 96-wells plate. After 2 h incubation at 37 °C in 5% CO₂ humidified air, the plate was analyzed using a colorimetric microplate reader at a wavelength of 490 nm. MTS assay was conducted at least in triplicate.

2.3 Cell cycle analysis

Cell cycle was analyzed by flow cytometry after 48 h of culture in the presence of P1, P5, P6 and P11 with the concentration of 1 mg/ml. Briefly, 3×10^5 cells were trypsinized, collected by centrifugation, washed twice with PBS-10% FBS, and fixed with 70% cold ethanol. After incubation at -20 °C for at least 1 h, cells were washed twice with PBS-10% FBS and treated for 30 min at 37 °C with RNAse (50 µg/ml in PBS-0.1% Tween 20; Sigma Aldrich). Then, cells were incubated for 10 min in the dark in propidium iodide (20µg/ml diluted in PBS, Sigma Aldrich) and analyzed by flow cytometry (FACS Aria; Becton Dickinson). Cell doublets were excluded from the analysis using the (FSC-H/FSC-W) gating method. Ten thousand events were collected and analyzed with the FACS Diva Software. The experiment was performed in triplicate.

$\mathbf{2.4} \,\, \text{Soft agar colony formation assay}$

Anchorage-independent growth as a characteristic of *in vitro* tumorigenicity was assessed by soft agar clonogenic assay. Briefly, AB1 cells were detached and plated in base agar (1%), supplemented with 2X DMEM, 20% FBS, 100 units/ml antibiotics, 100 units/ml glutamic acid in 24-well plates coated with top agarose (0.7%). 500 cells were incubated for 21 days at 37

°C in humidified incubator and feed with P1, P5, P6 and P1 (1 mg/ml) twice per week. Each experiment was performed in triplicate.

2.5 DETECTION OF APOPTOSIS

Apoptosis was quantified using the Annexin V-phycoerythrin apoptosis detection kit (Becton Dickinson), which labels phosphatidylserine externalized in the early phases of apoptosis. Cells were plated at 1×10^6 per mL in 6-wells plates and treated with P1, P5, P6 and P11 with the concentration of 1 mg/ml. After 24 h of culture, floating and adherent cells were combined, washed twice with cold PBS, suspended in 100 µL of annexin binding buffer (10 mmol/L Hepes, 140 mmol/L NaCl, 2.5 mmol/L CaCl₂, pH 7.4), incubated for 15 min at room temperature with 3µL of Annexin V-phycoerythrin and 10µL of propidium iodide (50 µg/ml) and analyzed by flow cytometry (FACS Aria; Becton Dickinson). Ten thousand events were collected and analyzed with the FACS Diva Software.

2.6 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Statistical significance was calculated using the non-parametric text (Mann Withney) to determine p values, and p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

3 Results

3.1 EFFECT OF PECTIN ON CELL VIABILITY

In the primary step, the cell viability assay was done in order to determine the most effective time and concentration of pectin. To reach this goal, AB1 cells were treated with different concentration of P1, P5, P6 and P11 (0, 0.2, 0.5, 0.8 and 1.0 mg/ml) for 48 h. Figure 15 indicates that pectin inhibited cell growth after 48 h. Concentration of 1.0 mg/ml of P1, P5, P6 and P11 demonstrated the most effective inhibition of cell viability.



Figure 15 Cell viability of AB1 cells was determined by MTS assay

Note: P1, P5, P6 and P11 represent pectin 1 extracted from fresh peaches (without peel and stone), pectin 5 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration, pectin 6 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying and pectin 11 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying - explosion puffing drying, respectively. PC: pectin from citrus.

3.2 EFFECT OF PECTIN ON CELLS CYCLE (PI ASSAY)

To study the effect of pectin on the cell cycle, an analysis of DNA fragmentation was performed by flow cytometry. After cell permeabilization and propidium iodide labeling, cells staining in sub-G1 lose cleaved DNA fragments and are considered to be apoptotic. As shown in Figure 16 (a), the percentages of sub-G1-positive cells was significantly increased in the presence of P1, P5, P6, P11 and PC indicating onset of apoptosis. Flow cytometric analysis of propidium iodide-stained cells further showed that the percentage of cells in S phase was significantly reduced when AB1 cells were cultivated in presence of P1 and P5. The percentage of cells cultivated in presence of P6, P11 and PC were also decreased, but without significance compared with the control group. However, treatment with P1, P5, P6, P11 and PC significantly increased the number of cells in G2/M phase compared to the control. Taken together, these results showed that P1, P5, P6, P11 and PC induce apoptosis and affect the percentages of cells in S and G2/M phases.





Note: Vertical bars show mean + standard deviation from at least three experiments. *p < 0.05. P1, P5, P6 and P11 represent pectin 1 extracted from fresh peaches (without peel and stone), pectin 5 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration, pectin 6 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying and pectin 11 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying - explosion puffing drying, respectively. PC: pectin from citrus.

3.3 Cellular anchorage-independent growth in vitro

Anchorage-independent growth is the ability of transformed cells to grow independently of a solid surface, a hallmark of carcinogenesis. The soft agar colony formation assay is a well-established method for characterizing this capability *in vitro* and is considered to be one of

the most stringent tests for malignant transformation in cells [237]. AB1 cells treated with P1, P5 and P11 formed less colonies compared to control (Figure 17). However, P6 and PC treatment did not result in a marked effect in the colony formation assay. These findings further showed that pectin fractions P1, P5 and P11 inhibited anchorage-independent cell growth.



Figure 17 Effect of pectin treatment on colony formation

The number of foci >100 μ m was counted. Colonies with foci ≥ 300 μ m and foci < 300 μ m were regarded as big colonies and small colonies, respectively. Vertical bars show mean + standard deviation from at least three experiments. *p < 0.05.

P1, P5, P6 and P11 represent pectin 1 extracted from fresh peaches (without peel and stone), pectin 5 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration, pectin 6 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying and pectin 11 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying - explosion puffing drying, respectively. PC: pectin from citrus.

3.4 APOPTOSIS INDUCED BY PECTIN

Early onset of apoptosis was confirmed by flow cytometry after Annexin V-PI labeling allowing detection of phosphatidylserine externalization. In addition, the loss of plasma membrane integrity is the latest stage of cell death [238]. Annexin V-PI staining was thus performed to quantify early and late stages of apoptosis. The data (Figure 14) showed that

the percentage of cells in the late apoptosis was 8.8% in the untreated group. These percentages significantly increased in presence of P11 and PC. These results confirm that these 2 fractions induce cell death by apoptosis.



Figure 18 Apoptosis induced by control without treatment (a), P1 (b), P5 (c), P6 (d), P11 (e) and PC (f) was evaluated by flow cytometry after Annexin V- PI labeling.

P1, P5, P6 and P11 represent pectin 1 extracted from fresh peaches (without peel and stone), pectin 5 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration, pectin 6 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying and pectin 11 extracted from peaches treated by osmotic dehydration - infrared radiation drying - explosion puffing drying, respectively. PC: pectin from citrus.

4 **DISCUSSION**

In this study, we analyzed the anticancer activity of peach pectin extracted by different methods as described in chapter 4. These extracts varied in their physico-chemical characteristics and structure. Previous studies indicated that modified pectin has anticancer activity. Leclere et al. [235] reported that citrus pectin modified by heat-treatment displayed cytotoxic effects in cancer cells, which was related to molecules with molecular weight corresponding to low degree of polymerization oligogalacturonic acid. Pectin galactans without arabinose residues and RG-I region of potato induced apoptosis in cancer cells, which can act by binding to and inhibiting the various roles of the mammalian protein

galectin 3 (Gal-3) in cancer progression and metastasis [239]. Jackson et al [92] showed that different fragmentation protocols of pectin could lead to differences in apoptosis-inducing activity of pectin. Fragmented pectin has a cytotoxic effect in androgen-dependent and – independent prostate cancer cells. Evidence also suggested that pectin extracted from natural apples without modification could induce apoptosis in human prostate cancer cells through increasing the release of NO of the mitochondrial apoptosis pathway [82]. In summary, pectin varying in origin, structure and physico-chemical characteristics might possess different anticancer activities. Nevertheless, the mechanism of action of pectin and the pathways involved are still unclear.

Our study indicated that pectin extracted from natural peaches and processed by different treatments caused growth inhibition associated with apoptosis in MM cells. Apoptosis was shown by DNA fragmentation (sub-G1 peak) and confirmed by Annexin V-PI labeling. Perspectives include further characterization of the mechanisms by immunoblotting of proteins involved in apoptosis (e.g. caspase-3 and Bax).

Notwithstanding, our study clearly demonstrates an anticancer effect of pectin obtained by explosion puffing drying. This data opens new prospects for the treatment of MM.

CHAPTER 7: DISCUSSION

1 VARIETY SELECTION

The peach and nectarine varieties used in this study were selected from four main producing areas based on the recent increase in their production throughout Northern China. The fruits harvested from June to September depending on growing conditions (e.g. temperature, rainfall, soil condition). Most of these varieties are only planted in the location where they were harvest.

Our quality evaluation model takes into account that quality differences are related to different varieties, growing conditions and ripening period. Maalekuu et al. [154] assessed the market quality of three colored commercial bell pepper varieties harvested in January and March. Hasanaoui et al. [155] compared the composition, water content and color parameters of fourteen native date varieties from different oases and regions of Morocco, Tunisia and Algeria. Pardo et al. [156] analyzed the physical-chemical and sensory parameters of nine commercial varieties of melon grown in the open air in three different provinces of Spain.

We fully take into account the fact that the quality of peach and nectarine chips is affected by external factors. Therefore, our selection criteria included the size and maturity, the time of year of fruit production, the quality of growing conditions in various regions, and the potential for commercial application. Based on the dataset, the overall quality of peach and nectarine chips allow to separate the 49 varieties into different quality levels.

2 APPLICATION OF MATHEMATICAL ANALYSIS METHODS ON QUALITY EVALUATION

The quality of dried products can be evaluated by complex factors. However, different quality indicators are closely related but relatively independent, which increase the difficulty of quality evaluation. Mathematical analysis methods have been viewed as promising and potential tools to evaluate the overall quality of fruit or vegetable products.

Many evidences have shown that PCA or FA plays an important role in the selection of evaluation indicators. PCA/FA is a simple, non-parametric method for extracting relevant information from confusing data sets, and often used to reduce the dimensionality of data and to solve the multicollinearity problem. The method simplifies the task of obtaining an overview of all the information in the dataset because it is an unsupervised projection method which summaries data by forming new variables as uncorrelated and linear combinations of the original variables [240].

AHP is a prominent and powerful tool to make decisions in situations involving multiple objectives. AHP has the distinct advantage in that it decomposes a decision problem into constituent parts and builds hierarchies of criteria [241]. AHP permits a hierarchical structure of criteria, which gives users a better focus on specific criteria and sub-criteria during weight allocation [242]. Nowadays, AHP has been widely applied in economic, social, political and technological areas to make decision, plan, resolute conflicts and forecast. Thus, AHP will be also widely used in quality control in food industry.

DA is a classification problem, where two or more groups or clusters or populations are known a priori and one or more new observations are classified into one of the known populations based on the measured characteristics. In DA, a parametric method based on normal distribution within each class of samples is used to derive the discriminant function, and the individual within-group covariance matrices are used in calculating distances [243]. Therefore, DA can be used to classify an unknown sample as a member of a particular group.

In our research, PAC or FA is used to reduce the dimensionality of the data from dozens data points (17) to a fewer numbers (5) of dimensions. The effect of this process is to concentrate the sources of variability in the data into the first five PCs. With the five characteristic evaluation indicators obtained by PCA, their relative weights are given to rank decision criteria or alternatives in the use of AHP technique. In addition, the users can evaluate the relative weights of the five characteristic evaluation indicators against the given criteria in sensitively. Based on the scores of overall quality of peach and nectarine chips, the discriminant functions are established by DA technique. We used the results of DA to characterize the overall quality of dehydrated products into three levels, namely, excellent, medium and bad. Furthermore, the more mathematical methods can be applied to simplify and distinguish the overall quality evaluation process, reduce its workload and improve its efficiency in the food industry.

3 EFFECT OF FREEZING STORAGE AND INITIAL WATER CONTENT ON TEXTURE QUALITY OF FRUIT AND FRUIT CHIPS

Texture of fruit and fruit chips is a complex characteristic resulting from several factors. In this present work, deep-frozen storage, OD treatment and IR-EPD processing can affect the texture characteristics of peach chips. According to the preliminary experiment, sliced peaches were placed in deep-frozen refrigerator at -80 °C for 12 h before undergoing the combined drying processing. The dehydrated peach chips pre-frozen at -80 °C showed the better texture quality than that without deep-frozen storage and that frozen at -20 °C. It is accepted that fast freezing better preserves local structure. Fast freezing can induce the production of a large number of small ice crystals that cause less migration of water and less breakage of cell walls, and consequently less texture deterioration [253].

Freezing at -20 °C with big ice crystals can induce large changes of the cellular structure: cell walls seem to be collapsed [25]. As a consequence of the vacuole rupture, the interaction between cell walls (especially, pectin and cellulose) and cellular contents is facilitated. The combined effect of turgor pressure decrease and cell wall alteration may be responsible for tearing the tissue associated with the bad texture.

After freezing at -80 °C, ice crystals in cell appeared slightly larger than the fresh one. Thus, a large number of small ice crystals may make it possible to maintain cell compartments and the cellular structure in the frozen state. However, the texture difference between the fresh tissue and the frozen/thawed tissue was still high. The freeze storage treatment may result in textural changes leading to food softening, which may be correlated to changes in pectin structure [254].

The cell is the elementary unit within the tissue and its integrity strongly impacts textural quality. Among the many factors involved in fruit texture, the structural integrity of the cell components (cell wall and middle lamella) and cell turgor pressure determined by water content in the vacuoles are the most important. For EPD technology, a food product must be suitably prepared for an expansion process, particularly as regards its rheological properties, which are mainly determined by temperature and the water content. The water content acts on the amount of steam generated during the sudden decompression phase; a large amount of generated steam completely disintegrates the treated product, whereas in the opposite case the products is not well expanded [6]. Consequently, to get the critical moisture content, the drying characteristics of a pre-dry processing should be used prior to EPD processing. Jujube fruit with the initial water content of 0.125 kg/kg d.b. through the fist stage of ambient temperature convection drying [18] is further dried by EPD technology. The initial water content of rehydrated grains can be increased to 0.59 kg/kg d.b. before an expansion procedure [255]. In our study, peach slices are pre-dried with the initial water content of 0.5 kg/kg d.b. and then carried out with EPD treatment. Therefore, the partial drying methods should be carried out to remove partial water of fruit and vegetable based on their characteristics.

4 EFFECT OF PRETREATMENTS ON THE QUALITY OF PEACH CHIPS

OD pretreatment is a water removal technique, which is applied to fruits and vegetables before drying processing. The raw material is placed into concentrated solution soluble solids having higher osmotic pressure are caused by the water and solute activity gradients across the cell membrane, the cell wall and the surface of the tissue [26]. Before further drying, tissue paper is gently used to remove superficial water and the concentrated solution soluble soluble solids, which may affect the drying characteristics of samples during drying processing. OD as a pretreatment to many drying processing can improve nutritional,

sensory, and functional properties of food without changing its integrity. Therefore, OD pretreatment prior to drying is considered as a minimal heat processing which improves nutritional and sensory properties of dried products.

EPD technology requires low moisture content, therefore, the pre-drying technologies should be used. Hot air drying with the low unit cost is the most commonly used pre-treatment prior to EPD processing. With the emergence of new technologies, IRD technology has been used as an alternative pre-drying method for reducing the moisture content. Meanwhile, IRD can reduce the pre-drying time and bring some positive effects on the volume expansion and texture of fruit chips.

5 EFFECTIVE MOISTURE DIFFUSIVITY DURING THE DRYING PROCESSING

The speed of liquid and/or vapour diffusion is the main mechanism that controls the moisture removing in fruits and vegetables. The variation in moisture diffusivity with moisture content is a complex and system specific function. Deff of a food material characterizes is intrinsic mass transport properties of moisture [118]. Deff is also affected by the composition, moisture content, temperature and porosity of a material. A large knowledge of Deff is necessary for designing and modeling mass-transfer process such as dehydration, adsorption and desorption of moisture during storage. By considering the only diffusion based moisture transfer in thin layer drying, one-dimensional diffusion and Fick's diffusion equation are always used for a simple and accurate analysis of the drying processing.

In this research, the method of slopes is used in the estimation of Deff of peach slices at corresponding moisture contents under IRD processing. An analysis of the falling rate period is carried out to understand the drying kinetics by determination of Deff (Fig. 8 and Fig. 9 in chapter 4). All the figures showed that the drying of peach slices occurred in falling rate period, namely, the liquid diffusion was by the dry wing force controlling the IRD process. However, the indeterminate shapes of samples makes it difficult determine Deff based on Fick's second law. Therefore, finding a suitable geometry to apply the analytic model is an inevitable step in determining the Deff [256]. In case of the peach slice, whose thickness much smaller than radius, it is more appropriate to use the solution of an infinite slab. Thus, the mass transfer is controlled by the thickness of the slice.

Based on the changes of Deff values, we observed an accelerating diffusion speed period existed in the initial period (the moisture content was greater than 0.5 kg/kg d.b.) and a slow falling period in the following period during IRD treatment. Therefore, the moisture content 0.5 kg/kg d.b. Responses the moisture content of the inflexion point where the speed of diffusion transformed into the low one.

6 TEXTURE FORMATION DURING EXPLOSION PUFFING DRYING

Texture plays an important role on the acceptability of dehydrated foods by the consumers. Texture is the result of complex interactions among food components at a microstructural level and at high structural levels as, for instance, the structure of the tissue (cellular orientation, porosity) and the different types of tissues or organs that constitute food materials [244]. What's more, the influence of drying technology and process variables on the texture formation of fruit or vegetable products cannot be ignored. Products prepared by EPD technology always have a crispy texture with high porosity. The parameters involved in EPD processing vary in their importance in terms of the texture of the final products.

The initial water content acts on the amount of steam generated during the decompression phase; a large amount of generated steam completely disintegrates the treated product, whereas in the opposite case the product is not well expanded [245]. During the decompression process, the wet material is subject to high temperature for a short period of time, which allows some moisture contained in the food to vaporize suddenly [196]. The sudden decompression process involves the release or expansion of a gas within a product either to create an internal structure or to expand or rupture an existing structure [15], which mostly depended on the amount of vapor generated, the internal pressure constraints and the pressure drop rate, as well as the viscoelastic behavior of the material. The expansion of a porous structure enhances water diffusivity, which can reduce energy consumption and consequently the manufacturing cost.

The pressure difference (before and after decompression phase) also can affect the texture of products. With the elevated pressure, the increase in explosion ratio can be observed indicating an explosion inside the product creating an important alveolation, which is responsible of the decrease in hardness of products [246]. The sudden decompression causing structural changes by formation of microcavities, requires a sufficient level of steam pressure to assure enough pressure difference to provide the material with adequate rheological properties for expansion. However, excessive pressure difference can cause the disintegration of the product.

In the vacuum drying stage, the final temperature should be low enough to maintain the product structure in an expanded state. The reduction in the final temperature leads to a reduction in heat induced deterioration of sensitive products, which means that the hardening temperature can be exceeded, thus maintaining the structure of the product in an expanded state [246].

In our study, peach slices are dehydrated by IR-EPD, in which OD is performed as the pretreatment. The obtained peach chips have the typical porous structure and a pleasant crispy taste. Therefore, we analyze the texture changes of peach slices during the combined

drying processing to further elaborate the texture formation of peach chips.

In the case of quality properties of dehydrated fruit chips, freeze drying was superior to other drying techniques in preserving physical and nutritional quality. However, freeze drying technology is always inferior in the long drying time and the high production cost. Products prepared by EPD technology have been found to present good quality, such as color, texture and nutritional components [5, 7]. Additionally, the significantly reduction in drying time and reduction cost are also found in the combined drying technology. Therefore, EPD technique with appropriate pretreatment can be recommended for the food drying industry.

7 MODIFICATION OF PECTIN DURING THE DRYING PROCESSING

Pectin is a high-molecular weight, biocompatible, nontoxic, and anionic natural polysaccharide extracted from cell walls of higher plants. Pectin is known as functional ingredient, gelling/thickening agent and stabilizer in food industry due to its ability to form aqueous gels. Pectin, regarded as an attractive novel biopolymer material, can be employed in pharmaceutical industry, health promotion and cosmetic applications based on its characters of excellent gelling properties, good biocompatibility and nontoxicity, as well as biodegradability. Moreover, the controlled physical, chemical, and/or enzymatic modification of pectin structure can improve the corresponding physicochemical properties.

Based on the special structure, pectin can be modified by a variety of methods. Enzymatic methods allow regioselective depolymerization under mild conditions. The enzymes fall generally into two groups. In the first group the enzymes responsible for the depolymerization of the HG backbone of pectin, such as pectate lyase, PG, pectin acetyl esterase and PME. The second group of enzymatic activities is directed towards the degradation of RG and side chains. These include rhamnogalacturonase, rhamnogalacturonanan lyase, rhamnogalacturonanan rhamnohydrolase and rhamnogalacturonanan galactohydrolase [56].

The chemical method (e.g. pH) has been proved to be a good tool to generate a large amount of small oligogalacturonides, which can cause growth inhibition correlated with cell death and apoptosis induction in breast cancer cells [248]. In alkaline conditions, an increase of pH increases demethoxylation. Hydrolysis of pectin structure happens in acidic conditions and release different sugar residues present in pectic polysaccharides. The selective degradation of pectin by acid hydrolysis is an important method for revealing the structure of pectin [249]. Researches also showed that pH-modified citrus pectin could inhibit tumor growth, angiogenesis, and metastases [250].

Physical techniques such as high pressure treatment and thermal processing are known to cause major effects on the structure of pectin that may result in depolymerization and

demethoxylation. With high pressure treatment, the linear stiff polymers can easily undergo significant depolymerization compared with the globular and branched structures. During drying processing, the pectin structure can be degraded and modified, which may result in changes of physicochemical properties of the final products and their anticancer activity [19, 91]. Further research can be focused on the relationship between WSP degradation and texture formation of the dehydrated products, which might lead a new perspective on drying technology.

Our data show that degradation and modification of pectin occurred during the combined drying processing. This phenomenon correlates to the heat-induced changes in DE value, M_w and neutral sugar content. The pectin fractions with special characteristics obtained under different stages of the combined drying technology may be used as functional ingredient, gelling/thickening agent, stabilizer and additives in food industry. Moreover, the modified pectin with good features may be considered as novel biopolymer material, and employed in cosmetic application and health promotion. Focusing on the low DE value and M_w, modified neutral sugar groups and bioavailability, application for this modified pectin may be promoted in pharmaceutical industry and cancer therapy. Thus, EPD can be carried out as a potential pathway on modification of pectin.

8 ANTICANCER ACTIVITY OF PECTIN

Pectin is a biochemically active compound with known anti-inflammatory, anticarcinogenic and free radical-scavenging properties. Studies suggest that the exposure of malignant cells to pectin and modified pectin induces apoptosis and reduces tumor growth [248, 91]. Evidences show that pectin extracted from citrus is able to induce a prophylactic effect against lung metastasis [89]. Sepehr et al. [82] reported that apple pectin had the potential to induce apoptosis in prostate cancer cells through increasing the release of NO which might be related to the mitochondrial apoptosis pathway. In addition, MCP is believed to adhere to tumor cells through cell surface carbohydrate-binding Gal-3, preventing aggregation of tumor cells and adhesion to normal cells [251].

Studies also suggest that the beneficial effects of pectin are closely related to its structural characteristics. Jackson et al. [92] demonstrated that an ester-based (or related) cross-link in pectin was important for the apoptosis-inducing activity of pectin. Sugar beet pectin treated by alkali, which increased the ratio of RG-I to HG content, increased its bioactivity on tumor cells by inducing apoptosis. The behavior suggested that the neutral sugar side-chains in the RG-I regions was very important for bioactivity [83]. Chen et al. [252] supported the idea that the RG-I domain-rich pectin from potato possessed antiproliferative activity on colon cancer cells. This pectin could induce G2/M phase cell cycle arrest via suppressing cyclin B1 and cyclin-dependent kinase 1 (CDK1).

In this study, the combined drying technology induce the degradation and modification of WSP. Compared with WSP extracted from fresh peaches, the WSP extracted from peach slices at the different stages of the combined drying processing shows the lower DE value and Mw were decrease, which led the better digestion and absorption of organism. Additionally, the stretching vibration of methyl groups, carbonyl ester group and carboxylate group of pectin can result in the modification of side chain groups, which may contribute to the positive effect on reducing metabolism and metastatic stages of cancer or tumor cells.

Although pectin is useful in cancer therapy, the mechanism of induction of apoptosis by pectin is not known. The different extraction protocols and modification methods may alter the structure of pectin and result in differences in its anticancer activity. Therefore, based on further understanding of the structure-activity relationships of the related pectin, pectin fractions can be used as an ingredient in food and pharmaceutical products, which may be beneficial to the prevention and therapy of cancer/tumor.

MM is a highly aggressive and difficult to treat cancer. Treatment options for MM are limited, and the results with conventional therapies have been rather disappointing to this date [105]. Chemotherapy is the only evidence-based treatment for MM patients in good clinical condition. However, the impact of chemotherapy on the outcome of MM patients is still limited, because of its resistant to chemotherapy and radiation. There is a pressing need for more efficacious therapies for MM. Pectin and MP have been indicated to inhibit tumors and cancers, such as liver tumors, colon cancer, prostate cancer, breast cancer and skin cancer. However, no literature surveys cover the important role of pectin and MP in MM suppression. The apoptosis-inducing structure of pectin may be important for bioactivity. The arrangement of neutral sugar might have reduced Gal-3 inhibitory activity and appear to be immunostimulatory [56, 80]. Obviously, pectin and MP have significant anticarcinogenic potential, particularly, by up-regulation cancer cell apoptosis. Therefore, more efforts should be taken to promote the application of pectin in MM therapy.

In this study, WSP is extracted from peach chips dehydrated by EPD technology, which modifies the structure of pectin. We demonstrated that the WSP significantly trigger apoptosis in MM cells. These findings suggest that the WSP has potential to improve MM treatment as a natural product. Improving our understanding of the key pathway in MM and the mechanism of the WSP in apoptosis induction in MM cells will facilitate the development of new treatments. Additionally, an evaluation of the anticancer activity of the WSP must be accompanied by an understanding of the structure of the biologically active pectin.

CHAPTER 8 CONCLUSION AND PERSPECTIVE

1 CONCLUSION

In this study, we apply a novel drying technology, namely EPD to prepare peach and nectarine chips. Based on the requirement of water content, the pre-treatment, such as OD and IRD treatment are used prior to EPD technology in this work.

In the first and second parts of the study, we focus on the quality evaluation of peach and nectarine chips. PCA or FA is used to reduce the diamensionality, and get the first five PCs, which explain the most information of the total variance. Five characteristic evaluation indicators are selected from the connected indicators. AHP is used to get the weights of the five characteristic evaluation indicators and achieve the scores of overall quality of peach chips. Discriminant functions established by KC and DA allow us to divide the peach and nectarine chips into three levels, namely excellent, medium and bad. In summary, the mathematical analysis methods can be applied to simply the quality evaluation process and improve their efficiency in quality control in food industry.

As the results of the first and second parts of this study, ER and RR are the characteristic evaluation indicators, which are related to the texture properties of final products. Therefore, we focus on the changes of texture characteristics peach slices at the different stages of the combined drying processing. In this part, OD treatment with different concentration of sucrose solution was performed prior to IR-EPD treatment. We demonstrated that the changes of texture characteristics of dehydrated peach were ascribed to sucrose uptake during the impregnation step. The sudden decompression stage can significantly affect the formation of porous structure.

Plant cell wall, which plays an important role in the physical properties of many fruit and vegetable products, is mainly made up of complex polysaccharides. Cellulose, lignin and hemi-cellulose are quite stable during common thermal processing. Therefore, a great importance is given to pectin. In the fourth part of this study, we evaluate the changes of characteristics of WSP extracted from peach slices at different stages of the combined drying processing as we did in the third part. The heat-induced destruction caused by the drying process inactivated the activity of PME and PG completely. The depolymerazation of WSP is also observed after the combined drying processing, accompanied by the decrease in DE value, M_w and neutral sugar content. The drying processing also caused the stretching vibrations carbonyl ester group and carboxylate group, which indicate the significant modification of the structure of WSP.

The anticancer activity of the WSP obtained from the fourth part is evaluated in the last part

of this research. The WSP extracted from peach and peach chips could induce apoptosis in MM cells, especially for the WSP extracted from peach chips. The apoptosis pathway and the possible mechanism of the WSP extracted from peach in apoptosis induction in MM cells should be further investigated. This thesis nevertheless contributed to the development of a potential new therapy against MM. In addition, EPD technology can be carried out as a potential pathway on modification of pectin, which will certainly result in more researches on the use of MP.

2 PERSPECTIVE

2.1 VARIETY SELECTION

Based on the production, peaches and nectarine from 49 varieties were collected from June to September in the main producing areas of northern China. Varieties also should be replicated over different seasons and producing areas to establish the quality database of peaches and nectarines. Additionally, the quality of peaches and nectarines can be affected by climate and soil condition.Therefore, the analysis of different varieties should be done in parallel (lasted for three years) to improve the accuracy of discriminant functions obtained in this study.

2.2 QUALITY EVALUATION

PCA, AHP, KC and DA were used in this study to evaluate the variations in the quality of peach and nectarine chips from different varieties. The discriminant functions were also established to distinguish the level of overall quality of peach and nectarine chips. More precise mathematical analysis methods can be investigated and discussed to simplify the evaluation process. For further research, the database of the quality of fresh samples and dried samples should be constructed and used to seek the correlation between fresh samples and dried samples. Thus, we can evaluate the quality of final products through the evaluation indicators of raw material.

$2.3\ {\mbox{effect}}$ of pretreatment on texture quality of peach and nectarine chips

Effect of sucrose concentration of OD pretreatment on drying characteristics and texture properties of peach chips was researched in this study. For sample preparation, freeze storage and IRD treatment were also applied as pretreatments. Freezing rate, time and temperature can affect the formation of crystals, destroy internal microstructure integrity and modify the texture of dehydrated products. IRD power and temperature can influence the moisture diffusion, the permeability and drying rate of the samples. Therefore, more fundamental researches of pretreatments are needed for better design and scale up, so that these technologies can be transferred from laboratory to industry.

2.4 EFFECT OF DRYING PROCESSING ON THE MODIFICATION OF PECTIN STRUCTURE

We evaluated the changes of characteristics of WSP extracted from peach slices at different stages of the combined drying processing. The depolymerazation of WSP was observed after the combined drying processing. Limitations to this study concern the qualitatively and quantitatively modification of WSP. Therefore, a perspective of this study can be correlated the parameters of the combined drying technology, which may induce the quantitatively modification of WSP structure.

2.5 EFFECT OF PECIN ON MALIGNANT MESOTHELIOMA

Our data show that only some fractions of pectin are proapoptotic. The relationship between structural features of pectin and its apoptosis-inducing activity is not known. The elucidation of this mechanism(s) of action of pectin is complicated by 1) the structural complexity of this plant-derived cell wall polysaccharide, 2) the modifications in pectin structure resulting from the process of extraction from plants, and 3) the additional modifications of pectin structure that result from the diverse fragmentation techniques (e.g. pH-, heat, high pressure treatment) used to produce specialized pectin. Therefore, the mechanism of induction of MM cells apoptosis by pectin needs more investigations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

[1] Forcada, C.F., Igartua, N.O.E., Moreno, M.Á, Gogorcena, Y. 2013. Population structure and marker-trait associations for pomological traits in peach and nectarine cultivars, Tree Genetics & Genomes, 9: 331-349.

[2] Lurie, S., Crisosto, H.C. 2005. Chilling injury in peach and nectarine. Postharvest Biology and Technology, 37: 195-208.

[3] Cano-Salazar, J., López, M., Echeverría, G. 2013. Relationships between the instrumental and sensory characteristics of four peach and nectarine cultivars stored under air and CA atmospheres, Postharvest Biology and Technology, 75: 58-67.

[4] Ratti, C. 2001. Hot air and freeze-drying of high value foods: a review, Journal of Food Engineering, 49: 311-319.

[5] Yi, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J., Chen, Q., Liu, X., Wu, X. 2016. Influence of pre-drying treatments on physicochemical and organoleptic properties of explosion puff dried jackfruit chips. Journal of Food Science and Technology, 53(2), 1120-1129.

[6] Louka, N., Allaf, K. 2002. New process for texturizing partially dehydrated biological products using controlled sudden decompression to the vacuum: application on potatoes. Journal Food Sci, 67(8): 3033-3038.

[7] Bi, J., Yang, A., Liu, X., Wu, X., Chen Q., Wang, Q., Lv, J., Wang, X. 2015. Effects of pretreatments on explosion puffing drying kinetics of apple chips, LWT-Food Science and Technology, 60: 1136-1142.

[8] Said, L.B.H., Bellagha, S., Allaf, K. 2015. Optimization of instant controlled pressure drop (DIC)-assisted dehydrofreezing using mechanical teture measurements versus initial water content of apple, Food and Bioprocess Technology, 8(5): 1102-1112.

[9] Zou, K., Teng, J., Huang, L., Dai, X., Wei, B. 2013. Effect of osmotic pretreatment on quality of mango chips by explosion puffing drying. LWT- Food Science and Technology, 51, 253-259.

[10] He, X., Liu, J., Cheng, L., Wang, B. 2013. Quality properties of crispy winter jujube dried by explosion puffing drying, International Journal of Food Engineering, 9(1): 99-106.

[11] Du, L., Gao, Q., Ji, X., Ma, Y., Xu, F., Wang, M. 2013. Comparison of flavonoids, phenolic acids, and antioxidant activity of explosion-puffed and sun-dried jujubes (*Ziziphus jujube* Mill.). Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 61: 111840-11847

[12] Alonzo-Macías, M., Montejano-Gaitán, G., Allaf, K. 2014. Impact of drying processes on strawberry (*Fragaria* var. Camarosa) texture: identification of crispy and crunchy features by instrumental measurement, Journal of Texture Studies, 45(3): 246-259.

[13] Song, H., Ma, S., Lai, C., Wu, X., An, F., Tong, J. 2015. Instant pressure drop evaluation during saturated steam puffing of carrots, International Journal of Agricultural Science and Technology, 3(2): 46-57.

[14] Sahyoun, W., Zerrouq, F., Allaf, K. 2016. Comparative study of various pre-treatments coupled to vacuum drying in terms of structural, functional and physical properties of carrot *DaucusCarota*, International Journal of Engineering Research and Science, 2(2): 49-63.

[15] Antonio, C.G., Alves, G.D., Azoubel, M.P., Murr, F.E.X., Park, J.K. 2008. Influence of osmotic dehydration and high temperature short time processes on dried sweet potato (Ipomoea batatas Latm.). Journal of Food Engineering, 84: 375-382.

[16] Mounir, S., Allaf, T., Mujumdar, S.A., Allaf, K. 2012. Swell drying: coupling instant controlled pressure drop DIC to standard convection drying processes to intensify transfer phenomena and improve quality-an overview, Drying Technology, 30: 1508-1531.

[17] Louka, N., Allaf, K. (2004). Expansion ratio and color improvement of dried vegetables texturized by a new process "Controlled Sudden Decompression to the vacuum" Application to potatoes, carrots and onions. Journal of Food Engineering, 65: 233-243.

[18] Djilali, B.A., Nabiev, M., Gelicus, A., Benamara, S., Allaf, K. 2017. Evaluation of physicalchemical, pharmacodynamic and pharmacological attributes of hot air dried and swell dried jujube powders. Journal of Food Process Engineering, 40(2): e12364.

[19] Yi, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J., Liu, X., Chen, Q., Wu, X. 2016. Influence of microwave pre-drying and explosion puffing drying induced cell wall polysaccharide modification on physicochemical properties, texture, microstructure and rehydration of pitaya fruit chips, LWT-Food Science and Technology, 70: 271-279.

[20] Suhari, N.N.Y., Alias, N., Gazy, A., Teh, R.C.C. 2016. Comparison between controlled and uncontrolled spray-DIC modeling for dehydration process, Jurnal Teknologi, 78(6): 101-109.

[21] Jeong, H.S., Jang, S.K., Kim, H.Y., Yeo, H., Choi, J.W., Choi, I.G. 2016. Effect of freeze storage on hemicellulose degradation and enzymatic hydrolysis by dilute-acid pretreatment of Mongolian oak, Fuel, 165: 145-151.

[22] Delgado A.E., Rubiolo A.C. 2005. Microstructural changes in strawberry after freezing and thawing processes. Lebensmittel-Wissenschaft und-Technologie, 38(2): 135-142.

[23] Phothiset S., Charoenrein S. 2014. Effects of freezing and thawing on texture, microstrcutre and cell wall composition changes in papaya tissues, Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 94: 189-196.

[24]Voda A., Homan N., Witek M., Duijster A., Van Dalen G., Van Der Samn R., Nijsse J., Van Vliet L., Van As H., Van Duynhoven J. 2013. The impact of freeze-drying on microstructure and rehydration properties of carrot, Food Research International, 49: 687-693

[25] Chassagne-Berces S., Poirier C., Devaux M., Fonseca F., Lahaye M., Pigorini G., Girault C., Marin M., Guillon F. 2009. Changes in texture, cellular structure and cell wall composition in apple tissue as a result of freezing, Food Research International, 42: 788-797

[26] Chandra S., Kumari D. 2015. Recent development in osmotic dehydration of fruit and vegetables: a review, Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition, 55: 552-51

[27] Riva M., Campolongo S., Leva A.A., Maestrelli A., Torreggiani D. Sructure-property relationships in osmo-air-dehydrated apricot cubes, Food Research International, 38(5): 533-542

[28] Kucner A., Klewicki R., Sójka M. 2013. The influence of selected osmotic dehydration and pretreatment parameters on dry matter and polyphenol content in highbush blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum L.*) fruits, Food Bioprocess and Technology, 6: 2031-2047

[29] Yadav, K.A., Sing, V.S. 2014. Osmotic dehydration of fruit and vegetables: a review. Journal of Food Science and Technology, 51(9): 1654-1673.

[30] Udomkun P., Argyropoulos D., Nagle M., Mahayothee B., Müller J. 2015. Sorption behavior of papayas as affected by compositional and structural alterations from osmotic pretreatment and drying, Journal of Food Engineering, 157: 14-23

[31] Chen Q., Bi J., Wu X., Yi J., Zhou L., Zhou Y. 2015. Drying kinetics and quality attributes of jujube (Zizyphus jujube Miller) slices dried by hot-air and short- and medium-wave infrared radiation, LWT-Food Science and Technology, 64(2): 759-766

[32] Doymaz I. 2014. Mathematical modeling of drying of tomato slices using infrared radiation, Journal of Food Processing and Preservation, 38(1): 389-396

[33] Savas K., Basman A. 2016. Infrared drying: a promising technique for bulgur production, Journal of Cereal Science, 68: 31-37

[34] Sadin R., Chegini G.R., Sadin H. 2014. The effect of temperature and slice thickness on drying kinetics tomato in the infrared dryer, Heat Mass Transfer, 50: 501-507

[35] Mongpraneet, S., Abe, T., Tsurusaki, T. 2002. Accelerated drying of welsh onion by far infrared radiation under vacuum conditions. Journal of Food Engineering, 55(2): 147-156.

[36] Tan, M., Chua, K.J., Mujumdar, A.S., Chou, S.K. 2001. Effect of osmotic pre-treatment and infrared radiation on drying rate and color changes during drying of potato and pineapple. Drying Technology, 19(9): 2193-2207.

[37] Shi J., Pan Z., McHugh H.T., Wood D., Hirschberg E., Olson D. 2008. Drying and quality characteristics of fresh and sugar-infused blueberries dried with infrared radiation heating, LWT-Food Science and Technology, 41(10): 1962-1972

[38] Kumar P.D.G., Hebbar U.H., Sukumar D., Ramesh M.N. 2005. Infrared and hot-air drying of onions, Journal of Food Processing and Preservation, 29(2): 1320150

[39] Olsson E.E.M., Trägårdh A.C., Ahrné L.M. 2005. Effect of near-infrared radiation and jet impingement heat transfer on crust formation of bread, Journal of Food Science, 70(8): e484-e491

[40] Supmoon N., Noomhorm A. 2013. Influence of combined hot air impingement and infrared drying on drying kinetics and physical properties of potato chips, Drying Technology, 31(1): 24-31

[41] Bi, J., Wang, X, Chen, Q., Liu, X, Wu, X., Wang Q., Lv, J., Yang, A.J. 2015. Evaluation indicators of explosion puffing Fuji apple chips quality from different Chinese origins. LWT-Food Science and Technlogy, 60(2): 1129-1135.

[42] Lyu, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J., Liu X., Wu, X. 2015. Quality evaluation of yellow peach chips prepared by explosion puffing drying. Journal of Food Science and Technology, 52(12): 8204-8211.

[43] Wang, H., Liu, Y. 2010. Evaluation of trace and toxic element concentrations in *Paris polyphylla* from China with empirical and chemometric approaches, Food Chemistry, 121(3): 887-892.

[44] Kurttila, M., Pesonen, M., Kangas, J., Kajanus, M. 2000. Utilizing the analytic hierarchy process (AHP) in SWOT analysis – a hybrid method and its application to a forest-certification case, Forest Policy and Economics, 1: 41-52.

[45] Stewart, S., Ivy, M.A, Anslyn, E.V. 2014. The use of principal component analysis and discriminant analysis in different sensing routines. Chemical Society Reviews, 43(1): 70-84.

[46] Huang, L., Zhang, M., Wang, L., Mujumdar, A. S., Sun, D. 2012. Influence of combination drying methods on composition, texture, aroma and microstructure of apple slice. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 47, 183-188.

[47] Christiaens, S., Buggenhout, S.V., Houben, K., Fraeye, I., Van Loey., A.M., Hendrickx, M.E. 2011. Towards a better understanding of the pectin structure-function relationship in broccoli during processing: Part I – macroscopic and molecular analyses, Food Research International, 44: 1604-1612.

[48] Leclere, L., Van Cutsem, P., Michiels, C. 2013. Anti-cancer activities of pH- or heatmodified pectin, Frontiers in Pharmacology, 4: 128-235.

[49] Willats, W.G.T., Knox, J.P., Mikkelsen, J.D. 2006. Pectin: new insights into an old polymer are starting to gel, Trends in Food Science and Technology, 17: 97-104.

[50] Shpigelman, A., Kyomugasho, C., Christiaens, S., Van Loey, A.M., Hendickx, M.E. 2015. The effect of high pressure homogenization on pectin: importance of pectin source and pH, Food Hydrocolloids, 43: 189-198.

[51] Zhang, L., Zhang, X., Liu, D., Ding, T., Ye, X. 2015. Effect of degradation methods on the structural properties of citrus pectin. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 61, 630-637.

[52] Houben, K., Jolie, P.R., Fraeye, I., Van Loey, M.A., Hendrickx, E.M. 2011. Comparative study of the cell wall composition of broccoli, carrot, and tomato: structural characterization of the extractable pectins and hemicelluloses, Carbohydrate Research, 346: 1105-1111.

[53] Mohnen, D., 2008. Pectin structure and biosynthesis, Current Opinion in Plant Biology, 11: 266-277.

[54] Tapre, A.R., Jain, R.K. 2014. Pectinase: enzymes for fruit processing industry, International Food Research Journal, 21(2): 447-453.

[55] Morris, V.J., Belshaw, N.J., Waldron, K.W., Maxwell, E.G. 2013. The bioactivity of modified pectin fragments, Bioactive Carbohydrates and Dietary Fibre, 1: 21-37.

[56] Chen, J., Liu, W., Liu, C., Li, T., Liang, R., Luo, S. 2015. Pectin modifications: a review, Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition, 55: 1684-1698.

[57] Ciriminna, R., Chavarría-Hernández, N., Hernández, A.I.R., Pagliaro, M. 2015. Pectin: a new perspective from the biorefinery standpoint, Biofuels Bioproducts and Biorefining, 9(4): 368-377.

[58] Garna, H., Mabon, N., Wathelet, B., Paquot, M. 2004. New method for a tow-step hydrolysis and chromatographic analysis of pectin neutral sugar chains, Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 52: 4652-4659.

[59] Axelos, M.A., Thibault, J.F. 1991. Influence of the substituents of the carboxyl groups and of the rhamnose content on the solution properties and flexibility of pectins, International Journal of Biological Macromolecules, 13(2): 77-82.

[60] Kravtchenko, T.P., Berth, G., Voragen, A.G.J., Pilnik, W. 1992. Studies on the intermolecular distribution of industrial pectins by means of preparative size exclusion chromatography, Carbohydrate Polymers, 18(4): 253-263.

[61] Watrelot, A.A., Le Bourvellec, C., Inberty A., Renard, C.M.G.C. 2014. Neutral sugar side chains of pectin limit interactions with procyanidins, Carbohydrate Polymers, 99(2): 527-536.

[62] Maxwell, E.G., Belshaw, N.J., Waldron, K.W., Morris, V.J. 2012. Pectin – an emerging new bioactive food polysaccharide, Trends in Food Science and Technology, 24: 64-73.

[63] Manganaris, G.A., Vicente, A.R., Crisosto, C.H., Lavavitch, J.M. 2008. Cell wall modifications in chilling-injured plum fruit (*Prunus salicina*), Postharvest Biology and Technology, 48: 77-83.

[64] Brummell, D.A., Dal Cin, V., Crisosto, C.H., Labavitch, J.M. 2004. Cell wall metabolism during maturation, ripening and senescence of peach fruit, Journal of Experimental Botany, 55(405): 2029-2039.

[65] Peng, X., Mu, T., Zhang, M., Sun, H., Chen, J., Yu, M. 2016. Effects of pH and high hydrostatic pressure on the structural and rheological properties of sugar beet pectin. Food Hydrocolloids, 60, 161-169.

[66] Ly-Nguyen, B., Van Loey, A.M., Fachin, D., Verlent I., Duvetter, T., Vu, S.T., Smout, C., Hendrickx, M.E. 2002. Strawberry pectin methylesterase (PME): purification characterization, thermal and high-pressure inactivation, Biotechnology Progress, 18: 1447-1450.

[67] Ni, L., Lin, D., Barrett, D.M. 2005. Pectin methylesterase catalyzed firming effects on low temperature blanched vegetables. Journal of Food Engineering, 70: 546-556.

[68] Ortuño, C., Duong, T., Balaban, M., Benedito, J. 2013. Combined high hydrostatic pressure and carbon dioxide inactivation of pectin methylesterase, polyphenol oxidase and peroxidase in feijoa puree, The Journal of Supercritical Fluids, 82: 56-62.

[69] Rodrigo, D., Cortés, C., Clynen, E., Schoofs, L., Van Loey, A., Hendrickx, M. 2006. Thermal and high-pressure stability of purified polygalacturonase and pectinmethylesterase from four different tomato processing varieties, Food Research International, 39: 440-448.

[70] Samaranayake, C.P., Sastry, S.K. 2016. Effects of controlled-frequency moderate electric fields on pectin methylesterase and polygalacturonse activities in tomato homogenate, Food Chemistry, 1999: 265-272.

[71] Fachin, D., Van Loey, A., VanLoeyIndrawati, A., Ludikhuyze, L., Hendrickx, M. (2002). Thermal and high-pressure inactivation of tomato polygalacturonase: a kinetic study. Journal of Food Science, 67(5): 1610-1615.

[72] Peeters, L., Fachin, D., Smout, C., Van Loey, A., Hendrickx, M.E. 2004. Influence of β -subuint on thermal and high-pressure process stability of tomato polygalcturonse. Biotechnology and Bioengineering, 86(5): 543-549.

[73] Marín-Rodríguez, M.C., Orcard, J., Seymour, G.B. 2002. Pectate lyases, cell wall degradation and fruit softening, Journal of Experimental Botany, 53(377): 2115-2119.

[74] Jolie, R.P., Christiaens, S., De Roeck, A., Fraeye I., Houben, K., Van Buggenhout, S., Van Loey, A.M., Hendrickx, M.E. 2012. Trends in Food Science and Technology, 24: 103-118.

[75] Mantovani, C.F., Geimba, M.P., Brandelli, A. 2005. Enzymatic clarification of fruit juices by fungal pectin lyase, Food Biotechnology, 19: 173-181.

[76] Vicente, A.R., Saladié, M., Rose, J.K., Labavitch, J.M. 2007. The linkage between cell wall metabolism and fruit softening: looking to the future, Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 87(8): 1435-2448.

[77] Fraeye, I., De Roeck, A., Duvetter, T., Verlent, I., Hendrickx, M.E., Van Loey, A. 2007. Influence of pectin properties and processing conditions on thermal pectin degradation, Food Chemistry, 105 (2): 555-563.

[78] Constenla, D., Ponce, A.G., Lozano, J.E. 2002. Effect of pomace drying on apple pectin, LWT-Food Science and Technology, 35: 216-221.

[79] Asgar, M.A., Yamauchi, R., Kato, K. 2003. Modification of pectin in Japanese persimmon fruit during the sun-drying process, Food Chemistry, 81: 555-560.

[80] Niture, S.K., Refai, L. 2013. Plant pectin: a potential source for cancer suppression. American Journal of Pharmacology and Toxicology, 8(1): 9-19.

[81] Jiang, J., Eliza, I., Sliva, D. 2012. Synergistic and additive effects of modified citrus pectin with two polybotanical compounds, in the suppression of invasive behavior of human breast and prostate cancer cells, Integrative cancer therapies, 12(2): 145-152.

[82] Jiang, J., Eliza, I., Sliva, D. 2012. Synergistic and additive effects of modified citrus pectin with two polybotanical compounds, in the suppression of invasive behavior of human breast and prostate cancer cells, Integrative cancer therapies, 12(2): 145-152.

[83] Maxwell, E.G., Colquhoun, I.J., Chau, H.K., Hotchkiss, A.T., Waldron, K.W., Morris, V.J., Belshaw, N.J. 2016. Modified sugar beet pectin induces apoptosis of colon cancer cells via an interaction with the neutral sugar side-chains, Carbohydrate Polymers, 136: 923-929.

[84] Delphi, L., Sepehri, H. 2016. Apple pectin: a natural source for cancer suppression in 4T1 breast cancer cells in *vitro* and express p53 in mouse bearing 4T1 cancer tumors, in *vivo*. Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy, 84: 637-644.

[85] Zhang, W., Xu, P., Zhang, H. 2015. Pectin in cancer therapy: A review. Trends in Food Science and Technology, 44: 258-271.

[86] Chu, Y., Zhang, H., Li, S., Wang, J., Wang, X. Li, W., et al. 2013. Determination of ginsenoside Rc in a rat plasma by LC-MS/MS and tis application to a pharmacokinetic study, Journal of Chromatography B, 919: 75-78.

[87] Lee, M.Y., Kim, H., Shin, K.S. 2015. In vitro and in vivo effects of polysaccharides isolated from Korean persimmon vinegar on intestinal immunity, Journal Journal of the Korean Society for Applied Biological Chemistry, 58(6): 867-876.

[88] Lee, E.H., Park, H.R., Shin, M.S., Cho, S.Y., Choi, H.J., Shin, K.S. 2014. Antitumor metastasis activity of pectic polysaccharide purified from the peel of Korean citrus Hallabong, Carbohydrate Polymers, 111: 72-79.

[89] Wang, X.S., Liu L., Fang J. N. 2005. Immunological activities and structure of pectin from *Centella asiatica*, Carohydrate Polymers, 60: 95-101.

[90] Yan J., Katz, A. 2010. PectaSol-C modified citrus pectin induces apoptosis and inhibition of proliferation in human and mouse androgen-dependent and independent prostate cancer cells, Integrative Cancer Therapies, 9(2): 197-203.

[91] Leclere, L., Fransolet, M., Cote, F., Cambier, P., Arnould T., Van Cutsem, P., Michiels, C. 2015. Heat-modified citrus pectin induces apoptosis-like cell death and autophagy in HepG2 and A549 cancer cells. Plos One, 10(3): 6.

[92] Jackson, C.L., Dreaden, T.M., Theobald, L.K., Tran, N.M., Beal, T.L., Eid, M., et al. 2007. Pectin induces apoptosis in human prostate cancer cells: correlation of apoptotic function with pectin structure, Glycobiology, 17(8): 805-819.

[93] Nagel, M.D., Verhoef, R., Schols, H., Morra, M., Knox, J.P., Ceccone, G., et al. 2008. Enzymatically-tailored pectins differentially influence the morphology, adhesion, cell cycle progression and survival of fibroblasts. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta, 1780: 995-1003.

[94] Zhang, T., Lan, Y., Zheng, Y., Liu, F., Zhao, D., Mayo, K.H., et al. 2016. Identification of the bioactive components from pH-modified citrus pectin and their inhibitory effects on galectin-3 function, Food Hydrocolloids, 58: 113-119.

[95] Wali, A., Morin, P.J., Hough, C.D., Lonardo, F., Seya, T., Carbone, M., Pass, H.I. 2005. Identification of intellection overexpression in malignant pleural mesothelioma by serial analysis of gene expression (SAGE), Lung Cancer, 48: 19-29.

[96] Vayssade, M., Sengkhamparn, N., Verhoef, R., Delaigue, C., Oumou, G., Vigneron, P., Voragen, A.G.J., Schols, H.A., Nagel, M. 2010. Antiproliferative and proapoptotic actions of okra pectin on B16F10 melanoma cells, Phytotherapy Research, 24: 982-989.

[97] Hawach, V., Boujaoude, M., Abdel-Massih, R.M. 2016. The cytotoxic and antiproliferative activity of high molecular weight pectin and modified citrus pectin. Functional Foods in Health and Disease, 6(9): 587-601.

[98] Hossein, G., Keshavarz, M., Ahmadi, S., Naderi, N. 2013. Synergistic effects of PectaSol-C modified citrus pectin an inhibitor of Galectin-3 and Paclitaxel on apoptosis of human SKOV-3 ovarian cancer cells, Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 14: 7561-7568.

[99] Nangia-Makker, P., Hogan V., Honjo Y., Baccarini S., Tait L., Bresalier R., Raz A. 2002. Inhibition of human cancer cell growth and metastasis in nude mice by oral intake of modified citrus pectin, Journal of the National Cancer Istitute, 94(24): 1854-1962.

[100] Leenon, F.E., Cianci, G.C., Kanteti, R., Riehm, J.J., Arif, Q., Poroyko, V.A. et al. 2016. Unique fractal evaluation and therapeutic implications of mitochondrial morphology in malignant mesothelioma, Scientific Reports, 6:24578.

[101] Mayor, M., Zeltsman, M., McGee, E., Adusumilli, P. 2016. A regional approach for CAR T-cell therapy for mesothelioma: from mouse models to clinical trial. Immunotherapy, 8(5): 491-494.

[102] Kanteti, R., Riehm, J.J., Dhanasingh, I., Lennon, F.E., Mirzapoiazova, T., Mambetsariev, B., et al. 2016. P13 kinase pathway and MET inhibition is efficacious in malignant pleural mesothelioma, Scientific reports, 6: 32992.

[103] Takayama, Y., Hattori, N., Hamada, H., Masuda, T., Omori, K., Akita, S., Iwamoto, H., Fujitaka, K., Kohno, N. 2016. Inhibit of PAI-1 limits tumor angiogenesis regardless of angiogenic stimuli in malignant pleural mesothelioma, Cancer Research, 7(11): 3285.

[104] Khodayari, N., Mohammed, K.A., Lee, H., Kaye, F., Nasreen, N. 2016. MicroRNA-302b targets Mcl-1 and inhibits cell proliferation and induces apoptosis in malignant pleural mesothelioma cells, American Journal of Cancer Research, 6(9): 1996-2009.

[105] Cornelissen, R., Heuvers, M.E., Maat, A.P., Hendriks, R.W., Hoogsteden, H.C., Aerts, J.G.J.V., Hegmans, J.P.J.J. 2012. New roads open up for implementing immunotherapy in mesothelioma, Clinical and Developmental Immunology, 3: 289-301.

[106] Hassan, R., Sharon, E., Thomas, A., Zhang, J., Ling, A., Miettinen, M., et al. 2014. Phase 1 study of the antimesothelin immunotoxin SS1P in combination with pemetrexed and cisplatin for front-line therapy of pleural mesothelioma and correlation of tumor response with serum mesothelin, megakaryocyte potentiating factor, and cancer antigen 125, Cancer, 120(21): 3311-3319.

[107] Hassan, R., Kindler, H.L., Jahan, T., Bazhenova, L., Reck, M., Thomas, A., et al. 2014. Phase II clinical trial of amatuximab, a chimeric antimesothelin antibody with pemetrexed and cisplatin in advanced unresectable pleural mesothelioma, Clinical Cancer Research, 20(23): 5927-5936.

[108] Mahaweni, N.M., Kaijen-Lambers, M.E.H., Dekkers, J., Aerts, J.G.J.V., Hegman, J.P.J.J. 2013. Tumor-derived exosomes as antigen delivery carriers in dendritic cell-based immune therapy for malignant mesothelioma, 2(2): 1-6.

[109] Wang, S., Li, P., Lu, S., Ling, A. 2016. Chemoprevention of low-molecular-weight citurs pectin (LCP) in gastrointestinal cancel cells, International Journal of Biological Sciences, 12: 746-756.

[110] Louka, N., Juhel, F., Allaf, K. 2004. Quality studies on various type of partially dried vegetables texturized by Controlled Sudden Decompression General patterns for the variation of the expansion ratio. Journal of Food Engineering, 65(2): 245-253.

[111] Mrad, R., Debs, E., Saliba, R., Maroun, R.G., Louka, N. 2014. Multiple optimization of chemical and textural properties of roasted expanded purple maize using response surface methodology. Journal of Cereal Science, 60(2): 397-405.

[112] Wang, J., Sheng, K. 2006. Far-infrared and microwave drying of peach. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 39, 247-255.

[113] Kingsly, R.P., Goyal, R.K., Manikantem, M.R. Effect of pretreatment and drying air temperature on drying behaviour of peach slice. International Journal of Food Science and Technology, 2007, 42(1): 65-69.

[114] Wu, B.H., Quilot, B., Génard, M., Kervella, J., Li, S.H. 2005. Changes in sugar and organic acid concentrations during fruit maturation in peaches, P. davidiana and hybrids as analyzed by principal component analysis. *Sci Hortic*, 103(4): 429-439.

[115] Kallithraka, S., Arvanitoyannis, I.S., Kefalas, P., EI-Zajouli, A., Soufleros, E., Psarra, E. 2001. Instrumental and sensory analysis of Greek wines; implementation of principal component analysis (PCA) for classification according to geographical origin. Food Chemistry, 73(4): 501-514.

[116] Fraige, K., Pereira-Filho, E.R., Carrilho, E. 2014. Fingerprinting of anthocyanins from grapes produced in Brazil using HPLC-DAD-MS and exploratory analysis by principal component analysis. Food Chemistry, 145(15): 395-403.

[117] Cárnara, M., Díez, C., Torija, E. 1995. Chemical characterization of pineapple juices and nectarines. Principal components analysis. Food Chemistry, 54(1): 93-100.

[118] Versini, G., Franco, M.A., Moser, S., Barchetti, P., Manca, G. 2009. haracterisation of apple distillates from native varieties of Sardinia island and comparison with other Italian products. Food Chemistry, 113(4): 1176-1183.

[119] Versari, A., Castellari, M., Parpinello, G.P., Riponi, C., Galassi S. 2002. Characterisation of peach juice obtained from cultivars Redhaven, Suncrest and Maria Marta grown in Italy. Food Chemistry, 76(2):181-185.

[120] Rosenfeld, H.J., Baardseth, P., Skrede, G. 1997. Evaluation of carrot varieties for production of deep fried carrot chips –IV. The influence of growing environment on carrot raw material. Food Research International, 30(8): 611-618.

[121] Liu, F.X., Fu, S.F., Bi, X.F., Chen, F., Liao, X.J., Hu, X.S., Wu, J.H. 2013. Physico-chemical and antioxidant properties of four mango (Mangifera indica L.) cultivars in China. Food Chemistry, 138(1): 396-405.

[122] Shwartz, E., Glazer, I., Bar-Ya'akov, I., Matityahu, I., Bar-Ilan, I., Holland, D., Amir, R. 2009. Changes in chemical constituents during the maturation and ripening of two commercially important pomegranate accessions. Food Chemistry, 115(3): 965-973.

[123] Borràs, E., Amigo, M.J., Berg, F. Boqué, R., Busto, O. 2014. Fast and robust discrimination of almonds (Prunus amygdalus) with respect to their bitterness by using near infrared and partial least squares-discriminant analysis. Food Chemistry, 153:15-19.

[124] Jia, W.S., Ma, Z.H., Lan, Y.B., Wu, W.F., Wang, D., Wang, J.H. 2013. An identification of the growing area of longjing tea based on the fisher's discriminant analysis with the combination of principal components analysis. Intelligent Automation & Soft Computing, 19(4): 545-553.

[125] Gosetti, F., Chiuminatto, U., Mazzucco, E., Mastroianni, R., Marengo, E. 2015. Ultrahigh-performance liquid chromatography/tandem high-resolution mass spectrometry analysis of sixteen red beverages containing caminic acid: identification of degradation products by using principal component analysis/discriminant analysis. Food Chemistry, 167(15): 454-462.

[126] Cagliero, C., Bicchi, C., Cordero, C., Rubiolo, P., Sgorbini, B., Liberto, E. 2012. Fast headspace-enantioselective GC-mass spectrometric-multivariate statistical method for routine authentication of flavoured fruit food. Food Chemistry, 132(2): 1071-1079.

[127] Lyu, J., Bi, J., Lu, Y., Han, Q., Liu, X., Miao, P. 2014. Optimization of explosion puffing drying at modified temperature and pressure for peaches by response surface methodology, Journal of Chinese Institute of Food Science and Technology, 14(6): 110-120.

[128] Nimmol, C., Devahastin, S., Swasdisevi, T., Sopon, S. 2007. Drying of banana slices using combined low-pressure superheated steam and far-infrared radiation. Journal of Food Engineering, 81(3): 624-633.

[129] Dadali, G., Demirhan, E., Özbek, B. 2008. Effect of drying conditions on dehydration kinetics of microwave dried spinach. Food and Bioproducts Processing, 86(4): 238-241.

[130] Génard, M., Bruchon, C. 1992. Multivariate analysis of within-tree factors accounting for the variation of peach fruit quality. Scientia Horticulturae, 52(1-2): 37-51.

[131] Kara, D. 2009. Evaluation of trace metal concentrations in some herbs and herbal teas by principal component analysis. Food Chemistry, 114(1): 347-354.

[132] Keenan, D.F., Valverde, J., Gormley, R., Butler, F., Brunto, N.P. 2012. Selecting apple cultivars for use in ready-to-eat desserts based on multivariate analyses of physico-chemical properties. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 48(2): 308-315.

[133] Vega-Gálvez, A., Miranda, M., Clavería, R., Quispe, I., Vergara, J., Uribe, E., Paez, H., Di, S.K. 2011. Effect of air temperature on drying kinetics and quality characteristics of osmotreated jumbo squid (Dosidicus gigas). LWT-Food Science and Technology, 44(1): 16-23.

[134] Xu, Y.Y., Zhang, M., Mujumdar, A.S., Zhou, L.Q., Sun, J.C. 2004. Studies on hot air and microwave vacuum drying of wild cabbage. Drying Technology, 22(9): 2201-2209.

[135] Ávila, I.M.L.B., Silva, C.L.M. 1999. Modelling kinetics of thermal degradation of colour in peach puree. Journal of Food Engineering, 39(2): 161-166.

[136] Marques, L.G., Prado, M.M., Freire, J.T. 2009. Rehydration characteristics of freezedried tropical fruits. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 42(7): 1232-1237.

[137] Ramanathan, R. 2001. A note on the use of the analytic hierarchy process for environmental impact assessment. Journal of Environmental Management, 63(1): 27-35.

[138] Llamas, B., Mazadiego, L.F., Elío, J., Ortega, M.F., Grandia, F., Rincones, M. 2014. Systematic approach for the selection of monitoring technologies in CO₂ geological storage projects. Application of multicriteria decision making. Global Nest Journal, 16(1): 36-42.

[139] Montevecchi, G., Simone, G.V., Masino, F., Bignami, C., Antonelli, A. 2012. Physical and chemical characterization of Pescabivona, a Sicilian white flesh peach cultivar [*Prunus persica* (*L.*) *Batsch*]. Food Research International, 45(1): 123-131.

[140] Jiang, Q. 2000. The current status and development trends for peaches in China. Beijing Agricultural Science, 18 (4): 35-38. (in Chinese).

[141] He, X, Huang, Z., Fan, W., Feng, R.W. 2010. Study on process of explosion puffing drying technology for peach at modified temperature and pressure. Food Science and Technology, 35(11): 94-97 (in Chinese).

[142] Wang, J., Jiang, S.X., Jin, H.L., Xu, N.Z. 1999. The research of drying on yellow peach with far- infrared untied microwave. Acta Agriculturae Zhejianggensis, 11(1): 26-28 (in Chinese).

[143] Chang, H., Zhou, J.H., Lan, Y.P., Wang, H. 2010. Study on microwave-vacuum drying technology of peach slice. Science and Technology of Food Industry, 32(7): 332-334 (in Chinese).

[144] Li, W.R., Ren, A.Q., Chen, G.B. 2011. Process optimization for combined vacuum-frying and hot-air drying of peach chips. Food Science, 32(4): 117-120 (in Chinese).

[145] Kingsly, A.R.P., Balasubramaniam, V.M., Rastogi, N.K. Influence of high-pressure blanching on polyphenoloxidase activity of peach fruits and its drying behavior. International Journal of Food Properties, 2009, 12(3): 671-681.

[146] Germer, S.V.P.M, Queiroz, M.R.D., Aguirre, J.M., Berbari, S.A. 2008. The influence of process variables on the osmotic drying and on sensory tests of sliced dehydrated peaches. CIGR-International Conference of Agricultural Engineering, Brazil.

[147] Zhang H Y, Han T, Wang Y N, Li L P. Selection of factors for evaluating peach (Prunus persica) fruit quality, Transactions of Chinese Society of Agricultural Engineering, 2006, 22(8): 235-239 (in Chinese).

[148] Liu, Z.C., Bao, D.E., Liao, M.A. 2006. Application of analytic hierarchy process in evaluating Jinhua pear quality. Journal of Northwest Sci-Tech University of Agriculture and Forestry: National Science Edition, 34(8): 125-128 (in Chinese).

[149] Dourtoglou, V., Antonopoulos, A., Dourtoglou, T., Lalas, S. 2014. Discrimination of varietal wines according to their volatiles. Food Chemistry, 159(9): 181-187.

[150] Irfan, A., Nadeem, A.A., Ishfaq, A.H. 2014. Physiological response and quality attributes of peach fruit CV. Flordaking as affected by different treatments of calcium chloride putrescine and salicylic acid. Pakistan Journal of Agriculatural Sciences, 51(1): 33-39.

[151] Gong, L.Y., Meng, X.J., Liu, N.Q., Bi, J.F. 2014. Evaluation of apple quality based on principal component and hierarchical cluster analysis. Transactions of Chinese Society of Agricultural Engineering, 30(13): 276-285 (in Chinese).

[152] Seremet, L., Botez, E., Nistor, O.V., Andronoiu, D.G., Mocanu, G.D. 2016. Effect of different drying methods on moisture ratio and rehydration of pumpkin slices. Food Chemistry, 195: 104-109.

[153] Nie, J.Y., Wu, Y.L., Li, H.F., Wang, K., Xu, G.F., Yan, Z., Wu, X. 2013. Evaluation System Establish for Fresh Apple Juice Quality. Scientia Agriultura Sinica, 46(8): 1657-1667 (in Chinese).

[154] Maalekuu K., Elkind Y., Tuvia-Alkalai Y., Shalom Y., Fallik E., 2003. Quality evaluation of three sweet pepeer cultivars after prolonged storage, Advances in Horticultural Science, 17(4): 187-191

[155] Hasanaoui A., Elhoumaizi M.A., Hakkou A., Wathelet B., Sindic M., 2011. Physicochemical characterization, classification and quality evaluation of date palm fruits of some Moroccan cultivars, Journal of Scientific Research, 3(1): 139-149

[156] Pardo J.E., Alvarruiz A., Varón R., Gómez R., 1999, Quality evaluation of melon cultivars correlation among physical-chemical and sensory parameters, Journal of Food Quality, 23(2): 161-170

[157] Rodríguez, M.M., Arballo, J.R., Campanone, L.A., Cocconi, M.B., Pagano, A.M., Mascheroni, R.H. 2013. Osmotic dehydration of nectarines:influence of the conditions and determination of the effective diffusion coefficients. Food and Bioprocess Technology, 6(10): 2708-2720.

[158] Pei, F., Shi, Y., Mariga, A.M., Yang, W.J., Tang, X.Z., Zhao, L.Y., An, X.X., Hu, Q.H. 2014. Comparison of freeze-drying and freeze-drying combined with microwave vacuum drying methods on drying kinetics and rehydration characteristics of button mushroom (Agaricus bisporus) slices. Food and Bioprocess Technology, 7(6): 1629-1639.

[159] Lewicki, P.P. 1998. Some remarks on rehydration of dried foods. Journal of Food Engineering, 36(1): 81-87.

[160] Abdullah, Guan, L.C., Lim, K.C., Karim, A.A. 2004. The application of computer vision and tomographic radar imaging for assessing physical properties of food. Journal of Food Engineering, 61(1): 125-135.

[161] Krokida, M.K., Tsami, E., Maroulis, Z.B. 1998. Kinetics on color changes during drying of some fruits and vegetables. Drying Technology, 16: 667-685.

[162] Rajchert, D.W., Razaca, M. 2009. Effect of drying method on microstructure and physical properties of dried apples. Drying Technology, 27(7/8): 903-909.

[163] Bi, J.F., Wei, Y.M. 2008. Review on explosion puffing drying for fruits and vegetables at variable temperature and pressure difference. Transactions of Chinese Society of Agricultural Engineering, 24(6): 308-314 (in Chinese).

[164] Liu, Z.Q. 1997. Theory analysis for the mechanism of puffed food. Science and Technology of Food Industry, (6): 52-54, 79 (in Chinese).

[165] Zhao, H.W., Han, D.H., Song, S.H., Chang, D. 2012. Screening of maturity characterization factors for mini watermelon fruit. Transactions of Chinese Society of Agricultural Engineering, 28(17): 281-289 (in Chinese).

[166] Jin, Z.Q., Wang, S.X. 2013. Parameter selection of mould inactivation by microwave processing based on quality evaluation of maize. Transactions of Chinese Society of Agricultural Machinery, 44(4): 163-170 (in Chinese).

[167] Ma, Q.H., Li, Y.H., Liang, L.S., Li, Q., Wang, H., Xu, Y.F., Sun, Y.B., Wang, G.X. 2010. Factors analysis and synthetical evaluation of the fruit quality of Dongzao (Ziziphus jujuba Mill. 'Dongzao') advanced selections. Scientia Agricultura Sinica, 43(12): 2491-2499 (in Chinese).

[168] Luo, Y., Qiao, F., Wu, L.D., Zeng, S.G., Zhong, J.X., Xu, X.M. 2010. Evaluation of fruit appearance quality for pepper based on the analytic hierarchy process and the correlation method. Chinese Agricultural Science Bulletin, 26(2): 157-161 (in Chinese).

[169] Zhu, X.Y., Chen, Y.Q. 2011. The Multivariate Statistical Analysis Method and Application of SPSS. Beijing: Tsinghua University Press (in Chinese).

[170] Li, X.L., Hu, X.Y., He, Y. 2006. New approach of discrimination of varieties of juicy peach by near infrared spectra based on PCA and MDA model. Journal of Infrared and Millimeter Waves, 25(6): 417-422 (in Chinese).

[171] Zhu, A., Shen, X. 2014. The model and mass transfer characteristics of convection drying of peach slices. International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer, 72: 345-351.

[172] Raghavan, G.S.V., Rennie, T.J., Sunjka, P.S., ORsat, V., Phaphuangwittayakul, W., Terdtoon, P. 2005. Overview of new techniques for drying biological materials with emphasis on energy aspects. Brazilian journal of chemical engineering, 22 (2): 195-201.

[173] Yi, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J., Chen, Q., Liu, X., Wu, X. 2015. Impacts of pre-drying methods on physicochemical characteristics, color, texture, volume ratio, microstructure and rehydration of explosion puffing dried pear chips, Journal of Food Processing and Preservation, 40(5): 863-873.

[174] Lella, B.H.S., Bellagha, S., Allaf, K. 2015. Optimization of instant controlled pressure drop (DIC)-assisted dehydrofreezing using mechanical texture measurements versus initial water content of apple. Food Bioprocess and Technology, 8(5): 1102-1112.

[175] Si, X., Chen, Q., Bi, J., Wu, X., Yi, J., Zhou, L., et al. 2015. Comparison of different drying methods on the physical properties, bioactive compounds and antioxidant activity of raspberry powders. Journal of the Science and Food and Agriculture, 96(6): 2055-2062.

[176] Silva, W.P., Amaral, D.S., Amaral, D.S., Duarte, M.E.M., Mata, M.E.R.M.C., Silva, C.M.D.P.S., Pinheiro, R.M.M., Pessoa, T. 2013. Description of the osmotic dehydration and convective drying of coconut (Cocosnucifera L.) pieces: A three-dimensional approach. Journal of Food Engineering, 115: 121-131.

[177] Ade-Omowaye, B., Talens, P., Angersbach, A., Knorr, D. 2003. Kinetics of osmotic dehydration of red bell peppers as influenced by pulsed electric field pretreatment. Food Research International, 36: 475-483.

[178] Chandara, S., Kumari, D. 2015. Recent development in osmotic dehydration of fruit and vegetables: a review. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition, 55: 552-561.

[179] Khan, R. M. 2012. Osmotic dehydration technique for fruits preservation-A review. Pakistan Journal of Food Science, 22(2): 71-85.

[180] Lombard, G., Oliveira, J., Fito, P., Andrés, A. 2008. Osmotic dehydration of pineapple as a pre-treatment for further drying. Journal of food Engineering, 85: 277-284.

[181] Mundada, M., Hathan, B. S., MASKE, S. 2010. Convective dehydration kinetics of osmotically pretreated pomegranate arils. Biosystems Engineering, 107: 307-316.

[182] Balject, S.Y., Ritika, B.Y., Monika, J. 2012. Optimization of osmotic dehydration conditions of peach slices in sucrose solution using response surface methodology. Journal of Food Science and Technology, 49(5): 547-555.

[183] Sahari, M.A., Souti, M., Emam-Jomeh, Z. 2006. Improving the dehydration of dried peach by osmotic method. Journal of food Technology, 4(3): 189-193.

[184] Germer, S.P.M., Queiroz, M.R., Aguirre, J.M., Berabari, S.A.G., Anjos, V. 2010. Process variables in the osmotic dehydration of sliced peaches. Ciência e Tecnologia de Alientos, 30(4): 940-948.

[185] Inci, T.T., Dursun, P. 2004. Modelling of thin layer drying kinetics of some fruits under open-air sun drying process. Journal of food engineering, 65: 413-425.

[186] Nieto, A., Castro, M.A., Alzamora, S.M. 2001. Kinetics of moisture transfer during air drying of blanched and/or osmotically dehydrated mango. Journal of Food Engineering, 50: 175-185.

[187] Si, X., Chen, Q., Bi, J., Yi, J., Zhou, L., Wu, X. 2015. Infrared radiation and microwave vacuum combined drying kinetics and quality of raspberry. Journal of Food Process Engineering, 39(4): 377-390.

[188] Darvishi, H., Asl, R. A., Asghari, A., Azadbakht, M., Najafi, G., Khodaei, J. 2014. Study of the drying kinetics of pepper. Journal of the Saudi Society of Agricultural Sciences, 13: 130-138.

[189] Zhou, L., Guo, X., Bi, J., Yi, J., Chen, Q., Wu, X., et al. 2016. Drying of garlic slices (Allium sativum L.) and its effect on thiosulfinates, total phenolic compounds and antioxidant activity during infrared drying. Journal of Food Processing and Preservation, 41(1): 1-11.

[190] Doymaz, İ. 2012. Infrared drying of sweet potato (Ipomoea batatas L.) slices. Journal of Food Science and Technology, 49(6): 760-766.

[191] Revaskar, V.A., Pisalkar, P.S., Pathare, P.B., Sharma, G.P. 2014. Dehydration kinetics of onion slices in osmotic and air convective drying process. Research in Agricultural Engineering, 26(3): 92-99.
[192] Pillai, G.M. 2013. Thin layer drying kinetics, characteristics and modeling of plaster of paris. Chemical Engineering Research and Design, 91: 1018-1027.

[193] Keey, R.B. 1972. Drying Principles and Practice, New York: Pergamon Press Ltd.

[194] Allan, G.G., Stoyanov, A., Ueda M., Yahiaoui, A. 2001. Sugar-cellulose composities V. the mechanism offiber strengthening by cell wall incorporation of sugars. Cellulose, 8(2): 127-138.

[195] Yadav, S., Yadav, P. K., Yadav, D., Yadav, K. D. S. 2009. Pectin lyase: a reiew. Process Biochemistry, 44: 1-10.

[196] Tabtiang, S., Prachayawarakon, S., Soponronnarit, S. 2012. Effect of osmotic treatment and superheated steam puffing temperature on drying characteristics and texture properties of banana slices. Drying Technology, 30(1): 20-28.

[197] Yu, L., Liu, H., Shao, X., Yu, F., Wei, Y., Ni, Z., et al. 2016. Effects of hot air and methyl jasmonate treatment on the metabolism of soluble sugars in peach fruit during cold storage. Postharvest Biology and Technology, 113: 8-16.

[198] Gao, K., Chen, Q., Bi, J., Liu, X., Wu, X., Wang, X. 2016. Changes in browning-related components of apple slices during different stages of instant controlled pressure drop-assisted hot air drying (AD-DIC). International Journal of Food Science and Technology, 51(10): 2242-2250.

[199] Giraldo, G., Talens, P., Fito, P., Chiralt, A. 2003. Influence of sucrose solution concentration on kinetics and yield during osmotic dehydration of mango. Journal of Food Engineering, 58: 33-34.

[200] Allaf, K., Louka, N. 2004. Expansion ratio and color improvement of dried vegetables texturized by a new process "controlled sudden decompression to the vacuum" application to potatoes, carrots and onions. Journal of Food Engineering, 65: 233-243.

[201] Chiralt, A., Talens, P. 2005. Physical and chemical changes induced by osmotic dehydration in plant tissues. Journal of Food Engineering, 67: 167-177.

[202] Bertram, H.C., Karlsson, A.H., Rasmussen, M., Pedersen, D.O., Dønstrup, S., Andersen, J. 2001. Origin of multiexponential T_2 relaxation in muscle myowater. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 49(6): 3092-3100.

[203] Xu, C., Li, Y., Yu, H. 2014. Effect of far-infrared drying on the water state and glass transition temperature in carrots. Journal of Food Engineering, 136: 42-47.

[204] Sila, D.N., Van Buggenhout, S., Duvetter, T., Fraeye, I., De Roeck, A., Van Loey, A. 2009. Pectins in processed fruits and vegetables: part II - structure-function relationships. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 8(2): 86-104.

[205] Shpigelman, A., Kyomugasho, C., Christiaens, S., Van Loey, M.A., Hendrickx, E.M. 2014. Thermal and high pressure high temperature process result in distinctly different pectin nonenzymatic conversions. Food Hydrocolloids, 39: 251-263.

[206] Liu, H., Ma, Y., Chen, N., Guo, S., Liu, H., Guo, X. et al.. 2014. Overexpression of stressinducible OsBUPR16, the β subunit of polygalacuronase 1, decreases pectin content and cell adhension and increase abiotic stress sensitivity in rice. Plant, Cell and Environment, 37: 1144-1158.

[207] Geerkens, C.H., Nagel, A., Just, K.M., Miller-Rostek, P., Kammerer, D.R., Schweiggert, R. M. et al.. 2015. Mango pectin quality as influenced by cultivar, ripeness, peel particle size, blanching, drying, and irradiation. Food Hydrocolloids, 51: 241-251.

[208] Levi, A., Ben-Shalom, N., Plat, D., Reid S.D. 1988. Effect of Blanching and Drying on Pectin Constituents and Related Characteristics of Dehydrated Peaches. Journal of Food Science, 53(4): 1187-1190.

[209] Chen, F., Wei. Y., Zhang, B. 2010. Characterization of water state and distribution in textured soybean protein using DSC and NMR. Journal of Food Engineering, 100: 522-526.

[210] Blumenkrantz, N., Asboe-Hansen, G. 1973. New method for quantitative determination of uronic acids. Analytical Biochemistry, 54(2): 484-489.

[211] Pinheiro, R.E., Silva, M.D.A.I., Gonzaga, V.L., Amante, R.E., Teófilo, F.R., Ferreira, M.C. et al. 2008. Optimization of extraction of high-ester pectin from passion fruit peel (Passiflora edulis flavicarpa) with citric acid by using response surface methodology. Bioresource Technology, 99: 5561-5566.

[212] Ly-Nguyen, B., Van Loey, A.M., Fachin, D., Verlent, I., Indrawati, Hendrickx M.E. 2002. Partial purification, characterization, and thermal and high-pressure inactivation of pectin methylesterase from carrots (Daucus carrota L.). Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 50: 5437-5444.

[213] Tadakittisarn, S., Songpim, M. Vaithanomsat, P. 2009. Polygalacturonase and pectate lyase activity during ripening of kluay hom thong fruit. Kasetsart Journal-Natural Science, 43: 267-274.

[214] Xin, Y., Zhang, M., Adhikari, B. 2013. Effect of trehalose and ultrasound-assisted osmotic dehydration on the state of water and glass transition temperature of broccoli (Brassica oleracea L. var. borty tis L.). Journal of Food Engineering, 119: 640-647.

[215] Cornillon, P. 2000. Characterization of osmotic dehydrated apple by NMR and DSC. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 33(4): 261-267.

[216] Moledina, K. H., Haydar, M., Ooraikul, B., Hadziyev, D. 1981. Pectin changes in the precooking step of dehydrated mashed potato production. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 32, 1091-1102.

[217] Lewicki, P.P. 1998. Effect of pre-drying treatment, drying and rehydration on plant tissue properties: a review. International Journal of Food Properties, 1(1): 1-22.

[218] Izzah, K.N., Awang, Y., Ding, P., Hafiza, Y., Satar, M.G.M. 2015. Antioxidant, polygalcturonase, pectin methlesterase and polyphenol oxidase activities of fresh-cut wax apple (Syzagium samarangense) treated with organic acids. Asian Journal of Plant Sciences, 14(2): 72-77.

[219] Tijskens, M.M.L., Rodis, P.S., Hertog, M.L.A.T.M., Proxenia, N., Van Dijk, C. 1999. Activity of pectin mehtyl esterase during blanching of peaches. Journal of Food Engineering, 39: 67-177.

[220] DellaPenna, D., Wason, C., Liu, J.P., Schuchman, D. 1996. The β -subunit of tomato fruit polygalacturonase isoenzyme 1 defines a new class of plant cell proteins involved in pectin metabolism: AroGPs (Aromatic Amino Acid Rich Glyco Proteins). In J. Visser & A. G. J. Boragen (Eds.), Pectins and pectinesterases, pp. 247-262. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Elsevier Science.

[221] Zhang, L., Chen, F., Yang, H., Sun, X., Liu, H., Gong, X. et al.. 2010. Changes in firmness, pectin content and nanostructure of two crisp peach cultivars after storage. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 43: 26-32.

[222] Nowask, D., Lewicki, P.P. 2004. Infrared drying of apple slices. Innovative Food Science and Emerging Technologies, 5: 353-360.

[223] Abid, M., Cheikhrouhou, S., Renard, C.M.G.C., Bureau, S., Cuvelier, G., Attia, H. et al.. 2017. Characterization of pectins extracted from pomegranate peel and their gelling properties. Food Chemistry, 215: 318-325.

[224] Chylińska, M., Szymańska-Chargot, M., Zdunek, A. 2016. FT-IR and FT-Raman characterization of non-cellulosic polysaccharides fractions isolated from plant cell wall. Carbohydrate Polymers, 154: 48-54.

[225] Szymanska-Chargot, M., Zdunek, A. 2013. Use of FT-IR spectra and PCA to the bulk characterization of cell wall residues of fruits and vegetables along a fraction process. Food Biophysics, 8: 29-42.

[226] Kyomugasho, C., Christiaens, S., Shpigelman, A., Van Loey, M. A., Hendrickx, EM. 2015. FT-IR spectroscopy, a reliable method for routine analysis of the degree of methylesterification of pectin in different fruit-vegetable-based matrices. Food Chemistry, 176: 82-90.

[227] Vandermeers, F., Hubert, P., Delvenne, P., Mascaux, C., Grigoriu, B., Burny, A., Scherpereel, A., Willems, L. 2009. Valproate, in combination with pemetrexed and cisplatin provides additional efficacy to the treatment of malignant mesothelioma, Clinical Cancer Research, 15(8): 2818-2828.

[228] La Vecchia, C., Boffetta, P. 2012. Role of stopping exposure and recent exposure to asbestos in the risk of mesothelioma, European Journal of Cancer Prevention, 21(3): 227-230.

[229] Cao, S.B., Jin, S., Cao, J.Y., Shen, J., Zhang J.W., Yu, Y. 2014. Colonic invasion induced by malignant peritoneal mesothelioma, International Journal of Colorectal Disease, 29(7): 891-892.

[230] Mossman, B.T., Shukla, A., Heintz, N., Verschraegen, C. F., Thomas A., Hassan R. 2013. New insights into understanding the mechanisms, pathogenesis, and management of malignant mesotheliomas, The American Journal of Pathology, 182(4): 1065-1077.

[231] Muscella, A., Vetrugno, C., Cossa, L.G., Antonaci, G., De Nuccio, F., Pascali, S.A., Fanizzi, F.P. 2016. In vitro and in vivo antitumor activity of [Pt (O,O'-acac) (γ -acac) (DMS)] in malignant pleural mesothelioma, Plos One, 11(11): 0165154.

[232] Yang, C., Gou, Y., Chen, J., An, J., Chen, W., Hu, F. 2013. Structural characterization and antitumor activity of a pectic polysaccharide from *codonopsis pilosula*. Carbohydrate Polymers, 98(1): 886-895.

[233] Jeon, C., Kang, S., Park, S., Lim, K., Hwang, K.W., Min, H. 2011. T cell stimulatory effects of Korean red ginseng through modulation of myeloid-derived suppressor cells. Journal of Ginseng Research, 35(4): 462-470.

[234] Abu-Elsaad, N.M., Elkashef, W.F. 2016. Modified citrus pectin stops progression of liver fibrosis by inhibiting galectin-3 and inducing apoptosis of stellate cells. Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology, 94(5): 554-562.

[235] Leclere, L., Fransolet, M., Cambier, P., Bkassiny, S.E., Tikad, A., Dieu, M., et al. 2016. Identification of a cytotoxic molecule in heat-modified citrus pectin. Carbohydrate Polymers, 137: 39-51.

[236] Kang, H.J., Jo C., Kwon, H.J., Son, J.H., An, B.J., Byun, M.W. 2006. Antioxidant and cancer cell proliferation inhibition effect of citrus pectin-oligosaccharide prepared by irradiation. Journal of Medicinal Food. 9(3): 313-320.

[237] Mandriota, S.J., Tenan, M., Ferrari, P., Sappino, A. 2016. Aluminium chloride promotes tumorigenesis and metastasis in normal murine mammary gland epithelial cell. International Journal of Cancer, 139: 2781-2790.

[238] Neves, A.A., Brindle, K.M. 2014. Imaging cell death. The Journal of Nuclear Medicine, 55(1): 1-4.

[239] Gunning, A.P., Bongaerts, R.J.M., Morris, V.J. 2009. Recognition of galactan components of pectin by galectin-3. The FASEB Journal, 23(2): 415-424.

[240] Lorente, D., Aleixos, N., Gómez-Sanchis, J., Cubero, S., García-Navarrete, O.L., Blasco, J. 2012. Recent advances and application of hyperspectral imaging for fruit and vegetable quality assessment, Food Bioprocess and Technology, 5: 1121-1142.

[241] Mathiyazhagan, K., Govindan, K., Haq, A.N. 2014. Pressure analysis for green supply chain management implementation in India industries using analytic hierarchy process, International Journal of Production Research, 52(1): 188-202

[242] Ishizaka, A., Labib, A. 2011. Review of the main developments in the analytic hierarchy process, Expert Systems with Applications, 38(11): 14336-14354.

[243] Ding, H.B., Xu, R.J. 1999. Differentiation of beef and kangaroo meat by visible/nearinfrared reflectance spectroscopy, Journal of Food Science, 64(5): 814-817.

[244] Guiné, R.P.F., Barroca, M.J. 2012. Effect of drying treatments on texture and color of vegetables (pumpkin and green pepper), Food and Bioproducts Processing, 90: 58-63.

[245] Louka, N., Allaf, K. 2004. Expansion ratio and color improvement of dried vegetables texturized by a new process "Controlled Sudden Decompression to the vacuum" application to potatoes, carrots and onions. Journal Food Engineering, 65(2): 233-243.

[246] Mrad, R., Rouphael, M., Maroun, R.G., Louka, N. 2014. Effect of expansion by "intensification of vaporization by decompression to the vacuum" (IVDV) on polyphenol content, expansion ratio, texture and color changes of Australian chickpea, LWT-Food Science and Technology, 59(2): 874-882.

[247] Mrad, R., Maroun, R.G., Louka, N. 2014. Study of intensification of vaporization by decompression the vacuum (IVDV) as an environment-friendly process on the expansion of maize, International Conference on Rnewable Energies for Developing Countries.

[248]Delphi, L., Sepehri, H., Khorramizadeh, M.R., Mansooori, F. 2015. Pecticoligoshaccharides from apples induce apoptosis and cell cycle arrest in MDA-MB-231 cells, a model of human breast cancer, Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 16: 5265-5271.

[249] Kaya, M., Sousa, A.G., Crépeau, M.J., Sørensen, S.O., Ralet, M.C. 2014. Characterization of citrus pectin samples extracted under different conditions: influence of acid type and pH of extraction, Annals of Botany, 114(6): 1319-1326.

[250] Glinsky, V.V., Raz, A. 2009. Modified citrus pectin anti-metastatic properties: one bullet, multiple targets, Carbohydrate Research, 344(14): 1788-1971.

[251] Chen, C.H., Sheu, M.T., Chen, T.F., Wang, Y.C., Hou, W.C., Liu, D.Z., Chung, T.C., Liang, Y.C. 2006. Suppression of endotoxin-induced proinflammatory responses by citrus pectin through blocking LPS signaling pathways, Biochemical Pharmacology, 72: 1001-1009.

[252] Chen, H., Zhang, Z., Leng, J., Liu, D., Hao, M., Gao, X. Tai, G., Zhou, Y. 2013. The inhibitory effects and mechanisms of rhamnogalacturonan I pectin from potato on HT-29 colon cancer cell proliferation and cell cycle progression, International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition, 64(1): 36-43.

[253] Waldron, K. W., Smith, A. C., Parr, A. J., Ng, A., Parker, M. L. 1997. New approaches to understanding and controlling cell separation in relation to fruit and vegetable texture. Trends in Foods Science and Technology, 8(7), 213-221.

[254] Charoenrein, S., Owcharoen, K. 2016. Effect of freezing rates and freeze-thaw cycles on the texture, microstructure and pectic substances of mango, 23(2): 613-620.

[255] Mard, R., Rammouz, E. R., Maroun, G. R., Louka, N. 2015. Effect of intensification of vaporization by decompression to the vacuum as a pretreatment for roasting australian chickpea: multiple optimization by response surface methodology of chemical, textural and color parameters. Journal of Food Quality, 38 (2) :171-175

[256] Moon, H. J., Kim, J. M., Chung, H. D., Pan, C., Yoon, B. W. 2013. Drying characteristics of sea cucumber (Stichopus Japonicas Selenka) using far infrared radiation drying and hot air drying. Journal of Food Processing and Preservation, 38: 1534-1546.

ANNEXE: LIST OF PEER-REVIEWED ARTICLES

1 PUBLISHED ARTICLES

1.1 FIRST AUTHOR ARTICLES

Lyu, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J., Liu, X. & Wu, X. (2015) Quality evaluation of yellow peach chips prepared by explosion puffing drying. Journal of Food Scinece and Technology **52**(11): 8204-8211

Lyu, J., Liu, X., Bi, J., Zhou, L. & Wu, X. (2016) Research on the quality evaluation for peach and nectarine chips by explosion puffing drying. Scientia Agricultura Sinica **49**(4): 802-812

Lyu, J., Yi, J., Bi, J., Chen, Q., Zhou, L. & Liu, X. (2017) Effect of sucrose concentration of osmotic dehydration pretreatment on drying characteristics and texture of peach chips dried by infrared drying coupled with explosion puffing drying. Drying Technology. (DOI: 10.1080/07373937.2017.1286670)

Lyu, J., Yi, J., Bi, J., Gao, H., Zhou, M. & Liu, X. (2017) Impacts of explosion puffing drying combined with hot-air and freeze drying on the quality of papaya chips. International Journal of Food Engineering. (DOI: 10.1515/ijfe-2016-0250)

Lyu, J., Chen, Q., Bi, J., Zeng, M. & Wu, X. (2017) Drying characteristics and quality of kiwifruit slices with/without osmotic dehydration under short- and medium-wave infrared radiation drying. International Journal of Food Engineering. (DOI: 10.1515/ijfe-2016-0391)

Yi, J., **Lyu, J.**, Bi, J., Zhou, L. & Zhou, M. (2017) Hot air drying and freeze drying pre-treatment coupled to explosion puffing drying in terms of quality attibutes of mango, pitaya and papaya fruit chips. Journal of Food Processing and Preservation (DOI: 10.1111/JFPP.13300). (Co first author)

1.2 CO-AUTHOR ARTICLES

Zhang, P., Lyu, J., Zhou, L., Bi, J., Liu, X. & Wu, X. (2015) Drying characteristics and energy consumption of peach slices during ultrasound-assisted osmotic dehydration in combination with infrared radiation. Modern Food Science and Technology **31**(11): 234-241

Zhang, P., **Lyu, J**., Bi, J., Liu, X., Zhou, L., Guan, Y. & Xiao, M. (2016) Effect of ultrasound and ultrasound-assisted osmotic dehydration on characteristics by infrared drying. Modern Food Science and Technology 32(11): 197-202

Zhang, P., **Lyu, J.,** Bi, J., Zhou, L., Yi, J. & Wu, X. (2017) Effect of osmotic dehydration on quality of peach chips prepared by explosion puffing drying. Journal of Chinese Institute of Food Science and Technology, 17(1): 69-75

2 ARTICLES SUBMITTED TO A PEER-REVIEWED JOURNAL

MANUSCRIPTS IN PREPARATION

Lyu, J., Zhou, L. & Bi, J. (2017) Effect of osmotic dehydration and combining drying on water status and characteristics of water soluble pectin of peaches. To submit to LWT-Food Science and Technology (revised).